Dietary exposure to persistent organic pollutants during pregnancy and child health

Eleni Papadopoulou

DOCTORAL THESIS UPF /2013

DIRECTOR

Prof. Manolis Kogevinas

Centre for Research in Environmental Epidemiology (CREAL), Barcelona, Spain

CO-DIRECTOR

Dr. Leda Chatzi

Department of Social Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, University of Crete, Heraklion, Greece

DEPARTMENT OF EXPERIMENTAL AND HEALTH SCIENCES



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The period of my PhD research was a life changing journey from the Medical School of the University of Crete in Heraklion, at the Centre for Research in Environmental Epidemiology (CREAL) in Barcelona and the Norwegian Institute of Public Health in Oslo. During these two and a half years I met great people who contributed in several ways to this work and deserve my deep regards and thanks.

I am very grateful to my Master's and PhD thesis supervisor Prof. Manolis Kogevinas for giving me the opportunity to work for this project, for his inspiring teaching, his guidance and support for matters related to work and life. Moving abroad for the first time was not easy but Manolis and Silvia gave me a smooth and nice beginning! Σας ευχαριστώ πάρα πολύ για όλα!

I am sincerely thankful to Dr. Leda Chatzi, the coordinator of the Rhea study in Crete and my co-supervisor during my Master's and my PhD thesis. Leda thank you very much for your trust, your patience and your support and for teaching me not to give up. I am also very grateful for meeting and collaborating with the research group of the Rhea study. Dr. Maria Vassilaki, Prof. Antonis Koutis, Theano, Stella, Katerina Sarri, Katerina Koutra, Vaggelis, Vicky, Nikos and Manolis Bagkeris thank you for the great moments we shared. My special thanks go to Marina Vafeiadi, a great flatmate, colleague, cook, driver and above all the best friend.

At CREAL I met great friends that made everyday life unforgettable and just super! I am very grateful to Martine Vrijheid, Marie Pedersen and Xavier Basagaña for their help and guidance. I would also like to thank for his advice Prof. Jordi Sunyer my Tutor in UPF.

Very special thanks to Margaretha Haugen and Helle Margrete Meltzer and all the people I met in Norway, for embracing me and making the tough Norwegian winter pleasant. Ida, Anja and Camilla thank you very much for making me feel like home! I am so happy and lucky to have met you! Ida Caspersen tussen takk for at du prøver å lærer meg norsk!

Last but definitely not least I want to thank my family, my parents, my brothers and Leonidas. Without them nothing would have been real! $\Sigma \alpha \zeta$ ευχαριστώ για την στήριξη και την εμπιστοσύνη σας!

ABSTRACT

Introduction

Diet is the main source of exposure to persistent organic pollutants (POPs), including dioxins and PCBs. During pregnancy the fetus is exposed to POPs which can lead to adverse health effects. The research hypothesis of this thesis is that maternal diet, as a source of prenatal exposure to POPs, may be linked to impaired fetal growth and endocrine disruptive effects.

Methods

This thesis included 604 mother-child pairs from the European NewGeneris project, 50,651 mother-child pairs from the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort (MoBa) and 707 mother-child pairs from the Rhea and the Hmar studies. Dietary data were collected during pregnancy by food frequency questionnaires. Three approaches were used to derive dietary estimates of prenatal exposure, either related to levels of POPs in maternal and cord blood or in food. Birth outcome information was obtained by medical registries. Anogenital distance measurements were collected and used as a marker of endocrine disruptive effects. Main predictors of anogenital distance were assessed and a reliability study was conducted.

Results

In the NewGeneris project, a dioxin-diet characterized by high maternal intakes of meat and fish was positively related to dioxins and dioxin-like compounds in maternal blood. High adherence to the dioxin-diet was associated with a reduction of -115g in birth weight. In the MoBa study, an inverse dose-response association was found between dietary dioxins and PCBs intakes during pregnancy and birth size. The negative association remained even for intakes lower than the tolerable weekly intake. In the Rhea and Hmar studies, anogenital distances were related to growth, tracked through early life and were highly reliable anthropometric measurements. A high-fat diet score during pregnancy was positively related to POPs in maternal blood and was associated with 15% reduction in anogenital distance of newborn boys.

Conclusions

Diet during pregnancy can influence maternal and fetal body burden of POPs. Prenatal exposure to POPs, through maternal diet, may lead to impaired fetal growth and endocrine disruptive effects, even in populations with low background exposures to POPs.

RESUM

Introducció

La dieta és la principal font d'exposició als contaminants orgànics persistents (COP), com les dioxines i els PCBs. Durant l'embaràs el fetus està exposat als COPs, que poden donar lloc a efectes adversos per a la salut. La hipòtesi principal d'aquesta tesi és que la dieta materna, com una font d'exposició prenatal als COPs, podria estar relacionada amb alteracions en el creixement fetal i efectes endocrins perjudicials.

Mètodes

En aquesta tesi es van incloure 604 parelles mare-fill del projecte europeu NewGeneris, 50.651 parelles mare-fill de la cohort noruega (MOBA) i 707 parells de mares i fills dels estudis RHEA (Grècia) i Hmar (Catalunya). Les dades dietètiques es van recollir durant l'embaràs mitjançant qüestionaris de freqüència d'aliments. Tres mètodes s'han aplicat per derivar estimacions de l'exposició dietètica prenatal, ja sigui en relació als nivells de COP en la sang materna i del cordó o en els aliments. Informació sobre el naixement va ser obtinguda pels registres mèdics. Mesures de les distàncies anogenitals es van recollir i s'han utilitzat com marcadors d'efectes endocrins pertorbadors. Els determinants principals de la distància anogenital van ser avaluats i es va fer un estudi de fiabilitat de les mesures.

Resultats

En el projecte NewGeneris, una dieta alta en dioxines es caracteritza per una alta ingesta materna de carn i peix, i estava positivament relacionada amb dioxines i compostos similars a les dioxines a la sang materna. Alta adherència a una dieta alta en dioxines es va associar amb una reducció de 115 g de pes al néixer. En l'estudi Moba, es va trobar una relació de dosi-resposta inversa entre la ingesta de dioxines i PCBs durant l'embaràs i el pes en néixer. L'associació es va mantenir fins i tot per una ingesta inferior al límit de ingesta tolerable. En els estudis Rhea i Hmar, les distàncies anogenitals estan relacionades amb el pes al néixer, les mesures al naixement s'associaven amb aquestes dels primers anys de vida, i les mesures antropomètriques van ser altament fiables. Una dieta alta en greixos durant l'embaràs va ser positivament relacionada amb els COP en la sang materna i es va associar amb un 15% de reducció en la distància anogenital dels nounats.

Conclusions

La dieta durant l'embaràs pot influir en la càrrega corporal materna i fetal dels COP. L'exposició prenatal als COP, a través de la dieta materna, pot conduir a alteracions en el creixement fetal i als efectes pertorbadors endocrins, fins i tot en poblacions amb exposicions sota els límits d'ingesta estipulats.

PREFACE

What is the problem addressed in this thesis?

During pregnancy the developing fetus is extremely vulnerable. Prenatal exposure to environmental toxicants might lead to a suboptimal intra-uterine environment and permanently affect the fetus and health throughout life. Maternal diet might be related to the adverse health effects caused by toxicants that are introduced in the mother's body from food. This thesis aims to investigate the role of maternal diet, as a source of prenatal exposure to POPs, and child health.

How is the problem addressed?

This thesis consists of a compilation of scientific publications according to the normative of the Doctoral Program in Biomedicine of the Department of Experimental and Health Sciences at the Pompeu Fabra University. The included publications are:

- i) Maternal diet, prenatal exposure to dioxins and birth outcomes in a European prospective mother-child study (NewGeneris).
- ii) Maternal dietary intake of dioxins and polychlorinated biphenyls and birth size in the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study (MoBa).
- iii) Anogenital distances in newborns and children from Spain and Greece: predictors, tracking and reliability.
- iv) Maternal diet, prenatal exposure to dioxins and other persistent organic pollutants and anogenital distance in children.

The publications are included in the results of this thesis which further consists from an abstract, a general introduction, rationale, objectives, methods, a global discussion and final conclusion. What is the novelty of this thesis?

The novelty of this study bears upon the methodology used to estimate prenatal exposure to persistent organic pollutants through maternal diet. We defined three different dietary estimates using three different nutritional epidemiology approaches that have been scarcely used to study the relationship between prenatal exposure to environmental contaminants and child health. An additional novelty in our methodology is the use of anogenital distance as a marker of endocrine disruption during pregnancy. The novelty concerning the results is the identification of effects through the diet of the mother, even at current low levels of exposure to dioxins and other POPs.

What is the main contribution of this thesis?

We provide epidemiological evidence for the role of maternal diet in prenatal exposure to POPs using novel dietary estimates. Even in low exposed populations the effect of dietary contaminants on child health was found to be substantial, suggesting that further measures should be taken to lower population exposures.

CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iii
ABSTRACT	v
RESUM	vii
PREFACE	xi
1 INTRODUCTION1.1 Persistent organic pollutants1.2 Dietary exposure to dioxins, PCBs and organochlorine pesticides221.3 Maternal diet and prenatal exposure261.4 Prenatal exposure and restricted fetal growth281.5 Prenatal exposure and reduced anogenital distance311.6 Challenges in dietary exposure assessment33	19
2 RATIONALE	37
3 OBJECTIVES	41
4 METHODS	43
4.3 Prenatal exposure to environmental contaminants through maternal diet 48 Dioxin-dietary patterns 48 Dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs 49 "Wish fat diet" seems 40	h
піgn-jai alei score49	

4.4 Plasma dioxin-like activity (DR-CALUX® bioas serum concentrations of organochlorine compounds .	say) and 50
4.5 Birth outcomes and anogenital distance	51
5 RESULTS	
5.1 Paper I	59
5.2 Paper II	93
5.3 Paper III	127
5.4 Paper IV	141
6 GENERAL DISCUSSION	
6.1 The role of diet on prenatal exposure to POPs and	d related
health effects	176
6.1.1 Overall maternal diet and prenatal exposure t	to POPs 176
6.1.2 Maternal diet and health outcomes: beneficia vs. environmental contaminants	1 nutrients 178
6.2 Contribution and main strengths of this thesis	180
Strengths	180
6.3 Limitations	182
6.4 Endocrine disruptive effects of prenatal exposure	to
environmental contaminants through maternal diet: e	vidence for
causality	183
6.5 Public health implications	185
6.6 Future perspectives	186
7 CONCLUSIONS	
8 REFERENCES	

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Persistent organic pollutants

Persistent Organic Pollutants (POPs) are a group of toxic chemicals that are persistent and ubiquitous in the environment and the food chain¹. Being semi-volatile compounds, POPs are able to travel for long distances through the atmosphere, while being very stable against degradation makes them persistent. Their high lipid solubility makes them lipophilic and enables them to bioaccumulate in the tissues. Exposure to POPs has been associated with carcinogenicity, as well as with a wide range of immunological, neurological, reproductive and birth defects in humans and other animal species. The first world-wide initiative on controlling and monitoring POPs was the "Stockholm Convention" in 2001, which aimed on global ban, reduction of emissions and eventual elimination from the environment. Among the targeted POPs were the polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins (PCDDs), dibenzofurans (PCDFs), polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and the organochlorine pesticides. hexachlorobenzene (HCB) and dichlorodiphenyl trichloroethane (DDT)² (Figure 1).



Figure 1. General chemical structures of PCDDs, PCDFs, PCBs, HCB and DDT.

PCDDs and PCDFs are termed as "dioxin" and are produced unintentionally as combustion by-products. Important sources of dioxin emissions are waste incineration, wood and coal burning as well as processing of metal and petroleum products. PCBs were manufactured for several industrial and commercial applications from 1930s until the 1980s when the production was banned, while PCB-containing equipment is still either in use or stocked ^{3,4}. PCBs are a group of 209 congeners which can be distinguished according to their toxicological properties. Twelve PCB congeners show toxicological properties similar to dioxins. In this thesis I will refer collectively to PCDDs, PCDFs and dioxin-like PCBs with the term "dioxins and dioxin-like compounds". Dioxins and dioxin-like compounds have structural and chemical similarities and are able to bind to the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR), a cytosolic receptor present in most tissues. The toxicity of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds is mainly mediated by their binding affinity to the AhR, a property that was used to create toxicity metric, the Toxic Equivalency Factor (TEFs). This factor has been assigned to each dioxin-like congener by comparison with the 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (TCDD), the most potent ligand of AhR and the most toxic dioxin-like compound (Van den Berg et al. 2006). The TEFs of 1998 and the updated TEFs of 2005 adapted by Van den Berg et al., are presented at Table 1⁵. The sum of the products of the concentration of each compound multiplied by its TEF, represents the total Toxic Equivalent (TEQ) of a mixture of congeners. The use of TEQ has been established for risk assessment of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds in biological and environmental samples.

Compound	WHO 1998 TEF	WHO 2005 TEF
PCDDs		
2,3,7,8-TCDD	1	1
1,2,3,7,8-PeCDD	1	1
1,2,3,4,7,8-HxCDD	0.1	0.1
1,2,3,7,8,9-HxCDD	0.1	0.1
1,2,3,6,7,8-HxCDD	0.1	0.1
1,2,3,4,6,7,8-HpCDD	0.01	0.01
OCDD	0.0001	0.0003
PCDFs		
2,3,7,8-TCDF	0.1	0.1
1,2,3,7,8-PeCDF	0.05	0.03
2,3,4,7,8-PeCDF	0.5	0.3
1,2,3,4,7,8-HxCDF	0.1	0.1
1,2,3,7,8,9-HxCDF	0.1	0.1
1,2,3,6,7,8-HxCDF	0.1	0.1
2,3,4,6,7,8-HxCDF	0.1	0.1
1,2,3,4,6,7,8-HpCDF	0.01	0.01
1,2,3,4,7,8,9-HpCDF	0.01	0.01
OCDF	0.0001	0.0003
PCBs (IUPAC #)		
3,3',4,4'-TCB (PCB 77)	0.0001	0.0001
3,4,4',5-TCB (PCB 81)	0.0001	0.0003
2,3,3',4,4'-PeCB (PCB 105)	0.0001	0.00003
2,3,4,4',5-PeCB (PCB 114)	0.0005	0.00003
2,3',4,4',5-PeCB (PCB 118)	0.0001	0.00003
2',3,4,4',5-PeCB (PCB 123)	0.0001	0.00003
3,3',4,4',5-PeCB (PCB 126)	0.1	0.1
2,3,3',4,4',5-HxCB (PCB 156)	0.0005	0.00003
2,3,3',4,4',5'-HxCB (PCB 157)	0.0005	0.00003
2,3',4,4',5,5'-HxCB (PCB 167)	0.00001	0.00003
3,3',4,4',5,5'-HxCB (PCB 169)	0.01	0.03
2,3,3',4,4',5,5'-HpCB (PCB 189)	0.0001	0.0001

Table 1. Toxic equivalency factors (TEFs).

HCB and DDT are organochlorine pesticides. HCB was manufactured and used mainly as a fungicide for food crops. Use of HCB in agriculture was banned in Europe at 1981 and its production declined as a result of world-wide regulations 6 .

However, HCB is still used as an industrial chemical and is released as an incineration by-product in the environment. DDT is an insecticide and its use in agriculture is banned in most countries. However, it is also still used for vector-born disease control, like malaria, in African and Asian countries, mainly⁷.

Effective regulations resulted in reduced contemporary POPs releases. However, POPs can be re-introduced in the environment from soil, sediment, biota and materials, through the environmental cycling of historical releases. Hence, exposure could be sustained due to numerous reservoir environmental sources ^{8,9}. Human and animal exposure occurs through contaminated air inhalation, soil ingestion, soil dermal contact and food consumption. The main source of exposure to POPs for non-occupationally exposed humans is through their diet ^{3,10,11}.

1.2 Dietary exposure to dioxins, PCBs and organochlorine pesticides

Food consumption plays an important role to the human exposure, since lipophilic POPs can bioaccumulate and biomagnify though the food chain. Bioaccumulation refers to the increase of contaminant concentration within an organism, while biomagnification refers to the increase of contaminant concentration within a food chain (Figure 2). Hence, tissue concentrations of contaminants tend to increase as the level of the food chain is increasing reaching top predators, like humans. Diet contributes to 90% of total human exposure to dioxins and PCBs and is also the main source of exposure for HCB and DDT ^{10,12-14}.



Figure 2. Bioaccumulation & Biomagnification of contaminants in food chain ¹⁵.

The European Scientific Committee on Food has established the Tolerable Weekly Intake (TWI) of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds at 14 pg TEQ/kg of body weight per week ¹⁶. Recently, the average exposure of the adult European population was estimated between 0.57 to 1.67 pg TEQ/kg of body weight per day and 1 to 26% of the population exceeded the TWI ¹⁷. Likewise, average dietary intakes of non-dioxin-like PCBs in Europe has been estimated between 10 to 45 ng/kg of body weight per day, while there is no established limit of intake for non-dioxin-like PCBs ¹⁸. Additionally, the dietary HCB intake is in the range of 0.1 to 5 ng/kg of body weight per day ¹⁰. Regarding DDT, 5 to 30 ng/kg of body weight per day is the estimated dietary intake, which is much lower than the provisional tolerable daily intake of 10000 ng/kg of body weight ¹².

Dioxins, PCBs and organochlorine pesticides have common dietary sources and the major sources are foods of animal and marine origin. The contaminants are introduced in meat and dairy products when the animals used for meat and milk production consume contaminated soil, feed and pasture. Higher concentrations of lipophilic contaminants have been detected in meat and milk from sheep, pigs and cows raised outdoors and free-range chickens, compared to indoor-raised animals, due to soil ingestion ^{19,20}. The contaminants are stored in meat tissues and most of all in adipose tissue, which explains the higher concentrations of POPs in meat with higher fat content, like bovine and pork compared to poultry. Lipophilic contaminants tend to accumulate also in animal liver, which is linked to the processing of dietary fats, resulting in greater concentrations to this organ than in animal muscle meat ²⁰.

Aquatic sediments are believed to be the biggest environmental sink of dioxins and PCBs, so seafood levels are higher than those of terrestrial animals ^{4,17}. Farmed fish has lower levels of lipophilic contaminants than wild fish, while contaminated fish-feed can lead to higher levels in fish ^{21,22}. Additionally, contaminant concentration is increasing as the fish size and the quantity of fat are increasing ²³. It has been reported that the transfer rate of dioxins from the fish feed to the edible part of the fish is approximately 5 times higher for fish than terrestrial animals ²⁴. Moreover, fish has low capacity for PCB metabolisation and tend to accumulate more POPs than terrestrial animals ²⁵. Hence, the bio-accumulation of POPs in seafood is more efficient than in terrestrial animals, supporting the leading role of seafood consumption to human dietary exposure. Similar intake, distribution and accumulation pathways have been described for HCB and DDT ^{10,12}.

Human dietary exposure is a combination of food contamination and food consumption. The market basket and total diet studies are a traditional risk assessment and monitoring tool which combines the concentration of contaminants in foods with the food consumption. Findings from such studies depict the major contribution of seafood consumption to dietary exposure, followed by meat, dairy products and eggs ¹⁷. However, different dietary habits and different food contamination levels can contribute to large variation. As reported by European studies, total dietary intake of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds can vary substantially, as well as the contribution of each food group to total intake (Table 2).

Contribution to total dietary		Total dietary			
	intake (%)		intake	Country	
Seafood	Meat &	Dairy	(in pg TEQ/kg	Country	
Sealoou	products	products	body weight/day)		
30 to	0 to 34	7 to 25	0.57 ± 0.167	26 European	17
75	910 54	/ 10 25	0.37 10 1.07	countries	
40	33	27	2.04		26
43	13	17	1.74	Belgium	27
18	22	51	0.72	-	28
72	5	14	1.30	Finland	29
39	10		0.47	France	30
44	7	27	2.28	Italy	31
16	23	27	1.20	N - 41 1 1 -	32
12	17	38	0.80	Netherlands	33
11	37	29	3.22		34
58	6	8	1.12		35
59 to	~	7 / 10	2.06	Spain	36
78	5	/ to 12	2.86	1	
49	6	12	0.60		37
33	15	20	1.30	G 1	38
49	15	22	0.60	Sweden	39
58	5	14	0.78	Norway	40

Table 2. Relative contribution of main food groups to total dietary intake of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs in European adults.

Additionally, dioxins, PCBs and organochlorine pesticides have been found in fruits, vegetables and cereals, and their participation to total dietary intake has been reported in several population ^{27,30,32,33,37,38,41,42}. However, organochlorine compounds, due to their chemical properties, are detected in higher concentrations in food of animal origin, establishing them as major sources of exposure.

Food consumption is associated with human serum and adipose tissue levels of contaminants, which strengthens the effect of food consumption, mainly seafood and meat, on human body burden of organochlorine compounds ^{11,43}.

Likewise, estimates of the overall diet and calculated dietary intakes of organochlorine compounds have been linked to human body burden ^{40,44-46}. Notably, a decreasing trend on dietary exposure has been observed, explained by lower concentrations of lipophilic contaminants in food and by changes in dietary habits ⁴⁷. The declining trend in food concentrations in Europe is attributed to measures to reduce exposure to POPs, including regulations on emissions, phasing out of PCBs and establishing maximum tolerated levels in feed and food ^{28,30,37,39,48}. Similar regulations resulted in a decline of dietary intake in non-European populations ^{42,49}. Lower concentrations in human serum are following the worldwide decreasing trend of dietary intake, depicting that reduction of food concentrations can lead to lower human background exposure to dietary contaminants ^{50,51}.

1.3 Maternal diet and prenatal exposure

Mother's body and diet is the only prenatal source of nutrient and non-nutrients and can influence fetal growth and offspring's long-term health. The essential role of early exposures including the maternal diet was shown by David Barker who first developed what is widely known as the "Barker hypothesis". Barker showed for the first time that a suboptimal intra-uterine environment, caused by maternal undernutrition, can increase the risk for the offspring to develop chronic diseases in adult life, such as coronary heart disease, type 2 diabetes and cancer ⁵²⁻⁵⁴. The procedure that links the period of pregnancy with chronic diseases has been described as fetal programming and includes several structural, functional and epigenetic modifications, leading to morphologic, physiologic or metabolic changes to the fetus that can influence adult health.

On the other hand, optimal nutrient flux from the mother to the fetus is protective for pregnancy–related disease as preterm birth, preeclampsia and gestational diabetes, and for adverse birth outcomes, such as low birth weight ⁵⁵⁻⁶⁰ (Figure 3).



Figure 3. The developmental origins of chronic diseases (modified picture from Novacovic et al. ⁶¹)

However, maternal diet is also the main source of environmental contaminants, including POPs, for the developing fetus. Starting from dietary fat consumption, the ingested lipophilic compounds are distributed to maternal organs via blood and are stored in maternal body ⁶². During pregnancy the accumulated contaminants can pass through the placenta and reach the circulation and the tissues of the fetus ⁶³. Measurements of contaminants in maternal blood, cord blood and placenta samples are used as estimates of prenatal exposure to organochlorine contaminants and have been linked to maternal dietary habits.

Fish and shellfish consumption during pregnancy has been identified as the major predictor of serum levels of dioxins, PCBs, HCB and DDE in maternal and cord blood ⁶⁴⁻⁶⁷. Fatty fish is considered the main contributor of prenatal exposure to

organochlorine compounds, through maternal diet ⁶⁸. Moreover, studies in contaminated sites reported that fish consumption during pregnancy was the main intake pathway of PCBs and DDE for pregnant women^{69,70}. Nevertheless, high consumption of meat and dairy products during pregnancy can also contribute to high prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds, while there is one report linking fruits and cereals consumption during pregnancy to higher levels of DDT in maternal plasma ^{66,67,71,72}. Consequently, maternal diet can affect prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds and can be related to potential health effects in the fetuses.

In addition and equally important to diet, several other factors can influence maternal body burden of POPs and determine prenatal exposure, including maternal age, parity, socio-economic status, ethnicity, maternal weight, previous breastfeeding history and weight gain during pregnancy ^{65,70,73}.

1.4 Prenatal exposure and restricted fetal growth

Pregnancy is a period of numerous metabolic changes and organogenesis, when the developing fetus is extremely vulnerable. Exposures to environmental toxic chemicals during early gestation, especially during short time windows, can disrupt the development of the fetus and lead to adverse health effects with a life-long health impact (Figure 4).



Figure 4. Crucial periods in prenatal development ⁷⁴.

Several mother-child studies have investigated the hypothesis that prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds, especially during early gestation, can negatively affect fetal growth and a wide range of health defects has been reported ^{75,76}. Birth weight is the most studied outcome and is used as a proxy for fetal growth, while low birth weight of less than 2,500 grams or birth weight below the 10th percentile for gestational age, depict intrauterine growth restriction. It is well established that intra-uterine growth retardation, measured as small birth size, is associated with increased risk of childhood asthma and obesity, as well as adult coronary heart disease and diabetes ^{77,78}.

High accidental exposures of pregnant women have occurred at the Yusho and Yu-cheng accidents where cooking oil was contaminated with PCBs and the Seveso industrial accident where a large population was exposed to high levels of TCDD. In these cases, exposure during pregnancy led to stillborn and preterm delivery, modification of the sex ratio, impaired fetal growth and cognitive development, immunotoxicity and other defects of the thyroid and the reproductive system $^{79-82}$. Moreover, high consumption of contaminated fish during pregnancy has been linked to a reduction of 190 grams in birth weight and a 2-fold higher risk to deliver a low birth weight neonate 69,83 .

However, following the worldwide declining trend, a decrease in background exposures has been observed for pregnant women, which has been attributed to lower dietary intakes ^{84,85}. In studies of non-accidentally exposed pregnant women with low levels of exposure, maternal and cord blood levels of POPs have been inconsistently linked with restriction in fetal growth and adverse health effects ^{86,87}. Regarding maternal diet, fish-eaters are often identified as high-risk population due to high background exposure levels, but relationship of seafood consumption with fetal growth is controversial and inconclusive ⁸⁸⁻⁹¹.

The biological mechanisms under which prenatal exposure to environmental contaminants may lead to impaired fetal growth are very complex. Endocrine disruption is one of the pathways. Chemicals that act as endocrine disruptors can disrupt or mimic the normal endocrine functions. Endocrine disruptive chemicals can either bind to a hormone receptor, acting as agonists or antagonists of the hormone, or directly induce alterations of key enzymes and proteins and lead to non-normal hormone levels. Moreover, an indirect genomic pathway of toxicity has been also suggested, where contaminants can permanently modify the transcription of genes, by interfering at the epigenetic level of DNA functioning. A non-optimal intra-uterine environment, especially during crucial time windows for organ development, can lead to permanent structural and functional changes of the organs and increase the risk for impaired growth and development.

The most studied pathway for dioxins and dioxin-like compounds is the one mediated by the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR). The AhR is a ligand-activated transcription factor, which mediates most of the toxic and carcinogenic effects of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds. The activated AhR-ligand complex can alter the expression of a large network of genes and elicit hormone disruptive effects, by modulating the responsiveness of various hormone receptors and by interacting with various intracellular signaling pathways 92 .

Organochlorine pesticides and PCBs are known immunotoxicants, neurotoxicants and endocrine disruptive chemicals and similar receptor-binding mechanisms of action have been suggested. ⁹³⁻⁹⁵

1.5 Prenatal exposure and reduced anogenital distance

Convincing evidence exists from animal studies that prenatal exposure to chemicals with endocrine disruptive effect is associated with impaired reproductive health. Organochlorine compounds, as endocrine disruptors, can affect steroidogenesis and other androgens and estrogens involving pathways and can cause alterations of the reproductive system of male and female offspring. Prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds has been linked to impaired testicular function, cryptorchidism and hypospadias in males and endometriosis, irregularities of the menstrual cycle, miscarriages in females. Impaired fertility and other morphological malformations of the reproductive system, including anogenital distance, have been also reported.

In animal studies, anogenital distance, measured from the anus to the genitalia, has been established as a marker of prenatal androgen exposure and hormonal disruption ^{96,97}. Anogenital distance is sexually dimorphic and males have longer distances than females, as a response to higher prenatal androgen exposure ⁹⁸. High prenatal exposure to compounds with anti-androgenic activity has been linked to shorter neonatal and adult anogenital distance as well as permanent impairments of the reproductive tracks in male pups ⁹⁹⁻¹⁰¹. On the other hand, high prenatal exposure to androgens has been linked to increased anogenital distance and permanent masculinization of the reproductive track in female pups⁹⁷.

In-utero exposures during a sensitive fetal masculinization window and not postnatally, caused the observed alterations in anogenital distance, which persist throughout adult life ¹⁰². Such findings from animal studies suggest that anogenital distance can be used as a lifelong guide to prenatal androgen exposure and a predictor of adult reproductive health ¹⁰³.

In humans, few studies have examined anogenital distance. Descriptive studies have reported that anogenital distance is sexually dimorphic and in part determined by body dimensions ^{104,105}. A longitudinal study showed that neonatal anogenital distance increases from birth to the 1st year of life when it reaches a plateau ¹⁰⁶. Regarding the use of anogenital distance as a marker of fetal androgen disruption and predictor of adult reproductive health, findings in humans are suggestive. There is clear evidence that prenatal exposure to phthalates and bisphenol A, which act as anti-androgens, can reduce anogenital distance in boys ¹⁰⁷⁻¹⁰⁹. One report exists on the reductive effect of prenatal phthalate exposure on anogenital distance of girls ¹¹⁰, while inconsistent results exist for organochlorine compounds in both genders ¹¹¹⁻¹¹³.

In newborn and young boys shorter anogenital distance has been linked to hypospadias and cryptorchidism ¹¹⁴. There are some reports linking maternal diet to higher risk for hypospadias and cryptorchidism in boys, mainly a vegetarian diet, but results are inconclusive ^{115,116}. There is no report on the effect of maternal diet on anogenital distance. In adult men shorter anogenital distance predicted poor semen quality and hypogonadal testosterone levels while prostate cancer patients found to have shorter distances than non-patients, suggesting that anogenital distance can be a novel metric of testicular function ^{114,117-123}. Such reports strengthen the use of anogenital distance as a predictor of adult reproductive health, especially in men.

1.6 Challenges in dietary exposure assessment

In mother-child studies and pregnancy cohorts, maternal diet is often used as an estimate of prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds, while it might be a challenging methodology. The first issue lies on the appropriate dietary assessment method ¹²⁴. Several methods can be used to collect dietary information, while Food Frequency Questionnaires (FFQs) is the most frequently used method to study the links between human diet and disease ¹²⁵.

The FFQs are designed to assess habitual diet by asking about the frequency with which foods are consumed over a reference period. In a semi-quantitative FFQ respondents are asked to additionally indicate their usual portion size and intakes of nutrients can be further estimated with the combination of information from food composition tables. With the same methodology and the use of information from food contamination databases, dietary intakes of contaminants can be estimated.

An additional key issue for using an FFQ to derive dietary exposure estimates is the list of food items included in the FFQ. The food list of the FFQ should include foods that are commonly consumed by the population under study, foods that are established and potential sources of contaminants and foods that contribute to population variation in the exposure. Moreover, the validity of the FFQ as a prenatal dietary and exposure assessment tool is very important. The relationship between FFQ estimates and maternal blood or urine biomarkers of dietary intake of nutrients and environmental contaminant is often used to assess validity ¹²⁶⁻¹²⁹.

The relationship between dietary intake and health is very complex and total dietary exposure can be more informative regarding the potential human health risks. Three methodologies have been suggested to study the overall diet. The challenge in dietary exposure estimation lies upon the decision for the most appropriate method. The first method is the researcher-defined food scores, which are based on predefined food sources of nutrients or contaminants. A widely used example of this approach is the diet quality scores, including the Mediterranean diet scores ^{56,130,131}. The second approach is by defining dietary patterns driven by the underlying dietary data. Principal component and cluster analysis can be applied to derive dietary patterns. This approach is the most commonly used in mother-child studies ^{40,132-134}. The third approach includes dietary patterns, defined by reduced rank regression, that are driven by the underlying dietary data and biological pathways ¹³⁵. This approach has been scarcely used in mother-child studies ¹³⁶⁻¹³⁸.

After overcoming all the challenges, prenatal dietary exposure to environmental contaminants can be estimated by relating daily consumption of food items, food groups, dietary patterns or food scores with biomarkers of exposure. Additionally, prenatal dietary intake of contaminants can be calculated by using databases of contaminants in foods, while further comparison with biomarkers of exposure is more informative. Finally, the effect of all the different prenatal dietary exposure indices on child's health can be estimated (Figure 5).



Figure 5. Scheme of dietary exposure assessment during pregnancy in mother-child studies.
2 RATIONALE

The developing organism is extremely sensitive to environmental toxic chemicals that can interfere with normal functions and can lead, through fetal programming, to increased susceptibility to adult disease ^{54,139,140}. Hence, fetal exposure to environmental contaminants, even in low levels, is of primary concern.

Human studies confirm that during pregnancy organochlorine compounds are transferred from the mother to the fetus ^{63,141}. Additionally, several reports have linked maternal diet to prenatal exposures, assessed as concentrations of organochlorine compounds in maternal and cord blood and the placenta. Epidemiological studies have established the negative association between high levels of exposure to dioxins, PCBs and organochlorine pesticides with child health⁷⁵. However, the evidence on low prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds is scarce and inconclusive. In low levels of background exposure, the extent to which maternal diet can affect fetal exposure, body burden and adverse health outcomes is not well appreciated.

In large mother-child studies there is a controversy on the relationship between maternal diet, as a source of contaminants, and fetal growth. Researchers have been focusing on single food groups, mainly seafood, but there is no study on the effect of overall maternal diet, as a source of prenatal exposure to contaminants, on fetal growth. Additionally, organochlorine contaminants can act as endocrine disruptors. In animal studies anogenital distance is established as an early marker of endocrine disruption and predictor of adverse reproductive health outcomes in adult life. The use of anogenital distance in human studies is increasing and methods for reliable measurement are still being developed. Inconsistent results exist for the effect of prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds on anogenital distance of children, while the effect of the maternal diet has never been investigated ¹¹¹⁻¹¹³. There is a lack of studies that combine total maternal diet and biomarkers of

exposure with early biomarkers of hormone disruption and impaired fetal growth.

Why study diet?

Organochlorine compounds occur in the environment as mixtures and not as single congeners, sharing common food sources. It has been suggested that the study of contaminant mixtures can be more relevant to human exposure and health risks than single congeners, while the interpretation of mixture effects is complex ^{142,143}. Since diet is the main exposure pathway, assessing prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds through maternal diet can provide an overall estimate of exposure and can further assist to the identification of main food sources of exposure. The importance of studying exposures through diet has also been stressed out by the observed interactions between environmental toxicants and nutrients, suggesting that overall diet can modulate the toxicity of compounds ¹⁴⁴. It is thought that the concentrations and congener patterns of POPs in foods are directly linked to congener patterns detected in serum^{145,146}. Overall diet might provide a better image of the congener pattern of POPs which is important because not all the congeners can reach the fetus during pregnancy. Hence the consumption of single food groups might not be representative for prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds and related health outcomes. Furthermore, for large epidemiological mother-child studies, the use of biomarkers might be restricted due to difficulties to collect maternal and fetal samples and due to the high cost of biomarker analysis. Hence, dietary assessment might be an alternative method to estimate prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds that provides information within a wider, not compound specific context.

Nevertheless, dietary data collected by FFQ are subject to measurement error that can affect the analysis and the observed relationships. The combination of biomarkers of exposure and maternal dietary information might reduce such uncertainties and provide a more specific estimate of exposure through diet ¹⁴⁷.

From a public health perspective, exposure assessment through diet can be applied in large population-based epidemiological studies and can be essential for the identification of high-exposed populations. Furthermore, dietary habits are modifiable factors and food contributors of excess exposure can be a target of interventions aiming to reduce population exposure levels. It has been reported that by modifying maternal diet, a reduction of organochlorine compounds intake can be achieved on an individual level ^{148,149}.

This study aims to contribute to a better scientific understanding of exposure to dioxins, PCBs and organochlorine pesticides, through maternal diet and the impact on fetal growth and anogenital distance, using data from European prospective birth cohorts.

3 OBJECTIVES

3.1 General objective

The overall aim of the thesis is to assess the effects of prenatal exposure to persistent organic pollutants, through maternal diet, on fetal growth and anogenital distance within five European population-based cohort studies in Greece, Spain, England, Denmark and Norway.

3.2 Specific objectives

- To investigate the association between prenatal exposure to dioxins and dioxin-like compounds, through maternal diet, and fetal growth in 5 European mother-child studies, within the NewGeneris project.
- To evaluate the association between dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs during pregnancy and fetal growth in the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study (MoBa).
- To assess the main determinants and the reliability of anogenital distance of males and females measured in newborns and young children from the Rhea study in Crete, Greece and the Hmar study in Barcelona, Spain.
- To investigate the association between prenatal exposure to persistent organic pollutants, through maternal diet, and anogenital distance of males and females measured in newborns and young children from the Rhea study in Crete, Greece and the Hmar study in Barcelona, Spain.

4 METHODS

This section provides a brief summary integrating the methods used for the different papers included in this thesis. Further methodological details regarding each paper can be found in the results section.

4.1 Study population

This thesis is based on data from the NewGeneris project and on additional data from the Greek, Spanish and Norwegian motherchild studies (Figure 6 and Table 3). The NewGeneris project included five mother-child studies from Greece, Spain, England, Denmark and Norway and aimed to investigate the relationship between fetal exposure to dietary contaminants and the occurrence of early health effects, using biomarkers of exposure ¹⁵⁰. Detailed information on inclusion criteria can be found in paper I. Additionally, in the Rhea study in Greece and the Hmar study in Spain, anogenital distance and other anthropometric measurements were collected for children. Detailed information on the measurements protocol can be found in papers III, IV and in section 4.4 of this thesis. Finally, dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs was estimated for all participant of the MoBa study in Norway, by using a food contamination database. Detailed information on the study sample and methods can be found in paper II and at section 4.3 of this thesis.



Figure 6. Location of five cohort studies included in this thesis.

Study		Location	Period of recruitment	Inclusion criteria for this study	Maternal blood analysis	Cord blood analysis	Maternal dietary information	Birth size measurements	Anogenital distance measurements	Paper
Rhea Study		Heraklion, Crete, Greece	February 2007 to February 2008	Singleton pregnancies	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	I, III, IV
INMA- NewGeneris subcohort	INMA- Sabadell cohort	Sabadell, Spain	May 2007 to June 2007	Singleton pregnancies	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Ι
	Hmar study	Barcelona, Spain	October 2008 to March 2010	Singleton pregnancies	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	I, III, IV
BiB-NewGeneris subcohort (Born in Bradford)		Bradford, England	January 2008 to December 2009	Planned C- sections of singleton pregnancies	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Ι
Danish study		Copenhagen, Denmark	December 2006 to December 2007 September	Planned C- sections of singleton pregnancies	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Ι
			2009 to December 2009	Singleton pregnancies	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Ι
MoBa study (Norwegian Mother and		Whole Norway	1999 to 2008	Full-term singleton pregnancies	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	II
Child Cohort Study)	MoBa- NewGeneris sub-cohort	Oslo and Akershus, Norway	April 2007 to July 2008	Full-term singleton pregnancies	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Ι

Table 3.	Descrip	tion of	population	ı include	d in	this study	/ and	available	data ii	nformation
I abic o.	Deserip		population	1 moraux	/u III	uno biuu y	unu	u vunuoio	uutu II	mornauton.

4.2 Maternal dietary assessment

Information on maternal diet during pregnancy was collected using validated food frequency questionnaires (FFQs). The main characteristics of dietary assessment in each cohort are presented in Table 4 and detailed information can be found in papers I, II and IV. In brief, all FFQs were semi-quantitative and included similar questions on food consumption, use of dietary supplements and dietary changes due to pregnancy. The reported frequency of consumption for each food item was multiplied with the portion size and converted into daily food intake (g/day). Further, nutrient calculation was performed using national or established international food composition tables.

	Rhea study	INMA- NewGeneris sub-cohort	BiB- NewGeneris sub-cohort	Danish study	MoBa study	
FFO type	Semi-	Semi-	Semi-	Semi-	Semi-	
	quantitative	quantitative	quantitative	quantitative	quantitative	
Number of	250	100	120	431	255	
food items	200	100	120	101	200	
Time of administration	Mid pregnancy (14-18 th week)	Around delivery or earlier	Around delivery	Around delivery or ealrier	Mid pregnancy (22 nd week)	
Administration	Interview administered by trained research stuff	Interview administered by trained research stuff	Self- administered	Self- administered & supported by research stuff	Self- administered	
Serving sizes	Reference and individual	Reference	Reference	Standard	Standard Norwegian	
Applied food	International &	International &				
composition	national	national	National	National	National	
tables	sources	sources				

Table 4. Main characteristics of the Food Frequency Questionnaires(FFQs) designed and implemented by each study.

4.3 Prenatal exposure to environmental contaminants through maternal diet

Prenatal exposure to environmental contaminants through maternal diet was estimated by three different measures, a dioxin-dietary pattern, calculated dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs and a "high-fat diet" score.

Dioxin-dietary patterns

Using dietary information collected for mothers participating in the NewGeneris study, we identified food items, recognized as food sources of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds. Daily consumption of these food items was aggregated in 13 main food groups: red meat, white meat, processed meat, fatty fish, lean fish, mixed fish dishes, high-fat milk/yoghurt, high-fat cheese, low-fat dairy, eggs, butter, salty snacks and fast-food. Then, we used reduced rank regression (RRR) to derive dietary patterns, as estimates of prenatal exposure to dioxins and dioxin-like compounds.

The RRR is a dimension reduction technique that determines linear functions of predictors (food groups), called dietary patterns, by maximizing the explained variation of the response ¹³⁷. The response variable was dioxin-like activity in maternal plasma, as estimated by the DR-CALUX bioassay, resulting to one dioxindietary pattern. A "dioxin-diet" score was assigned to each woman according to her consumption of the 13 food groups. High "dioxindiet" score was linked to high adherence to the dioxin-dietary pattern. This score was calculated as the sum of the products of consumption of 13 food groups, with the corresponding factor loading. The factor loadings represent the correlation of each food group with the dietary pattern score and high absolute values of factor loadings depicted higher contribution of the food group to the dietary pattern. More information on the methodology and the association between dioxin-dietary pattern and birth size can be found in paper I.

Dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs

Maternal dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs during pregnancy was calculated by multiplying maternal consumption of all food items included in the FFQ with the concentration of contaminants in each food item. The sum of the products was the total maternal dietary intake. A previously published database was used for the concentrations of dioxins and PCBs in Norwegian food ⁴⁰.

We estimated maternal intake of seventeen PCDD/Fs and twelve dioxin-like PCBs, expressed as toxic equivalents (TEQs) and the intake of six indicator non-dioxin-like PCBs (Σ PCB-28, 52, 101, 138, 153, 180). Maternal dietary intakes of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds during pregnancy (in pg TEQs/kg body weight/day) and dietary intakes of non-dioxin-like PCBs (in ng/kg of body weight/day) were used as estimates of prenatal exposure to dioxins and PCBs. More information on the methodology used and the association between dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs with birth size can be found in paper II.

"High-fat diet" score

In the Rhea and the Hmar studies, maternal consumption of food of animal origin, recognized as food sources of dioxins, PCBs and other organochlorine contaminants were aggregated into 6 main food groups: red meat, processed meat, seafood, fatty fish, eggs and high fat dairy products. Maternal weekly intake of the 6 food groups was used to create a researcher-defined food score, the "high-fat diet" score. Intake of each of the 6 food groups was categorized in tertiles and a value of 0, 1 and 2 was assigned to lower tertile, middle tertile and upper tertile respectively. The "high-fat diet" score was equal to the sum of values for each participant, according to her intake of the 6 food groups. The "high-fat diet" score was prenatal exposure to organochlorine to estimate created contaminants from maternal diet. Detailed information on the

methods and the association between "high-fat diet" score and anogenital distances can be found in paper IV.

4.4 Plasma dioxin-like activity (DR-CALUX® bioassay) and serum concentrations of organochlorine compounds

Dioxins and dioxin-like compounds are ligands of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) ⁹². Within the NewGeneris project, dioxin-like activity was estimated in maternal and cord blood collected around delivery, by the DR-CALUX bioassay (Dioxin-Responsive Chemically Activated LUciferase eXpression®). The analysis was conducted at Biodetection Systems B.V, Amsterdam in the Netherlands. In brief, the DR-CALUX® assay is based on a genetically modified H4IIE rat hepatoma cell line which contains the firefly luciferase reporter gene under the transcriptional control of AhR. Upon exposure of the cells to dioxins or dioxin-like chemicals light is emitted, that is proportional to the strength of the AhR binding. The luminance is calibrated with respect to TCDD TEQs and results are expressed as picogram (pg) CALUX®-TEQ per gram of lipid. Detailed information on sample processing can be found in papers I and IV.

Within the Rhea study, maternal blood samples collected at 1st trimester were analyzed gravimetrically using gas chromatograph triple quadrupole mass spectrometry (GC-MS/MS) at the National Institute for Health and Welfare, Chemical Exposure Unit, Kuopio, Finland ¹⁵¹.

Serum concentrations of four individual PCB congeners (IUPAC numbers: 138, 153, 170 and 180), hexachlorobenzene (HCB), and dichlorodiphenyl dichloroethene (p',p'DDE) were analyzed and reported on whole weight as ng/ml serum. Detailed information on sample processing and estimates of organochlorine compounds can be found in paper IV.

4.5 Birth outcomes and anogenital distance

Birth outcomes studied were gestational age and preterm birth (<37 weeks), birth weight, low birth weight (birth weight <2,500 g), small-for-gestational age (birth weight <10th percentile of weight for gestational age), birth length and head circumference. Medical records were used to collect information on weight, length and head circumference at birth. Detailed information on methodology can be found at papers I and II.

The measurements protocol of anogenital distances was based on published protocols and included measurements in both males and females ^{105,108,152}. As described in Figure 7, anogenital distance (AGD) was measured from the anterior base of the penis to the center of the anus and anoscrotal distance (ASD) from the posterior base of the scrotum to the center of the anus. Additionally, penis width (PW) was recorded in male participants. Likewise, in females, anoclitoral distance (ACD) was recorded as the distance between clitoris and the anus center and anofourchetal distance (AFD) as the distance measured from the posterior convergence of the fourchette to the center of the anus. Weight, length, head and abdominal circumference were also reported. The mean value of three repeated measurements for other anthropometric measures.



Figure 7. Schematic diagram of anogenital distance measurements in males and females.

Additionally, within the Rhea study, we conducted a reliability study for the genitalia measurements. Thirteen males and seventeen females (mean age: 23 months) participated and 1460 measurements were done in total, by two examiners. They were singleton births, randomly selected among the youngest children of the birth cohort. Each child was measured by both examiners, at two scheduled home visits, one visit for each examiner. Each examiner did 10 repeated blind measurements per visit, resulting in two sets of 10 measurements for each distance. Thus we collected 40 measurements for each girl (for ACD and AFD) and 60 measurements for each boy (for AGD, ASD and PW). To ensure that the examiner was not biased, the instrument's screen was covered and the measurement was read and recorded by the assistant. Examiners were therefore blind concerning their own measurements. Further details on the anogenital distance measurements protocol and the reliability study can be found in paper I.

5 RESULTS

<u>Paper I:</u> Maternal diet, prenatal exposure to dioxins and birth outcomes in a European prospective mother-child study (NewGeneris).

Main findings

- A dioxin-diet during pregnancy, characterized by combined high intakes of red and white meat, lean and fatty fish, was linked to higher levels of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds in maternal blood.
- Maternal diet during pregnancy was also contributing to cord levels of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds, mainly through meat consumption.
- High adherence to a dioxin-diet during pregnancy was associated with a reduction in birth weight.

<u>Paper II:</u> Maternal dietary intake of dioxins and polychlorinated biphenyls and birth size in the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study (MoBa).

Main findings

- Dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs during pregnancy was negatively associated with birth size.
- Dietary intake of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs above the tolerable weekly intake (TWI) was associated with reduction in birth size and a non-significant higher risk for small-for gestational age.
- After excluding women with dietary dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs intakes above the established TWI, negative associations with birth size persisted.
- The beneficial effects of seafood consumption on birth size were lower as the intake of dioxins and PCBs was increasing.

<u>Paper III:</u> Anogenital distances in newborns and children from Spain and Greece: predictors, tracking and reliability.

Main findings

- Anogenital distances in newborns and young children were sexually dimorphic and mainly predicted by body weight.
- Anogenital distances of males and females were increasing from birth to the 1st year of life where they reached a plateau.
- Anogenital distances found to track through early life.
- High reliability coefficients were found for all anogenital distances in males and females.

<u>Paper IV:</u> Maternal diet, prenatal exposure to dioxins and other persistent organic pollutants and anogenital distance in children.

Main findings

- A "high-fat-diet" during pregnancy, which consisted of high intakes of red meat, processed meat, fatty fish, seafood, eggs and high-fat dairy products, was positively linked to levels of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds in maternal and cord blood.
- The "high-fat-diet" was positively, though weakly, linked to serum concentrations of PCBs and HCB in maternal blood.
- The maternal "high-fat-diet" score was associated with a reduction in anoscrotal distance of newborn boys.
- Prenatal exposure to dioxins and dioxin-like compounds, through maternal diet, can induce endocrine disruptive effects and lead to alterations in the reproductive system.

5.1 Paper I

Maternal Diet, Prenatal Exposure to Dioxins and Birth Outcomes in a European Prospective Mother-Child Study (NewGeneris)

<u>Eleni Papadopoulou</u>, Marina Vafeiadi, Maria Botsivali, Marie Pedersen, Harrie Besselink, Michelle A. Mendez, Sarah Fleming, Laura J. Hardie, Lisbeth E. Knudsen, John Wright, Silvia Agramunt, Jordi Sunyer, Berit Granum, Kristine B. Gutzkow, Gunnar Brunborg, Jan Alexander, Helle Margrete Meltzer, Anne Lise Brantsæter, Katerina Sarri, Leda Chatzi, Domenico F. Merlo, Jos C. Kleinjans, Manolis Kogevinas and Margaretha Haugen

To be submitted in April 2013

This paper is reproduced according to the original submitted version

Maternal Diet, Prenatal Exposure to Dioxins and Birth Outcomes in a European Prospective Mother-Child Study (NewGeneris).

Eleni Papadopoulou,^{1,2,3} Marina Vafeiadi,^{1,3,4,5} Maria Botsivali,⁶ Marie Pedersen,^{1,5,7} Harrie Besselink,⁸ Michelle A. Mendez,¹ Sarah Fleming,⁹ Laura J. Hardie,⁹ Lisbeth E. Knudsen,¹⁰ John Wright,¹¹ Silvia Agramunt,^{1,4,12} Jordi Sunyer,^{1,3,5} Berit Granum,² Kristine B. Gutzkow,² Gunnar Brunborg,² Jan Alexander,² Helle Margrete Meltzer,² Anne Lise Brantsæter,² Katerina Sarri,¹³ Leda Chatzi,¹³ Domenico F. Merlo,¹⁴ Jos C. Kleinjans,¹⁵ Manolis Kogevinas^{1,4,5,16} and Margaretha Haugen²

¹ Centre for Research in Environmental Epidemiology (CREAL), Barcelona, Spain.

² Division of Environmental Medicine, Norwegian Institute of Public Health, Oslo, Norway.

³Pompeu Fabra University, Barcelona, Spain.

⁴IMIM (Hospital del Mar Research Institute), Barcelona, Spain.

⁵CIBER Epidemiología y Salud Pública (CIBERESP), Barcelona, Spain.

⁶ National Hellenic Research Foundation, Institute of Biological Research and Biotechnology, Athens, Greece.

⁷ INSERM (National Institute of Health and Medical Research), Team of Environmental Epidemiology Applied to Reproduction and Respiratory Health, Institute Albert Bonniot, Grenoble, France.

⁸Biodetection Systems B.V., Amsterdam, The Netherlands.

⁹Centre for Epidemiology and Biostatistics, Leeds Institute of Genetics, Health and Therapeutics, University of Leeds, Leeds, United Kingdom.

¹⁰ Section of Environmental Health, Department of Public Health, University of Copenhagen, Copenhagen, Denmark

¹¹Bradford Institute for Health Research, Bradford, United Kingdom

¹² Parc de Salut Mar, Obstetrics and Gynecology Department, Barcelona, Spain ¹³ Department of Social Medicine, Medical School, University of Crete, Heraklion, Greece.

¹⁴ Epidemiology, Biostatistics, and Clinical Trials, National Cancer Research Institute, Genoa, Italy

¹⁵ Department of Toxicogenomics, Maastricht University, Maastricht, The Netherlands

¹⁶ National School of Public Health, Athens, Greece.

Corresponding author contact information:

Manolis Kogevinas Centre for Research in Environmental Epidemiology (CREAL), 88 Dr. Aiguader Rd, Barcelona 08003, Spain Phone number: +34 932147332, Fax number: +34 932147302 E-mail: kogevinas@creal.cat

Running title: Maternal diet and dioxins

Key words: diet, dietary patterns, dioxins, DR CALUX, persistent organic pollutants, pregnancy

Acknowledgements: The NewGeneris (Newborns and Genotoxic exposure risks) study was funded by the European Union (EU Contract FOOD-CT-2005-016320). The study was also supported by grants obtained locally including: the National Institute for Health Research, UK (Programme grant RP-PG-0407-10044), the Norwegian Ministry of Health, the Norwegian Ministry of Education and Research, the Norwegian Research Council/FUGE (Grant no. 151918/S10), the EU funded HiWATE (Contract no. Food-CT-2006-036224), The US NIH/NIEHS (Contract no. NO-ES-75558) and the US NIH/NINDS (Grant no.1 UO1 NS 047537-01). HB is employed by Biodetection Systems B.V., Amsterdam, The Netherlands. EP holds the Yggdrasil grand (Yggdrasil mobility programme 2012-2013) awarded by the Research Council of Norway (219671/F11). The authors would like to thank all study participants for their generous collaboration.

Competing interests: The authors declare they have no competing financial interests.

List of abbreviations:

BMI, body mass index DR-CALUX, Dioxin-Responsive Chemically Activated LUciferase eXpression FFQ, Food Frequency Questionnaire IQR, Interquartile Range NA, not available PAHs, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons PCDD/Fs, polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins and dibenzo-furans PCBs, polychlorinated biphenyls RRR, Reduced Rank Regression SD, standard deviation TCDD, 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-Dioxin 95% CI, 95% Confidence Intervals

Abstract

Background: Maternal diet may result in exposure of the foetus to environmental contaminants including dioxins and influence foetal growth.

Objective: We investigated the association between maternal diet and birth outcomes by defining a dioxin-rich diet.

Methods: We used food frequency questionnaires to assess the diet of pregnant women from five European countries and estimated plasma dioxin-like activity by the Dioxin-Responsive Chemically Activated LUciferase eXpression (DR-CALUX®) bioassay in 604 maternal and 198 cord blood samples collected at delivery. We applied reduced rank regression to identify a dioxin-rich dietary pattern based on dioxin-like activity (DR-CALUX®) levels in maternal plasma, and calculated a dioxin-diet score estimating adherence to this dietary pattern.

Results: In the five country population, dioxin-diet score was characterised by high maternal consumption of red and white meat, lean and fatty fish, low-fat dairy and low consumption of salty snacks and high-fat cheese. The upper tertile of the dioxin-diet score was associated with a change in birth weight of -115 g (95%CI: -224, -6) compared to the lower tertile after adjustment for confounders; a small non-significant reduction in gestational age was observed.

Conclusions: Maternal diet contributes to the exposure of the foetus to dioxins and dioxin-like compounds. A dioxin-rich diet during pregnancy may be related to reduced birth weight.

Introduction

Polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins, dibenzo-furans (PCDD/Fs) and dioxin-like polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) are a group of environmental contaminants. unintentionally or industrially produced, with similar chemical and toxicological properties. Dioxins and dioxin-like compounds are lipophilic, stable against degradation and bio-accumulate, thus highly persistent and ubiquitous in the environment and the food chain (EFSA 2004;Kulkarni et al. 2008). Human exposure occurs mainly through food consumption (EFSA. 2012;Liem et al. 2000). Dioxins and dioxin-like compounds are introduced into meat and dairy food products when animals consume contaminated soil, feed and pasture (Rose et al. 2012). Additionally, aquatic sediments are considered the biggest environmental sink of dioxins and dioxinlike compounds. Persistent compounds accumulate more efficiently in the biota of the aquatic rather than the terrestrial environment, so seafood is the main source of dietary exposure (EFSA. 2012;Kulkarni et al. 2008).

The dominating role of seafood as a contributor to the dietary intake of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds has been confirmed by several studies (Fattore et al. 2006;Kiviranta et al. 2004;Sirot et al. 2012;Tornkvist et al. 2011), while others have reported a substantial contribution of meat and dairy products (De Mul et al. 2008;Fernandez et al. 2004;Schecter et al. 2001). Variations between and within populations are often explained by differences in food contamination or food consumption (Fernandez et al. 2004;Perello et al. 2012;Windal et al. 2010). Food consumption habits of populations can be described by dietary patterns. Dietary patterns can provide an overall exposure estimate, considering multiple dietary sources of exposure, but have been scarcely used (Arisawa et al. 2011;Kvalem et al. 2009).

Most importantly, dietary habits of pregnant women have been related to levels of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds in maternal, cord blood and human milk (Halldorsson et al. 2008;Huisman et al. 1995;McGraw and Waller 2009;Wang et al. 2009). During

pregnancy dioxins and dioxin-like compounds can be transferred from the mother to the fetus and may lead to a variety of toxic effects. The toxicity of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds is mainly mediated through their binding to the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) (Arisawa et al. 2005; Denison et al. 2011). The Dioxin-Responsive Chemically Activated LUciferase eXpression (DR-CALUX®) bioassay was developed to provide an estimation of the binding affinity of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs to the AhR and is considered a valid and rapid screening tool for human exposure (Brouwer et al. 2004; Laier et al. 2003; Van Wouwe et al. 2004). There are few studies assessing blood levels of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds, by the DR-CALUX bioassay, and diet in pregnant women (Halldorsson et al. 2009;Koppen et al. 2009; Pedersen et al. 2012a). In the NewGeneris project we have investigated the association between dioxins and dioxin-like compounds in maternal and cord blood, assessed by the DR-CALUX bioassay, and birth outcomes (Vafeiadi et al. 2013).

The aim of our study was to identify a dietary pattern related to blood levels of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds of pregnant women from five European countries, and to estimate the association between the dietary pattern and birth outcomes.

Materials and methods

Study population

This study is part of the European NewGeneris project (Newborns and Genotoxic exposure risks) and includes five European motherchild studies (Merlo et al. 2009;Pedersen et al. 2012b): *The Rhea study* is a population-based mother-child study at the prefecture of Heraklion, Crete, Greece (Chatzi et al. 2009). Pregnant women were recruited within a year, from February 2007. *The INMA-NewGeneris sub-cohort* included women with singleton pregnancies, enrolled from May 2007 to March 2010, in Sabadell and Barcelona, Spain (Guxens et al. 2012). *The MoBa-NewGeneris sub-cohort* included pregnant women with full-term singleton pregnancies from Oslo and Akershus in Norway, participants of the BraMat and BraMiljo studies, recruited from 2007 to 2008. These women were already enrolled in the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study (MoBa) (Magnus et al. 2006). *The Danish study* included 2 enrollment periods, from December 2006 to December 2007 and from September to December 2009, in Copenhagen, Denmark. Women with singleton pregnancies and planned Caesarean sections were recruited in the 1st period, while singleton pregnancies were recruited during the 2nd period (Pedersen et al. 2009). *The BiB-NewGeneris sub-cohort* includes pregnant women participants of the Born in Bradford (BiB) study with elective Caesarean section, recruited from January 2008 to May 2009 in Bradford, UK (Hepworth et al. 2012;Wright et al. 2012).

Dietary information and plasma dioxin levels were available for 665 women with singleton pregnancies. After excluding 61 women due to implausible values of total energy intake (outside the range of 1000-4000 kcal/day), 604 women were included in this analysis (Davey et al. 2003). Questionnaires and medical records were used to collect information on several maternal lifestyle and sociodemographic characteristics, as well as birth outcomes. Gestational age for participants from Denmark, Greece, and Spain was estimated from the interval between last menstrual period and date of the delivery and was corrected by ultrasound measurement if there was a discordance of \geq 7 days between estimates. Ultrasoundbased estimation was provided for most participants from England and Norway (Pedersen et al. 2012b). Within our study population, 537 participants had available information on gestational age and birth weight, as well as on other socio-demographic and lifestyle characteristics.

Ethical approval was obtained from the research ethics committee in each country and written informed consent for participation of the women and their children was obtained from all participating women.

Dioxin-like activity in maternal and cord plasma (DR-CALUX® bioassay)

Peripheral blood samples from the mothers and umbilical cord blood were collected around delivery. Dioxin-like activity was determined through the DR-CALUX® bioassay at Biodetection Systems B.V., Amsterdam, The Netherlands. The protocol for sample processing has been presented elsewhere (Vafeiadi et al. 2013). In brief, the DR-CALUX® assay is based on a genetically modified H4IIE rat hepatoma cell line which contains the firefly luciferase reporter gene under the transcriptional control of AhR. Upon exposure of the cells to dioxins or dioxin-like chemicals light, that is proportional to the strength of the AhR binding, is emitted. The luminance is calibrated with respect to TCDD toxic equivalency quantities. Dioxin-like activity was estimated in 604 maternal and 198 cord blood samples and was expressed as pg CALUX®-TEQ per g of lipid. Analyses using cord blood were based on 198 samples for which cord blood lipids could be measured. Samples below the level of detection (LOD) were assigned a value of 0.5 x LOD.

Maternal diet and dietary patterns

Information on maternal diet during pregnancy was collected using validated cohort-specific food frequency questionnaires (FFQs) (Brantsaeter et al. 2008;Chatzi et al. 2011;Hepworth et al. 2012;Pedersen et al. 2012a;Vioque et al. 2007). All FFQs were semi-quantitative and included similar questions on food consumption, use of dietary supplements and dietary changes due to pregnancy. The reported frequency of consumption for each food item was multiplied with the portion size and converted into daily food intake (g/day). Further, intake of nutrients was calculated using food composition tables. More details for the FFQs are provided in Supplemental Table 1. Food items which are established or potential sources of dietary dioxins and dioxin-like compounds were integrated in 13 food groups: red meat, white meat, processed meat, fatty-fish, lean fish, mixed fish dishes, high-fat milk/yoghurt, high-fat cheese, low-fat dairy, eggs, butter, salty snacks and fast-food (Supplemental Table 2). Consumptions of important food items were not asked in all studies and were additionally included in country-specific analysis. Intake of fish-oil dietary supplements is common for Norwegian pregnant women and was included in the analysis for the Norwegian study (Haugen et al. 2008) (Supplemental Table 3).

Reduced rank regression (RRR) was applied to identify dietary patterns. RRR is a dimension reduction technique that determines linear functions of predictors (food groups), called dietary patterns, by maximizing the explained variation of the response (Hoffmann et al. 2004). Methods mostly used to derive dietary patterns are data exploratory procedures, such as principal component or cluster analysis. RRR requires the definition of a response variable based on the scientific knowledge of the disease physiology and is more than a data exploratory method (Ambrosini et al. 2012).

In our study daily intakes of 13 food groups (g/day) were included as predictors and the response variable was dioxin-like activity in maternal plasma (pg CALUX-TEQ/g lipid), as estimated by the DR-CALUX bioassay. Hence, we extracted a dietary pattern, based on maternal dioxin-like activity, to study the association between maternal diet and birth outcomes, mediated by prenatal exposure to dioxins and dioxin-like compounds.

The extracted dietary pattern was termed "dioxin-dietary pattern". The adherence of each woman to the "dioxin-dietary pattern" was described by the "dioxin-diet score". This is a standardized score (with a mean of zero) calculated as the sum of the products of food intake multiplied by the corresponding factor loading. The factor loadings represent the correlation of each food group with the dietary pattern score and high absolute values of factor loadings depict higher contribution of the food group to the dietary pattern. The percentage of the variation of dioxin-like activity in maternal

blood (pg CALUX-TEQ/g lipid) explained by the dietary pattern, was further estimated.

Statistical analysis

Maternal dioxin-diet score was our exposure variable and was used as continuous or in tertiles (low, middle, upper tertile). We described maternal characteristics, gestational age and birth weight by tertiles of maternal dioxin-diet score.

Simple and multiple linear regression models were fitted to estimate the association between maternal dioxin-diet score (continuous or in tertiles) with either gestational age (days) or birth weight (g). The potential non-linear relationship was evaluated by including the exposure variable in tertiles and trend tests were performed to evaluate dose–response relations. Several potential confounders were assessed from a variety of maternal and pregnancy-related characteristics with established association with maternal dietary habits and birth outcomes. Characteristics, identified as predictors of maternal plasma dioxin-like activity (pg CALUX-TEQ/g lipid) by backward elimination in stepwise regression models, were included in the adjusted models. Child gender and gestational age were included as *a priori* confounders in the models of birth weight. The potential effect modification of gender was assessed by stratified analysis.

In the Norwegian study only full-term births were included, while all British women and Danish women from the 1st recruitment period had planned caesarean sections (Hepworth et al. 2012;Pedersen et al. 2009). Thus, we conducted sensitivity analysis for the association between dioxin-diet score and gestational age, after excluding 319 Norwegian, British and Danish women.

We repeated the RRR procedure to derive country-specific dietary patterns with more food groups. Finally, a dietary pattern was defined based on dioxin-like activity in cord blood (pg CALUX-TEQ/g lipid) and the association of this dietary pattern with gestational age and birth weight was estimated.

Analyses were performed using STATA 10.1 (Stata Corporation, College Station, Texas) and the PROC PLS procedure, in the SAS version 9.2 (SAS Institute, Inc.) was used for the RRR method (Hoffmann et al. 2004).

Results

The dioxin-dietary pattern was characterized by high intakes of red and white meat, fatty and lean fish, mixed fish dishes, low-fat dairy products (factor loadings \geq 0.20) and low intakes of salty snacks and high-fat cheese (factor loadings \leq - 0.20). This pattern explained 7.9% of the DR-CALUX variation in maternal plasma (pg CALUX-TEQ/g lipid) (Table 1). In country-specific analysis, the derived dioxin-dietary patterns varied substantially between countries and the explained DR-CALUX variation in maternal plasma, ranged from 9.8 to 27.6%. Additionally, the country-specific dioxin-diet scores were positively correlated with dioxin levels (pg CALUX TEQ/g lipid) in maternal plasma (range of correlation: 0.26-0.50) (Supplementary table 3).

The proportion of women participating in the Spanish or the Danish studies, non-Caucasian and non-smokers during pregnancy was higher in the upper tertile of the dioxin-diet score, compared to the middle and lower tertile (Table 2). Maternal age, daily energy and fat intake were increasing as the dioxin-diet score was increasing. Dioxin-like activity in maternal blood was also positively related to the dioxin-diet score (Spearman's rho= 0.29, P-value<0.001).

We found an inverse dose-response association between the dioxin-diet score and birth weight after adjustment for confounders (p for trend=0.041) (Table 3). The reduction in birth weight for infants born by mothers in the middle tertile of the dioxin-diet score was -35 g (95%CI:-125, 55) and for those in the upper tertile it was -115 g (95% CI:-224,-6) compared to the low tertile. Similar negative associations were obtained in a stratified analysis by gender, though statistically significant results were observed only in

boys (p for trend=0.049 and beta for high tertile of food score= -161 g, 95%CI=-323, 0) (data not shown).

Moreover, we observed that the dietary pattern of 198 motherchild pairs which was based on dioxin-like activity in cord blood (pg CALUX-TEQ/g lipid) explained 13.9% of the DR-CALUX variation in cord blood (Supplemental Table 4). We found an inverse though non-significant dose-response association between this dioxin-diet score, which was linked to cord dioxin levels, and birth weight (Supplemental Table 5). Additionally, a one-point increase of the maternal dioxin-diet score, linked to cord dioxin levels, was associated with 0.3 weeks (95% CI -0.5, 0.0) reduction in gestational age. The reduction associated with the upper tertile was 0.5 weeks (-1.0, 0.0) compared to the lower tertile of the dioxin-diet score.

Similar non-significant reductions in gestational age were obtained from a sensitivity analysis after restricting our sample to Greek, Spanish and Danish women, by 1-point increase of the dioxin-diet score, linked to either maternal or cord dioxins levels (β = -0.1 weeks, 95% CI -0.2,0.1 and -0.2 weeks, 95% CI -0.6,0.3, respectively).

Discussion

We investigated the association between maternal diet, dioxin levels in maternal and cord blood and birth outcomes in a large international study. Our main finding was that a dioxin-rich diet was associated with a reduction in birth weight while less consistent findings were observed for gestational age. These results are in agreement with a recent analysis within the NewGeneris project evaluating the association between low-level prenatal exposure to dioxins and dioxin-like compounds measured in cord blood and birth outcomes. They reported an association with shorter gestational age, particularly in boys, while weaker associations were found for birth weight (Vafeiadi et al. 2013).

We found that a diet high in red and white meat, lean and fatty fish, was linked to high levels of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds in maternal plasma of European pregnant women. Fish and shellfish consumption have been identified as predictors of dioxin levels in maternal blood (Glynn et al. 2007;Halldorsson et al. 2008;Wang et al. 2009). Halldorsson et al. found that high fat intake, explained by high consumption of red meat and low consumption of fatty-fish was positively associated with plasma dioxin-like activity of 100 Danish pregnant women (Halldorsson et al. 2009). Additionally, a "meat", "seafood" and a "dairy" dietary pattern were independently and positively linked to blood levels of PCDD/Fs and dioxin-like PCBs of 1,656 Japanese adults (Arisawa et al. 2011). However, there are no reports for pregnant women and the effect of combined food consumption as dietary patterns, on dioxin and dioxin-like levels in maternal blood, is not known.

Findings from our own and other studies on the positive relationship between maternal fat intake and dioxin and dioxin-like levels in cord blood (correlation coefficient=0.15, p-value=0.031), support the fetal exposure pathway through prenatal dietary fat consumption (Koppen et al. 2009). Additionally, high maternal consumption of meat and fish was linked to high dioxin levels in maternal blood, while high consumption of meat but not of fish was linked to high dioxin levels in cord blood. In line with our results and despite the established contribution of fish intake during pregnancy to maternal and placenta dioxin levels, no link between fish intake and cord blood dioxin levels has been reported (Chevrier et al. 2013;Huang et al. 2007;Pedersen et al. 2012a). Accumulated maternal dioxins and dioxin-like compounds are transferred to the fetus through the placenta and this procedure is determined by several chemical properties of the lipophilic compounds (Suzuki et al. 2005). Similar congener concentrations and profiles have been reported for maternal blood and placenta samples, while differences have been found in cord blood, suggesting restricted transfer of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds from maternal to cord blood (Mose et al. 2012;Suzuki et al. 2005;Tsukimori et al. 2013). Thus, the contribution of fish to dioxin levels in maternal and not in cord blood might reflect and correspond to different congener profiles
between maternal and cord blood, since diet is the main intake pathway of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds. In the same study population, dioxin-like activity in maternal blood was weakly correlated with dioxin-like activity in cord blood, suggesting a difference between maternal and fetal body burden of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds (Vafeiadi et al. 2013). Hence this discrepancy might be reflected in the derived dioxin-dietary patterns. The low lipid content of cord blood might also introduce uncertainty in the exposure estimates. The different sample size of women included to derive each dietary pattern might also explain some discrepancies between dietary patterns estimated based on cord or maternal blood.

In our study, meat and fish intake during pregnancy was associated with reduced birth weight, mediated by high prenatal exposure to dioxins and dioxin-like compounds. High meat intake combined with low fish intake during pregnancy has been associated with lower birth weight and increased risk for being small-for-gestational age (Ricci et al. 2010;Timmermans et al. 2012) and vice versa, high fish and low meat consumption has been linked to protective effects on fetal growth (Chatzi et al. 2012). Findings on the relationship between consumption of seafood during pregnancy and fetal growth are discrepant, with reports of either negative effects (Halldorsson et al. 2007;Halldorsson et al. 2008;Mendez et al. 2010;Rylander et al. 2000;Weisskopf et al. 2005), positive or null effects (Brantsaeter et al. 2012;Drouillet-Pinard et al. 2010;Guldner et al. 2007;Heppe et al. 2011;Lucas et al. 2004; Thorsdottir et al. 2004). Hence, dietary patterns related to blood biomarkers of contaminants might be a promising methodology to study the link between overall maternal diet, prenatal exposure to environmental dietary contaminants and health effects.

Maternal diet explained a small percentage of the DR-CALUX variation (8-14%) that was smaller compared to other reports in pregnant women (25-70%) (Glynn et al. 2007; Halldorsson et al. 2008; Huisman et al. 1995). It has been pointed out that the

explained variation in an outcome variable (in our case dioxin levels) may not be a good metric of the association and the risk attributed to a predictor variable (in our case food groups) (Pearce 2011). This may happen if there is not enough variation in women's dietary habits. If, for example, intake of meat and seafood does not vary much among pregnant women then the explained plasma dioxin variation by diet would be small, even though diet would still be the main contributor to dioxin exposure. Moreover, given that there is a background long term exposure of the population to persistent environmental pollutants, the identification of risk factors, like diet, and high-risk groups is challenging. Finally a direct comparison between studies is difficult due to different methodologies in dietary assessment or blood analysis.

The large sample of pregnant women from 5 European countries, the use of a biomarker to assess maternal and fetal body burden and the use of RRR to derive dietary patterns, are among the strengths of our study. RRR derived dietary patterns have been linked to obesity, coronary heart disease, type 2 diabetes, breast cancer and other chronic diseases, by using blood estimates, anthropometric measurements or nutrient intake with an established association with the disease (Ambrosini et al. 2012;McNaughton et al. 2008; Meyer et al. 2011; Schulz et al. 2008). Since biomarker are reflecting the body burden of environmental toxicants that might lead to adverse health effects, dietary patterns based on exposure biomarkers might be more relevant for the effect of diet on disease. Nevertheless, uncontrolled measurement errors introduced by the use of FFQs and unmeasured long-term diet may have influenced our results. Moreover, individual differences in absorption, distribution and metabolism of persistent organic pollutants might add uncertainty to the estimation of dietary exposure.

In conclusion, we reported that maternal diet contributes to prenatal exposure to dioxins and dioxin-like compounds and is linked to reduced birth weight. More studies are needed to develop updated dietary guidelines for women of reproductive age, aiming to the reduction of dietary exposure to persistent organic pollutants. **Table 1.** Factor loadings for 13 food groups included in dioxindietary pattern and the explained variation of dioxin-like activity in maternal blood (in pg CALUX-TEQ/g lipid) by the dietary pattern of pregnant women in the NewGeneris project.

	Dioxin-dietary pattern
Dioxin-dietary pattern loadings	
Red meat	0.27
White meat	0.27
Processed meat	-0.14
Fatty-fish	0.27
Lean fish	0.35
Mix fish dishes	0.24
High-fat milk/yoghurt	-0.15
High-fat cheese	-0.54
Low-fat dairy	0.30
Eggs	0.14
Butter	-0.10
Salty snacks	-0.35
Fast-food	0.16
Explained variation of dioxin-like activity in maternal blood (%)	7.9

Dioxin-diet score in tertiles Low Middle All Upper N (%) N (%) N (%) P-value N (%) All 604 (100) Greece 62 (30.8) 21 (10.4) 2 (1.0) 85 (14.1) 31 (15.4) Spain 18 (9.0) 65 (32.2) 114 (18.9) UK 36 (17.9) 24 (11.9) 14 (6.9) < 0.001 74 (12.2) 5 (2.5) 55 (27.4) 109 (54.0) Denmark 169 (28.0) Norway 80 (39.8) 70 (34.8) 12 (5.9) 162 (26.8) Educational level Low 120 (19.9) 42 (23.1) 33 (18.1) 45 (25.3) Middle 77 (42.3) 67 (36.8) 58 (32.6) 202 (33.4) 0.132 High 63 (34.6) 82 (45.1) 75 (42.1) 220 (36.4) Missing 62 (10.3) Ethnicity Caucasian 181 (90.0) 154 (77.0) 523 (86.6) 188 (93.5) < 0.001 Non-Caucasian 13 (6.5) 20 (10.0) 46 (23.0) 79 (13.1) Missing 2(0.3)Parity Primiparous 66 (33.3) 79 (40.1) 71 (35.5) 216 (35.8) 0.361 Multiparous 129 (64.5) 379 (62.7) 132 (66.7) 118 (59.9) Missing 9(1.5) Smoking during pregnancy No 158 (79.4) 177 (88.9) 183 (92.0) 518 (85.8) 0.001 Yes 22 (11.1) 16 (8.0) 79 (13.1) 41 (20.6) Missing 7(1.1)Median (IQR) Median (IQR) Median (IQR) P-value Ν Age (years)^a 604 30.1 (5.5) 31.5 (4.2) 32.2 (4.5) < 0.001 Pre-pregnancy BMI 22.6 (5.3) 556 23.0 (5.6) 23.1 (5.1) 0.620 (kg/m2)Energy intake 604 2,141 (822) 2,204 (940) 2,557 (1,078) < 0.001 (kcal/day) Fat intake 604 92.0 (44.3) 87.3 (51.5) 113.8 (73.5) < 0.001

Table 2. Maternal characteristics, birth weight and gestational age by tertiles of dioxin-diet score for pregnant women and their children in the NewGeneris project.

(g/day)

Dioxin-like activity in					
maternal blood (pg	604	35.5 (31.1)	38.5 (30.5)	45.5 (30.0)	< 0.001
CALUX-TEQ/g lipid)					
Dioxin-like activity in cord					
blood (pg CALUX-TEQ/g	198	33.0 (26.0)	37.9 (28.8)	35.6 (39.0)	0.706
lipid)					
Gestational age (weeks)	604	39 (2)	39 (2)	39 (2)	0.143
Birth weight (kg)	604	3,425 (614)	3,520 (620)	3,440 (650)	0.363
9 – J J J					

^a Presented values are mean (SD).

Table 3. Association between dioxin-diet score with gestational age and birth weight for pregnant women and their children in the NewGeneris project.

		Gestational age (weeks) ^a			Birth weight (g) ^b		
	Ν	β	(95% CI)	P-value	β	(95% CI)	P-value
Continuous dioxin-diet score	520	0.0	(-0.1,0.1)	0.995	-22	(-60,16)	0.256
Dioxin-diet score in tertiles							
Low (< -0.4 points)	175	Ref.			Ref.		
Middle (-0.4 to 0.4 points)	173	-0.1	(-0.4,0.2)	0.605	-35	(-125,55)	0.442
Upper (>0.4 points)	172	-0.2	(-0.5,0.1)	0.251	-115	(-224,-6)	0.039
P for trend ^c			0.254			0.041	

^a Model is adjusted for maternal educational level (low, middle, high), energy (kcals/day), maternal age (years), pre-pregnancy BMI (kg/m²), parity (primiparous/multiparous) and country.

^b Model is adjusted for same variables and additionally for gestational age (weeks) and gender.

^c P for trend is estimated for the adjusted change across increasing tertiles of the dioxin-diet score.

Supplemental material

Supplemental Table 1. Main characteristics of the Food Frequency Questionnaires (FFQs) designed and implemented by each study.

	Rhea study	INMA-NewGeneris sub-cohort	BiB-NewGeneris sub-cohort	Danish study	MoBa- NewGeneris sub-cohort
Recruitment period	2007-2008	2007-2010	2008-2009	2006-2009	2007-2009
FFQ type	Semi-quantitative	Semi-quantitative	Semi-quantitative	Semi-quantitative	Semi-quantitative
Number of food items	250	100	120	431	255
Time of administration	Mid pregnancy (mean: 14.6 weeks, SD: 3.2)	Around delivery or earlier	Around delivery	Around delivery or earlier	Mid pregnancy (17 th -24 th week)
Dietary assessment period covered	Since the beginning of pregnancy (~4 months)	whole pregnancy period	Last 4 weeks of pregnancy	Last month of pregnancy	Since the beginning of pregnancy (~4 months)
Way of administration	Interview administered by trained research nurses	Interview administered by trained research nurses	Self-administered	Self-administered & partly supported by research staff	Self-administered
Serving sizes	Reference and individual servings sizes (photos were used for small, medium and large portions)	Reference servings sizes	Standard portion sizes	Standard portion sizes	Standard Norwegian portion sizes for women

Supplemental Table 2. Food items included in the food groups and available information for pregnant women in the NewGeneris project.

Food groups	Food items included in the food group	Available information
Red meat	Beef, veal, pork, lamb, mutton, minced meat, burger, meatballs	All studies (n=604)
White meat	Chicken, turkey, rabbit	All studies (n=604)
Processed meat	Cold turkey/chicken/ham cuts smoked or boiled, bacon, sausages (pork, chicken, beef), hot-dogs, mortadella, salami, chicken/turkey nuggets, ham/chicken croquettes, doner kebab, cracklings	All studies (n=604)
Fatty fish	Anchovy, sardines, mackerel, salmon, trout, herring, canned sardines/mackerel, smoke salmon/trout	All studies (n=604)
Lean fish	Cod, tuna, saithe, haddock, halibut, plaice, flounder, perch, pike, hake, sole, canned tuna, dried cod	All studies (n=604)
Mix fish dishes	Fish dishes with not defined fish type (fish croquette, fried fish, fish soup, fish cake/balls, fish paste with mayonnaise, sushi, fish curry)	All studies (n=604)
High-fat milk/yoghurt	Milk and yoghurt with total fat content higher than 2%	All studies (n=604)
High-fat cheese	Cheese with total fat content higher than 25% (feta, Roquefort, edam, gouda, white cheese, cured cheese, goat cheese, blue cheese, brie, smoked cheese)	All studies (n=604)
Low-fat dairy	Milk and yoghurt with total fat content lower than 2% and cheese with total fat content lower than 20%	All studies (n=604)
Eggs		All studies (n=604)
Butter	Added butter	All studies (n=604)
Salty snacks	Potato chips, crackers, pop-corn, salty snacks	All studies (n=604)
Fast-food	French-fries, pizza, wrap/tortilla/taco/pitta, burger/kebab (fast-food)	All studies (n=604)
Meat offals	Liver, liver paste, kidney, brain, tripe, pate (beef, pork, chicken, lamb, venison), foie gras	Greek, Spanish, Norwegian and Danish studies (n=530)
Mix meat dishes	Meat dishes with not defined meat type (pasta/lasagna/noodles with meat, meat pie)	Norwegian, Danish and British studies (n=405)
Game	Birds, hare	Greek and Norwegian studies (n=247)
Shellfish	Shrimps, lobster, crab, mussels, squid, cuttlefish, octopus, oysters, clams, cockles	Greek, Spanish, Norwegian and Danish studies (n=530)
Fish offals	Cod roe, cod roe paste, fish liver, fish liver paste	Norwegian and Danish studies (n=331)

Supplemental Table 3. Maternal dioxin-dietary pattern loadings for 14 to 19 food groups, explained variation of dioxin-like activity in maternal blood (in pg CALUX TEQ/ g lipid) by the dietary pattern and correlation of dioxin-diet score with dioxin-like activity in maternal blood, by country.

	Greece	Spain	Norway	Denmark	UK
	(n=85)	(n=114)	(n=162)	(n=169)	(n=74)
Dioxin-dietary pattern loadings					
Red meat	0.56	0.03	-0.04	-0.17	0.28
White meat	0.63	-0.08	0.41	0.20	0.22
Processed meat	-0.21	-0.28	-0.36	-0.36	0.09
Fatty-fish	0.31	-0.29	-0.29	0.37	-0.06
Lean fish	-0.18	-0.37	0.03	0.08	-0.11
Mix fish dishes	0.10	0.33	-0.14	-0.14	0.00
High-fat milk/yoghurt	-0.19	0.36	0.24	-0.26	0.33
High-fat cheese	-0.03	-0.15	-0.22	0.02	0.39
Low-fat dairy	-0.03	0.21	0.19	-0.04	0.38
Eggs	-0.09	0.07	0.01	0.09	-0.16
Butter	0.07	-0.09	0.22	-0.37	0.23
Salty snacks	0.02	0.19	-0.06	-0.42	-0.27
Fast-food	0.07	0.40	-0.14	-0.37	-0.47
Additional food groups					
Meat offals	-0.03	0.31	0.00	-0.06	NA
Mix meat dishes	NA	NA	-0.16	0.01	0.28
Game	NA	NA	0.30	-0.01	NA
Shellfish	0.23	0.28	-0.47	-0.32	NA
Fish offals	NA	NA	-0.22	NA	NA
Fish-oil dietary supplements	NA	NA	0.10	NA	NA
Explained variation of maternal dioxin-like activity (%)	27.6	14.0	10.4	16.3	9.8
Correlation of dioxin-dietary					
pattern score with maternal	0.50	0.36	0.26	0.35	0.32
dioxin-like activity	(<0.001)	(<0.001)	(0.001)	(<0.001)	(0.006)
[Spearman's rho (p-value)]					

Supplemental Table 4. Dioxin-dietary pattern loadings of 13 food groups and explained variation of dioxin-like activity (in pg CALUX-TEQ/g lipid) in cord blood by the dietary pattern.

	Maternal dioxin-dietary pattern
	linked to cord blood (n=198)
Dioxin-dietary pattern loadings	
Red meat	0.20
White meat	0.36
Processed meat	0.00
Fatty-fish	-0.47
Lean fish	-0.10
Mix fish dishes	-0.06
High-fat milk/yoghurt	0.00
High-fat cheese	-0.29
Low-fat dairy	0.23
Eggs	0.01
Butter	0.08
Salty snacks	0.06
Fast-food	0.67
Explained variation of plasma dioxin-	13.0
like activity (%)	13.7
Correlation between dioxin-diet score	
and dioxin-like activity in cord blood	0.35 (<0.001)
[Spearman's rho (p-value)]	

Supplemental Table 5. Association between maternal dioxin-dietary pattern scores, linked to cord blood dioxin-like activity (in pg CALUX TEQ/g lipid), with gestational age and birth weight.

		Gestational age (weeks) ^a				Birth weight (g) ^b		
	Ν	β	(95% CI)	P-value	β	(95% CI)	P-value	
Maternal dioxin-dietary	pattern							
linked to cord blood								
Continuous	158	-0.3	(-0.5,0.0)	0.026	-12	(-91,67)	0.772	
Tertiles								
Low	58	Ref.			Ref.			
Middle	46	-0.1	(-0.5,0.4)	0.637	-10	(-156,137)	0.895	
Upper	54	-0.5	(-1.0,0.0)	0.048	-73	(-237,90)	0.376	
<i>P</i> for trend ^c			0.094			0.392		

^a Model is adjusted for maternal educational level (low, middle, high), energy (kcals/day), maternal age (years), prepregnancy BMI (kg/m²), parity (primiparous/multiparous) and country.

^b Model is adjusted for same variables and additionally for gestational age (weeks) and gender

^c P for trend is estimated for the adjusted change across increasing tertiles of the dioxin-diet score.

Reference List

Ambrosini GL, Emmett PM, Northstone K, Howe LD, Tilling K, Jebb SA. 2012. Identification of a dietary pattern prospectively associated with increased adiposity during childhood and adolescence. Int J Obes (Lond) 36: 1299-1305.

Arisawa K, Takeda H, Mikasa H. 2005. Background exposure to PCDDs/PCDFs/PCBs and its potential health effects: a review of epidemiologic studies. J Med Invest 52: 10-21.

Arisawa K, Uemura H, Hiyoshi M, Kitayama A, Takami H, Sawachika F, et al. 2011. Dietary patterns and blood levels of PCDDs, PCDFs, and dioxin-like PCBs in 1656 Japanese individuals. Chemosphere 82: 656-662.

Brantsaeter AL, Birgisdottir BE, Meltzer HM, Kvalem HE, Alexander J, Magnus P, et al. 2012. Maternal seafood consumption and infant birth weight, length and head circumference in the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study. Br J Nutr 107: 436-444.

Brantsaeter AL, Haugen M, Alexander J, Meltzer HM. 2008. Validity of a new food frequency questionnaire for pregnant women in the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study (MoBa). Matern Child Nutr 4: 28-43.

Brouwer A, Sonneveld E, Botschuijver S, Besselink H, van den Burg B. 2004. A low volume method for the analysis of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds in serum and whole blood using BDS' DR CALUX[®] bioassay. Ogranohalogen compounds 66: 687-690.

Chatzi L, Melaki V, Sarri K, Apostolaki I, Roumeliotaki T, Georgiou V, et al. 2011. Dietary patterns during pregnancy and the risk of postpartum depression: the mother-child 'Rhea' cohort in Crete, Greece. Public Health Nutr 14: 1663-1670.

Chatzi L, Mendez M, Garcia R, Roumeliotaki T, Ibarluzea J, Tardon A, et al. 2012. Mediterranean diet adherence during pregnancy and fetal growth: INMA (Spain) and RHEA (Greece) mother-child cohort studies. Br J Nutr 107: 135-145. Chatzi L, Plana E, Daraki V, Karakosta P, Alegkakis D, Tsatsanis C, et al. 2009. Metabolic syndrome in early pregnancy and risk of preterm birth. Am J Epidemiol 170: 829-836.

Chevrier C, Warembourg C, Gaudreau E, Monfort C, Le BA, Guldner L, et al. 2013. Organochlorine Pesticides, Polychlorinated Biphenyls, Seafood Consumption, and Time-to-Pregnancy. Epidemiology 24: 251-260.

Davey GK, Spencer EA, Appleby PN, Allen NE, Knox KH, Key TJ. 2003. EPIC-Oxford: lifestyle characteristics and nutrient intakes in a cohort of 33 883 meat-eaters and 31 546 non meat-eaters in the UK. Public Health Nutr 6: 259-269.

De Mul A, Bakker MI, Zeilmaker MJ, Traag WA, Leeuwen SP, Hoogenboom RL, et al. 2008. Dietary exposure to dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs in The Netherlands anno 2004. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 51: 278-287.

Denison MS, Soshilov AA, He G, DeGroot DE, Zhao B. 2011. Exactly the same but different: promiscuity and diversity in the molecular mechanisms of action of the aryl hydrocarbon (dioxin) receptor. Toxicol Sci 124: 1-22.

Drouillet-Pinard P, Huel G, Slama R, Forhan A, Sahuquillo J, Goua V, et al. 2010. Prenatal mercury contamination: relationship with maternal seafood consumption during pregnancy and fetal growth in the 'EDEN mother-child' cohort. Br J Nutr 104: 1096-1100.

EFSA. 2004. Scientific Colloquium summary report:Dioxins. Methodologies and principles for setting tolerable intake levels for dioxins, furans and dioxin-like PCBs.:EFSA.

EFSA. 2012. Update of the monitoring of levels of dioxins and PCBs in food and feed. EFSA Journal 10: 2832.

Fattore E, Fanelli R, Turrini A, di DA. 2006. Current dietary exposure to polychlorodibenzo-p-dioxins, polychlorodibenzofurans, and dioxin-like polychlorobiphenyls in Italy. Mol Nutr Food Res 50: 915-921.

Fernandez MA, Gomara B, Bordajandi LR, Herrero L, Abad E, Abalos M, et al. 2004. Dietary intakes of polychlorinated dibenzop-dioxins, dibenzofurans and dioxin-like polychlorinated biphenyls in Spain. Food Addit Contam 21: 983-991.

Glynn A, Aune M, Darnerud PO, Cnattingius S, Bjerselius R, Becker W, et al. 2007. Determinants of serum concentrations of organochlorine compounds in Swedish pregnant women: a cross-sectional study. Environ Health 6: 2.

Guldner L, Monfort C, Rouget F, Garlantezec R, Cordier S. 2007. Maternal fish and shellfish intake and pregnancy outcomes: a prospective cohort study in Brittany, France. Environ Health 6: 33.

Guxens M, Ballester F, Espada M, Fernandez MF, Grimalt JO, Ibarluzea J, et al. 2012. Cohort Profile: The INMA--INfancia y Medio Ambiente--(Environment and Childhood) Project. Int J Epidemiol 41: 930-940.

Halldorsson TI, Meltzer HM, Thorsdottir I, Knudsen V, Olsen SF. 2007. Is high consumption of fatty fish during pregnancy a risk factor for fetal growth retardation? A study of 44,824 Danish pregnant women. Am J Epidemiol 166: 687-696.

Halldorsson TI, Thorsdottir I, Meltzer HM, Nielsen F, Olsen SF. 2008. Linking exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls with fatty fish consumption and reduced fetal growth among Danish pregnant women: a cause for concern? Am J Epidemiol 168: 958-965.

Halldorsson TI, Thorsdottir I, Meltzer HM, Strom M, Olsen SF. 2009. Dioxin-like activity in plasma among Danish pregnant women: dietary predictors, birth weight and infant development. Environ Res 109: 22-28.

Haugen M, Brantsaeter AL, Alexander J, Meltzer HM. 2008. Dietary supplements contribute substantially to the total nutrient intake in pregnant Norwegian women. Ann Nutr Metab 52: 272-280.

Heppe DH, Steegers EA, Timmermans S, Breeijen H, Tiemeier H, Hofman A, et al. 2011. Maternal fish consumption, fetal growth and

the risks of neonatal complications: the Generation R Study. Br J Nutr 105: 938-949.

Hepworth SJ, Hardie LJ, Fraser LK, Burley VJ, Mijal RS, Wild CP, et al. 2012. Deoxynivalenol exposure assessment in a cohort of pregnant women from Bradford, UK. Food Addit Contam Part A Chem Anal Control Expo Risk Assess 29: 269-276.

Hoffmann K, Schulze MB, Schienkiewitz A, Nothlings U, Boeing H. 2004. Application of a new statistical method to derive dietary patterns in nutritional epidemiology. Am J Epidemiol 159: 935-944.

Huang MC, Chao HR, Wang SL, Hung HC, Wang YS, Pan WH. 2007. Associations of diet with body burden of dibenzo-p-dioxins and dibenzofurans (PCDD/Fs) and dioxin-like polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs): observations on pregnant women from central Taiwan. Food Addit Contam 24: 784-791.

Huisman M, Eerenstein SE, Koopman-Esseboom C, Brouwer M, Fidler V, Muskiet FA, et al. 1995. Perinatal exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls and dioxins through dietary intake. Chemosphere 31: 4273-4287.

Kiviranta H, Ovaskainen ML, Vartiainen T. 2004. Market basket study on dietary intake of PCDD/Fs, PCBs, and PBDEs in Finland. Environ Int 30: 923-932.

Koppen G, Den HE, Nelen V, Van De Mieroop E, Bruckers L, Bilau M, et al. 2009. Organochlorine and heavy metals in newborns: results from the Flemish Environment and Health Survey (FLEHS 2002-2006). Environ Int 35: 1015-1022.

Kulkarni PS, Crespo JG, Afonso CA. 2008. Dioxins sources and current remediation technologies--a review. Environ Int 34: 139-153.

Kvalem HE, Knutsen HK, Thomsen C, Haugen M, Stigum H, Brantsaeter AL, et al. 2009. Role of dietary patterns for dioxin and PCB exposure. Mol Nutr Food Res 53: 1438-1451.

Laier P, Cederberg T, Larsen JC, Vinggaard AM. 2003. Applicability of the CALUX bioassay for screening of dioxin levels in human milk samples. Food Addit Contam 20: 583-595.

Liem AK, Furst P, Rappe C. 2000. Exposure of populations to dioxins and related compounds. Food Addit Contam 17: 241-259.

Lucas M, Dewailly E, Muckle G, Ayotte P, Bruneau S, Gingras S, et al. 2004. Gestational age and birth weight in relation to n-3 fatty acids among Inuit (Canada). Lipids 39: 617-626.

Magnus P, Irgens LM, Haug K, Nystad W, Skjaerven R, Stoltenberg C. 2006. Cohort profile: the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study (MoBa). Int J Epidemiol 35: 1146-1150.

McGraw JE, Waller DP. 2009. Fish ingestion and congener specific polychlorinated biphenyl and p,p'-dichlorodiphenyldichloroethylene serum concentrations in a great lakes cohort of pregnant African American women. Environ Int 35: 557-565.

McNaughton SA, Mishra GD, Brunner EJ. 2008. Dietary patterns, insulin resistance, and incidence of type 2 diabetes in the Whitehall II Study. Diabetes Care 31: 1343-1348.

Mendez MA, Plana E, Guxens M, Foradada Morillo CM, Albareda RM, Garcia-Esteban R, et al. 2010. Seafood consumption in pregnancy and infant size at birth: results from a prospective Spanish cohort. J Epidemiol Community Health 64: 216-222.

Merlo DF, Wild CP, Kogevinas M, Kyrtopoulos S, Kleinjans J. 2009. NewGeneris: a European study on maternal diet during pregnancy and child health. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 18: 5-10.

Meyer J, Doring A, Herder C, Roden M, Koenig W, Thorand B. 2011. Dietary patterns, subclinical inflammation, incident coronary heart disease and mortality in middle-aged men from the MONICA/KORA Augsburg cohort study. Eur J Clin Nutr 65: 800-807.

Mose T, Mathiesen L, Karttunen V, Nielsen JK, Sieppi E, Kummu M, et al. 2012. Meta-analysis of data from human ex vivo placental

perfusion studies on genotoxic and immunotoxic agents within the integrated European project NewGeneris. Placenta 33: 433-439.

Pearce N. 2011. Epidemiology in a changing world: variation, causation and ubiquitous risk factors. Int J Epidemiol 40: 503-512.

Pedersen M, Halldorsson TI, Autrup H, Brouwer A, Besselink H, Loft S, et al. 2012a. Maternal diet and dioxin-like activity, bulky DNA adducts and micronuclei in mother-newborns. Mutat Res 734: 12-19.

Pedersen M, von SH, Botsivali M, Agramunt S, Alexander J, Brunborg G, et al. 2012b. Birth Weight, Head Circumference, and Prenatal Exposure to Acrylamide from Maternal Diet: The European Prospective Mother-Child Study (NewGeneris). Environ Health Perspect 120: 1739-1745.

Pedersen M, Wichmann J, Autrup H, Dang DA, Decordier I, Hvidberg M, et al. 2009. Increased micronuclei and bulky DNA adducts in cord blood after maternal exposures to traffic-related air pollution. Environ Res 109: 1012-1020.

Perello G, Gomez-Catalan J, Castell V, Llobet JM, Domingo JL. 2012. Assessment of the temporal trend of the dietary exposure to PCDD/Fs and PCBs in Catalonia, over Spain: health risks. Food Chem Toxicol 50: 399-408.

Ricci E, Chiaffarino F, Cipriani S, Malvezzi M, Parazzini F. 2010. Diet in pregnancy and risk of small for gestational age birth: results from a retrospective case-control study in Italy. Matern Child Nutr 6: 297-305.

Rose M, Fernandes A, Foxall C, Dowding A. 2012. Transfer and uptake of polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins and furans (PCDD/Fs) and polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) into meat and organs of indoor and outdoor reared pigs. Food Addit Contam Part A Chem Anal Control Expo Risk Assess 29: 431-448.

Rylander L, Stromberg U, Hagmar L. 2000. Lowered birth weight among infants born to women with a high intake of fish contaminated with persistent organochlorine compounds. Chemosphere 40: 1255-1262. Schecter A, Cramer P, Boggess K, Stanley J, Papke O, Olson J, et al. 2001. Intake of dioxins and related compounds from food in the U.S. population. J Toxicol Environ Health A 63: 1-18.

Schulz M, Hoffmann K, Weikert C, Nothlings U, Schulze MB, Boeing H. 2008. Identification of a dietary pattern characterized by high-fat food choices associated with increased risk of breast cancer: the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC)-Potsdam Study. Br J Nutr 100: 942-946.

Sirot V, Tard A, Venisseau A, Brosseaud A, Marchand P, Le BB, et al. 2012. Dietary exposure to polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins, polychlorinated dibenzofurans and polychlorinated biphenyls of the French population: Results of the second French Total Diet Study. Chemosphere 88: 492-500.

Suzuki G, Nakano M, Nakano S. 2005. Distribution of PCDDs/PCDFs and Co-PCBs in human maternal blood, cord blood, placenta, milk, and adipose tissue: dioxins showing high toxic equivalency factor accumulate in the placenta. Biosci Biotechnol Biochem 69: 1836-1847.

Thorsdottir I, Birgisdottir BE, Halldorsdottir S, Geirsson RT. 2004. Association of fish and fish liver oil intake in pregnancy with infant size at birth among women of normal weight before pregnancy in a fishing community. Am J Epidemiol 160: 460-465.

Timmermans S, Steegers-Theunissen RP, Vujkovic M, den BH, Russcher H, Lindemans J, et al. 2012. The Mediterranean diet and fetal size parameters: the Generation R Study. Br J Nutr 108: 1399-1409.

Tornkvist A, Glynn A, Aune M, Darnerud PO, Ankarberg EH. 2011. PCDD/F, PCB, PBDE, HBCD and chlorinated pesticides in a Swedish market basket from 2005--levels and dietary intake estimations. Chemosphere 83: 193-199.

Tsukimori K, Morokuma S, Hori T, Takahashi K, Hirata T, Otera Y, et al. 2013. Characterization of placental transfer of polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins, dibenzofurans and

polychlorinated biphenyls in normal pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol Res 39: 83-90.

Vafeiadi M, Agramunt S, Pedersen M, Besselink H, Chatzi L, Fthenou E, et al. In utero exposure to dioxins and dioxin-like compounds and birth outcomes, in a European prospective motherchild study (NewGeneris). Unpublished data.

Van Wouwe N, Windal I, Vanderperren H, Eppe G, Xhrouet C, Massart AC, et al. 2004. Validation of the CALUX bioassay for PCDD/F analyses in human blood plasma and comparison with GC-HRMS. Talanta 63: 1157-1167.

Vioque J, Weinbrenner T, Asensio L, Castello A, Young IS, Fletcher A. 2007. Plasma concentrations of carotenoids and vitamin C are better correlated with dietary intake in normal weight than overweight and obese elderly subjects. Br J Nutr 97: 977-986.

Wang RY, Jain RB, Wolkin AF, Rubin CH, Needham LL. 2009. Serum concentrations of selected persistent organic pollutants in a sample of pregnant females and changes in their concentrations during gestation. Environ Health Perspect 117: 1244-1249.

Weisskopf MG, Anderson HA, Hanrahan LP, Kanarek MS, Falk CM, Steenport DM, et al. 2005. Maternal exposure to Great Lakes sport-caught fish and dichlorodiphenyl dichloroethylene, but not polychlorinated biphenyls, is associated with reduced birth weight. Environ Res 97: 149-162.

Windal I, Vandevijvere S, Maleki M, Goscinny S, Vinkx C, Focant JF, et al. 2010. Dietary intake of PCDD/Fs and dioxin-like PCBs of the Belgian population. Chemosphere 79: 334-340.

Wright J, Small N, Raynor P, Tuffnell D, Bhopal R, Cameron N, et al. 2012. Cohort profile: The Born in Bradford multi-ethnic family cohort study. Int J Epidemiol.

5.2 Paper II

Maternal dietary intake of dioxins and polychlorinated biphenyls and birth size in the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study (MoBa)

<u>Eleni Papadopoulou</u>, Ida H Caspersen, Helen E Kvalem, Helle K Knutsen, Talita Duarte-Salles, Jan Alexander, Helle Margrete Meltzer, Manolis Kogevinas, Anne Lise Brantsæter, Margaretha Haugen

Under review in Environment International

This paper is reproduced according to the original submitted version

Maternal dietary intake of dioxins and polychlorinated biphenyls and birth size in the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study (MoBa).

Eleni Papadopoulou ^{a,b,c}, Ida H Caspersen ^b, Helen E Kvalem ^{b,d}, Helle K Knutsen ^b, Talita Duarte-Salles ^e, Jan Alexander ^b, Helle Margrete Meltzer ^b, Manolis Kogevinas ^{a,f,g,h}, Anne Lise Brantsæter ^b, Margaretha Haugen ^b

^a Centre for Research in Environmental Epidemiology (CREAL), Barcelona, Spain

^b Division of Environmental Medicine, Norwegian Institute of Public Health, Oslo, Norway

^c Pompeu Fabra University, Barcelona, Spain

^d Bjørknes College, Oslo, Norway

^e International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC-WHO),

Lyon, France

^fIMIM (Hospital del Mar Research Institute), Barcelona, Spain

^g CIBER Epidemiología y Salud Pública (CIBERESP), Barcelona, Spain

^h National School of Public Health, Athens, Greece

Corresponding author:

Eleni Papadopoulou Division of Environmental Medicine, Norwegian Institute of Public Health P.O. Box 4404, Nydalen, NO-0403 Oslo, Norway Phone number: +47 21076563 Fax number: +47 21076686 E-mail: <u>eleni.papadopoulou@fhi.no</u>

Abstract

Maternal diet provides essential nutrients to the developing fetus but is also a source of prenatal exposure to environmental contaminants. We investigated the association between dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs during pregnancy and birth size. The study included 50,651 women from the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study (MoBa). Dietary information was collected by FFOs and intake estimates were calculated by combining food consumption and food concentration of dioxins, dioxin-like PCBs and non-dioxin-like PCBs. We used multivariable regression models to estimate the association between dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs and fetal growth. Further stratified analysis by quartiles of seafood intake during pregnancy was conducted. We found an inverse dose-response association between dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs and fetal growth after adjustment for confounders. Newborns of mothers in the upper quartile of dioxin and dioxin-like PCBs intake had 62 g lower birth weight (95%CI: -73, -50), 0.26 cm shorter birth length (95%CI: -0.31,-0.20) and 0.10 cm shorter head circumference (95%CI: -0.14,-0.06) than newborns of mothers in the lowest quartile of intake. Similar negative associations for intake of dioxins and dioxins-like PCBs were found after excluding women with intakes above the tolerable weekly intake (TWI). The reduction of fetal growth in association with dietary dioxins and PCBs persisted in analyses stratified by seafood intake. No association was found between dietary dioxins and PCB intake and the risk for small-for-gestational age neonate. In conclusion, dietary intakes of dioxins and PCBs during pregnancy were negatively associated with fetal growth, even at intakes below the TWI. beneficial effects Furthermore. the of maternal seafood consumption on fetal development might be compromised due to the adverse effects of contaminant exposure.

Keywords: diet, pregnancy, dioxins, PCBs, birth weight, MoBa

1. Introduction

During pregnancy the developing fetus is dependent on nutrient supply from the mother, and the maternal diet can influence the status of the intra-uterine environment (Cetin et al., 2013). A suboptimal intra-uterine environment, caused by malnutrition or nutrient restriction, can affect fetal growth and contribute to the risk of developing adult diseases (Barker, 1998). Additionally, maternal diet is linked to prenatal exposure to several environmental pollutants which enter the mother's body as food contaminants, such as dioxins and polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) (Arisawa et al., 2005).

Dioxins and PCBs are toxic, lipophilic and highly persistent environmental pollutants which bioaccumulate in the food chain. For non-occupationally exposed populations, diet is the main source of exposure to such contaminants. Seafood consumption is the major intake pathway followed by meat, dairy products, eggs and added fats, but main food contributors might differ with differing food patterns between populations (EFSA, 2012; Liem et al., 2000). The ingested compounds are distributed to the organs via the blood and stored in the adipose tissue (Henderson and Patterson, Jr., 1988). During pregnancy, accumulated dioxins and PCBs are transferred from the mother to the fetus through the placenta (Mose et al., 2012; Tsukimori et al., 2013).

Prenatal exposures to dioxins and PCBs can influence fetal body burden and have been related to impaired fetal growth, although the reported results are inconsistent (El Majidi et al., 2012; Lundqvist et al., 2006). In a recent meta-analysis of 12 European birth cohorts, researchers reported a 150 gram reduction in birth weight per 1- μ g/L increase in PCB 153 in maternal blood (Govarts et al., 2012). Several mother-child studies have reported a negative association between prenatal exposure to concentrations of dioxins and PCBs in maternal blood and birth size (Halldorsson et al., 2008; Kezios et al., 2012; Patandin et al., 1998; Tan et al., 2009), while others have not found any association (Givens et al., 2007; Halldorsson et al., 2009; Longnecker et al., 2005; Wolff et al., 2007). Some studies have found negative associations between prenatal exposure to dioxins and PCBs and fetal growth in boys and null associations in girls, suggesting a different effect between genders (Hertz-Picciotto et al., 2005; Konishi et al., 2009).

Seafood intake during pregnancy is related to concentrations of dioxins and PCBs in maternal blood (McGraw and Waller, 2009; Wang et al., 2009). However, studies examining the relationship between fish consumption and fetal growth have reported controversial results (Brantsæter et al., 2012; Grandjean et al., 2001; Guldner et al., 2007; Halldorsson et al., 2007; Thorsdottir et al., 2004), even for highly exposed populations eating very contaminated fish (Karmaus and Zhu, 2004; Rylander et al., 2000; Weisskopf et al., 2005). Hence, the effect of prenatal exposure to dioxins and PCBs through the maternal diet on fetal growth is still not clear.

The aim of our study was to investigate the association between dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs during pregnancy and fetal growth in the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study (MoBa). Furthermore, we assessed gender differences and differences by seafood intake during pregnancy.

2. Material and Methods

2.1 Study population

This study is conducted within the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study (MoBa), a prospective population-based pregnancy cohort study conducted by the Norwegian Institute of Public Health (Magnus et al., 2006). In brief, participants were recruited from all over Norway from 1999-2008 by a postal invitation at 17-18 weeks of pregnancy and 38.7% of invited women consented to participate. The cohort includes 91,000 mothers and 109,000 children. Data used in this study are based on version 5 of the quality-ensured data files, released for research in June 2010. The study was approved by The Regional Committee for Medical Research Ethics in South-Eastern Norway. According to our inclusion criteria, women with the first participation in MoBa, with singleton births recorded in the Medical Birth Registry of Norway (MBRN) and with complete information on socio-demographic characteristics, exposure to tobacco smoke, weight gain and maternal diet during pregnancy, as well as birth outcomes, where eligible for the present analysis (n=52,295). All information on maternal and pregnancy related characteristics was collected by questionnaires. After excluding 385 mother-child pairs with gestational age <28 weeks or >42 weeks, 796 mother-child pairs with gestational age <28 weeks or >42 weeks, 796 mother-child pairs due to implausible maternal daily energy intake (<4500 kJ or >20000 kJ) and 463 mother-child pairs with implausible weight change during pregnancy (<-30 kilo or >50 kilo), a total of 50,651 women with their children were included in our study. The cut-offs for plausible maternal energy intakes were established previously (Meltzer et al., 2008).

2.2 Dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs

The MoBa food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) (downloadable at <u>http://www.fhi.no/</u> dokumenter/011fbd699d.pdf) was used to calculate the dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs during pregnancy. This validated semi-quantitative FFQ was administered at 22nd week of pregnancy and was designed to assess dietary habits and supplement intakes during the first four to five months of pregnancy (Meltzer et al., 2008). The validation study was focused on energy, nutrients, and specific food groups including seafood (Brantsæter et al., 2008; Brantsæter et al., 2010). Pregnant women were asked to report their frequency of consumption of 255 food and beverage items, by selecting one of 8-10 possible frequencies, ranging from never to several times monthly, weekly or daily. Daily food consumption (in g/day), energy (kcal/day) and fat (g/day) intakes were estimated using FoodCalc (Lauritsen, 2005) and the Norwegian Food Composition table (Rimestad et al., 2001).

Maternal dietary intakes of PCDD/Fs and PCBs during pregnancy were calculated by multiplying consumption with concentration of contaminants for each food item. The sum of the products was the total dietary intake. The concentrations of PCDD/Fs and PCBs in Norwegian food items have been published previously (Kvalem et al., 2009). Hence, we have estimated dietary intakes of seventeen 2,3,7,8-substituted PCDD/Fs, twelve dl-PCBs (four non-ortho substituted PCBs (no-PCBs) PCB-77, 81, 126, 169 and eight mono-ortho substituted PCBs PCB-105, 114, 118, 123, 156, 157, 167, 189) and six non-dl-PCBs (sum of PCB-28, 52, 101, 138, 153, 180). Maternal intake of PCDD/Fs and dl-PCBs was expressed as toxic equivalents (TEQs) using toxic equivalence factors established by the World Health Organization in 2005 (Van den Berg et al., 2006). The exposures under study were the total dietary intake of dioxins and dl-compounds (in pg TEQs/day) and the total dietary intake of 6 non-dl-PCBs (in ng/day). A more detailed description of dietary exposure to dioxins and PCBs and foods contributing to the exposure in the MoBa study is presented in an accompanying paper by Caspersen et al (Caspersen et al., 2013).

2.3 Birth outcomes

The methodology for birth outcome collection and definition has been described previously (Duarte-Salles et al., 2012). In brief, information on weight, length and head circumference measures at birth was obtained from the Medical Birth Registry of Norway (Irgens, 2000). Gestational age was estimated using the first trimester ultrasound in 98.2% of MoBa participants. In case of missing ultrasound measure, gestational age was calculated as the interval between the last menstrual period and the date of delivery.

For births during 34 to 42 weeks of gestation, small for gestational age (SGA) was defined as a newborn with birth weight below the 10th percentile of newborns in MoBa according to the week of gestational age at birth and parity. For births during 28 to 33 weeks, data from the Medical Birth Registry of Norway (MBRN) published in 2000 were used to determine the 10th percentile of birth weight according to gestational age and parity

(Skjaerven et al., 2000). Additionally, low birth weight (LBW) was defined as any full-term newborn with birth weight below 2,500 g.

2.4 Statistical analysis

We used weight-adjusted exposure variables, by dividing dietary intake of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds (in pg TEQs/kg bw/day) and non-dioxin-like PCBs (in ng/kg bw/day) with maternal pre-pregnancy weight, which was self-reported at week 17th of pregnancy. Additionally, maternal intake of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs was dichotomized according to the Tolerable Weekly Intake (TWI) of 14 pg TEQ/kg bw/week (EU-SCF, 2001). Exposure and outcome variables were evaluated regarding normality. For nonnormal exposure variables, medians (IQR) and non-parametric Mann-Whitney or Kruskal-Wallis tests were used for distributions and comparison between groups, while Spearman's correlation coefficient was used to assess correlations between continuous variables. Anthropometric measurements at birth were described as means (SD). Categorical data were expressed as frequency and percentage (%) and differences in frequencies were assessed by Pearson's chi-square test. Bonferroni correction was used for multiple comparisons.

Simple and multiple linear and logistic regression models were fitted to estimate the association between maternal dietary intake of either dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs or non-dioxin-like PCBs with fetal growth measures. Exposure variables were divided into quartiles to evaluate potential nonlinear relationships and trend tests were performed to evaluate dose–response relations. Several potential confounders were assessed from a variety of maternal, paternal and pregnancy-related characteristics with established association with maternal dietary habits and birth outcomes. The retained covariates that resulted in a change in estimate >10% for either birth weight, SGA or LBW were: maternal age, weight gain during pregnancy, daily energy intake, parity, smoking during pregnancy, pre-pregnancy BMI (normal or overweight/obese), gestational age and child's gender. Other covariates (type of delivery, parental income and education, paternal BMI, marital status, percentage of energy from fat, alcohol consumption and exposure to passive smoking during pregnancy) were tested as potential confounders but did not meet our criteria of inclusion.

In this population, fish intake has been previously positively associated with fetal growth but is also the main source of dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs in the Norwegian population (Brantsæter et al., 2012; Kvalem et al., 2009). We conducted stratified analysis by fitting linear regression models to assess the association of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs and non-dioxin-like PCBs intake and birth outcomes by quartiles of fish intake.

We repeated our regression analysis after excluding 1,129 (2.2%) women with dietary intakes of dioxins and dl-PCBs over the tolerable weekly intake to investigate the influence of extreme dioxin and dl-PCBs intake to our findings. Further sensitivity analysis was conducted for primiparous women only and by gender. All statistical analyses were performed with STATA (STATA version 11.1; Stata Corporation, College Station, Texas).

3. Results

Dietary intakes of dioxins and PCBs during pregnancy according to maternal characteristics and birth outcomes are presented in Table 1. The median intake of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs was 0.55 pg TEQ/kg bw/day (IQR= 0.37) and of non-dioxin-like PCBs was 2.34 ng/kg bw/day (IQR=2.01). Dietary intakes of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs were positively correlated with energy (rho=0.33, 95%CI= 0.32, 0.34), fat (rho=0.37, 95%CI=0.36, 0.38) and seafood intake (rho=0.52, 95%CI=0.51, 0.53). Similar positive correlations were found for dietary non-dioxin-like PCB intake with energy, fat and seafood intake during pregnancy. Higher maternal age, education and parental income were linked to higher dietary intakes of contaminants. Additionally, higher intakes of dioxins and PCBs were observed for normal weight compared to overweight and obese women. Within our study population, 1,129 (2.2%) women had dietary intake of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs during pregnancy above the TWI. Notably, women with a dietary intake of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs above the TWI were more likely to have low education and income than women with intakes below the TWI (39 vs. 30% in the lowest educational level and 31 vs. 27% in the lowest income level). Additionally, dietary intake of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs was highly and positively correlated with intake of non-dioxin-like PCBs (rho=0.94, 95% CI=0.94, 0.94).

Male and female newborns were equally distributed among the mother-child pairs included in our study (Table 1). All anthropometric measurements were negatively, though modestly, correlated with maternal dietary intake of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs (rho= -0.05 to -0.04), as well as non-dioxin-like PCBs (rho=-0.06 to -0.05). The prevalence of preterm birth, LBW and SGA was 9%, 2.5% and 7.3% respectively. Women with intake of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs above the TWI had approximately 1% higher prevalence of preterm birth, LBW and SGA compared to women with lower intakes, though the differences were not statistically significant (Table 2).

We found an inverse dose-response association between dietary intake of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs and birth weight, length and head circumference (Table 3). Newborns of mothers in the highest quartile of dioxin intake had -61.6 g lower birth weight (95% CI -73.2, -50.0), -0.26 cm shorter birth length (95% CI -0.31, -0.20) and -0.10 cm shorter birth head circumference (95% CI -0.14,-0.06) compared to newborns of mothers in the lowest quartile of dioxin intake. For non-dioxin-like PCBs intake in the highest quartile the reduction was -40.5 g for birth weight (95% CI -51.6,-29.4), -0.21 cm for birth length (95% CI -0.26,-0.15) and -0.06 cm for birth head circumference (95% CI -0.09,-0.02). After stratifying by gender, we observed that the adjusted reduction in birth weight associated with intake of dioxins and dl-PCBs was -68.5 grams (95% CI=-84.8, -52.1) for boys and -54.2 for girls (95% CI=-70.2, -37.7) (Supplementary Table). The reduction in head circumference was more pronounce in females than in males.

Additionally, we observed a negative association between maternal dietary dioxin and dioxin-like PCB intake above the TWI and birth weight, length and head circumference, compared to women with lower dietary intakes during pregnancy (Table 4). The risk for SGA was not different for mothers with dioxins and dioxinlike PCB intakes above the TWI, compared with lower intakes (OR=1.18, 95% 0.95, 1.46). We found no dose-response association between maternal dietary intake of either dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs or non-dioxin-like PCBs with gestational age (data not shown).

The adjusted associations between dietary intake of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs and birth weight stratified by seafood intake are presented in Figure 1. Each square represents the regression coefficient and line edges represent the 95% CI for the association between dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs intake in the 4th quartile and birth weight. The adjusted change in birth weight is compared with women in the 1st quartile of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs intake. We observed that newborns of mothers with seafood intakes of less than 25 g/day and in the 4th quartile of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs intakes had -87.8 g (95% CI=-55.7, -120.0) lower birth weight than newborns of mothers with dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs intakes in the 1st quartile and in the same category of seafood intake. The corresponding reduction in birth weight for newborns of mothers with seafood intake >60 g/day and in the 4th quartile of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs intakes was -76.6 g (95% CI=-47.4, -105.8), compared to the 1st quartile of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs intake. Likewise, a high dietary intake of non-dioxin-like was associated with -57 grams (95%CI=-24.4, -89.5) reduction in birth weight if the mother consumed <25g seafood/day and -49 grams (95%CI=-20.5,-77.4) reduction if the mother was consuming >60 g seafood/day.

4. Discussion

We investigated the association between dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs during pregnancy and birth outcomes in 50,651 motherchild pairs from the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study. We found that high dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs was associated with a significant reduction in birth weight, length and head circumference.

In our study, dietary intake of dioxins and dl-PCBs (0.56 pg TEQ/kg bw/day) was similar or lower than those reported previously for women (Kvalem et al., 2009; Llobet et al., 2008; Perello et al., 2012; Schecter et al., 2001; Sirot et al., 2012) Additionally, our calculation on dietary intake of non-dl PCBs (2.49 ng/kg bw/day) was between the ones reported for women in a Norwegian and a French study (Kvalem et al., 2009; Sirot et al., 2012). The current study and the accompanying study by Caspersen et al. are the first presentations of dietary intake of PCBs and dioxins in pregnant women (Caspersen et al., 2013). Overall, the dietary exposure to dioxins and PCBs during pregnancy was among the lowest reported for an adult population in Scandinavian (Kiviranta et al., 2004; Tornkvist et al., 2011) or other European countries (De Mul et al., 2008; Fattore et al., 2006; Fernandez et al., 2004; Windal et al., 2010).

We are the first to report a negative association between dietary intakes of dioxins and PCBs and fetal growth. Our findings are in agreement with studies which have shown a negative relationship between maternal or cord serum levels of dioxins and PCBs and birth weight (Govarts et al., 2012; Patandin et al., 1998; Sagiv et al., 2007; Tan et al., 2009). According to these studies, the highest level of exposure, as estimated by concentrations of the contaminants in blood samples, was associated with reductions in birth weight of more than 100g, which is more than our estimate. This discrepancy can be explained by the different methodologies used for prenatal exposure assessment, since blood levels of lipophilic contaminants reflect total body burden, while daily dietary intakes reflect background exposures and do not represent long-term exposure. Interestingly, the negative relationship between dietary intakes of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs and fetal growth was observed even after excluding women with intakes above the tolerable weekly

intake level, implying that the observed negative relationships were not driven by extreme intakes.

Fetal growth restriction, as assed by SGA, was more prevalent among women with intakes of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs above the TWI, but the difference was not significant. In a recent review, researchers concluded that there is not enough evidence to support a negative association between concentrations of PCBs in maternal blood, cord blood or breast milk and the risk for low birth weight (El Majidi et al., 2012). Similar null associations were found for high prenatal exposures to TCDD in a cohort of women from Seveso, Italy (Eskenazi et al., 2003).

The contribution of maternal diet and particularly seafood intake to the body burden of dioxins and PCBs is well established, while the extent to which dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs can predict smaller birth size is unknown. In large European mother-child studies of low-exposed populations, seafood has been differently linked to fetal growth, with negative associations reported in Danish, French, Spanish and Swedish populations (Guldner et al., 2007; Halldorsson et al., 2007; Mendez et al., 2010) and positive associations reported in Norwegian and in French women (Brantsæter et al., 2012; Drouillet-Pinard et al., 2010; Guldner et al., 2007), while no effect was observed for Dutch pregnant women (Heppe et al., 2011). Halldorsson et al. found that Danish women who consumed more than 60 g of seafood/day had 24% higher risk of giving birth to an SGA neonate, while Brantsæter et al. reported 44% lower risk of giving birth to a low birth weight neonate for the same level of seafood intake in Norwegian women (Brantsæter et al., 2012; Halldorsson et al., 2007). In our study, the negative association between dioxins and PCBs intake during pregnancy and birth weight remained also for women with a seafood intake more than 60g/day, but in lower seafood intake levels the observed reduction in birth weight was greater. Seafood consumption during pregnancy has been reported as an effective method to prevent preterm delivery and fetal growth retardation, as wells as later adult diseases, particularly due to the beneficial effects of omega-3 fatty

acids (Salvig and Lamont, 2011; Swanson etal., 2012). Our findings, taken together with the observed protective association for LBW in Norwegian women, suggest that the potential beneficial effects of seafood consumption on fetal growth could have been lowered due to the increasing intake of dioxins and PCBs. Evidence of the negative effect of prenatal exposure to environmental contaminants through maternal diet, on child's health is growing, while the debate between adequate nutrition and dietary toxicant exposure continues (Bushkin-Bedient and Carpenter, 2010; Genuis, 2008).

In our study, the reduction of fetal growth related to high prenatal exposure to dietary dioxins and PCBs, was greater in males than in females. Previous studies have also reported significant negative association between prenatal exposure to dioxins and PCBs and birth weight only in males, suggesting that they are more vulnerable than females (Hertz-Picciotto et al., 2005; Konishi et al., 2009; Sonneborn et al., 2008). Moreover, high dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs was related to reduced head circumference mostly in females. but the associations were weak. In epidemiological studies, neonatal head circumference is used as an estimate of fetal brain development, and prenatal exposure to dioxins and PCBs can induce neurotoxic effects and affect neurodevelopment. Additionally, reduction in head circumference at birth has previously been linked with high serum levels of PCBs in maternal and cord blood, as well as breast milk (Fein et al., 1984; Hertz-Picciotto et al., 2005; Nishijo et al., 2008; Tan et al., 2009). Our findings of head circumference related to dioxins and PCBs are interpreted in the context of a reduction in overall birth size and not as evidence of neurotoxicity. Further follow-up of these children is needed, which should focus on the study of low-level organochlorine diet exposure through maternal and neurodevelopment.

Dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs share common sources of exposure and are highly correlated with non-dioxin-like PCBs, hence is hard to attribute the estimated negative effects to one of the

compound groups. Studies indicate that dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs are more readily transferred from maternal blood to the placenta and cord blood than non-dioxin-like PCBs (Tsukimori et al., 2013). This procedure is mediated through the affinity of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs for the aryl hydrocarbon (Ah) receptor which is also the mediator for the manifest of their toxic effects (Tsukimori et al., 2013; Van den Berg et al., 2006). AhR-ligand activation induces the expression of placental xenobiotic metabolizing enzymes and might lead to an unfavorable intrauterine environment and finally to disruption of normal fetal growth (Bustamante et al., 2012; Suter et al., 2010). However, also hormone disruption, impaired immune function and other non-AhR mediated pathways have been suggested as potential mechanisms for the effect of prenatal dioxins and PCBs exposures on child's health, illustrating the complexity of the mechanism.

The present study has strengths and limitations. A main strength is the large sample size, including participants from both urban and rural regions representing all age groups and all socioeconomic groups. MoBa participants are not representative of all pregnant women in Norway. However, the relationships between variables were not necessarily distorted by exclusion of non-participants. For example, for eight exposure-disease relationships examined in the MoBa data, the associations were essentially the same as those found in an analysis of data for the entire pregnant population in Norway (Nilsen et al., 2009).

We have used an extensive FFQ which has been thoroughly validated and allowed us to estimate dietary intakes of dioxins and PCBs from the whole diet. However, all dietary assessment tools have uncertainties and imprecisions which might lead to underestimation of the true effect of the PCB and dioxin exposure on fetal growth (Grandjean and Budtz-Jorgensen, 2007; MacMahon et al., 1990). Additionally, we acknowledge that fetal exposure is a result of accumulated intakes of dioxins and PCBs and dietary intake estimates reflect short-term rather than long-term exposures and body burden. Several other lifestyle factors, along with diet, are

important predictors of blood levels of dioxins and PCBs, including age, parity, BMI and breastfeeding history, and can influence body burden (Knutsen et al., 2011). Nevertheless, in epidemiological studies, dietary intakes have often been used as a proxy of human exposure to dioxins and PCBs and as a tool for ranking individuals in the population (Bilau et al., 2008; Huisman et al., 1995; Kvalem et al., 2012).

5. Conclusions

In conclusion, within a large population-based mother and child study, we found that dietary intakes of dioxins and PCBs during pregnancy might adversely affect fetal growth. This is the first report relating maternal dietary dioxin and PCBs intakes with fetal growth. Our findings support the hypothesis that prenatal exposure to environmental contaminants, through maternal diet, can negatively affect fetal size, even at low dietary intakes. Maternal diet might affect fetal growth, since it is contributing to maternal and fetal body burden of contaminants and can influence the intrauterine environment. Therefore, reduction of maternal body burden long before pregnancy can reduce prenatal exposure to environmental toxicants and consequently avoid impaired fetal growth.

Acknowledgements

The Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study is supported by the Norwegian Ministry of Health and the Norwegian Ministry of Education and Research, NIH/NIEHS (contract no NO-ES-75558), NIH/NINDS (grant no.1 UO1 NS 047537-01) and the Norwegian Research Council/FUGE (Grant no. 151918/S10. EP holds the Yggdrasil grand (Yggdrasil mobility programme 2012-2013) awarded by the Research Council of Norway (219671/F11). The authors would like to thank all study participants for their generous collaboration.
			Dioxin P (pg T	s and dic CBs inta EO/kg b	oxin-like ike w/day)	Non-dioxin-like PCBs intake (ng/kg bw/day)			
	Ν	(%)	Median	(IQR)	P-value ^a	Median	(IQR)	P-value ^a	
Maternal age (years)									
<25	5,492	(10.8)	0.53	(0.38)		2.18	(2.00)		
25-29	17,411	(34.4)	0.54	(0.35)	0.0001	2.24	(1.93)	0.0001	
30-34	19,329	(38.2)	0.56	(0.36)	0.0001	2.37	(1.98)	0.0001	
≥35	8,419	(16.6)	0.59	(0.38)		2.57	(2.17)		
Pre-pregnancy BMI status									
Normal (≤25 kg/m²)	34,842	(68.8)	0.61	(0.37)	0.0001	2.57	(2.11)	0.0001	
Overweight/Obese (>25 kg/m ²)	15,801	(31.2)	0.44	(0.29)	0.0001	1.85	(1.59)	0.0001	
Maternal education									
<12 years	15,243	(30.1)	0.52	(0.39)		2.20	(2.03)		
13-16 years	21,847	(43.1)	0.55	(0.35)	0.0001	2.31	(1.91)	0.0001	
>17 years	12,539	(24.8)	0.59	(0.36)	0.0001	2.55	(1.91)	0.0001	
missing/other	1,022	(2.0)	0.54	(0.36)		2.27	(1.96)		
Parity									
Primiparous	26,320	(52.0)	0.55	(0.36)	0.0001	2.31	(2.01)	0.0001	
Multiparous	24,331	(48.0)	0.56	(0.37)	0.0001	2.37	(2.00)	0.0001	
Type of delivery									
Normal	43,523	(85.9)	0.55	(0.36)	0.0005	2.34	(2.00)	0.0171	
Caesarean	7,128	(14.1)	0.54	(0.38)	0.0003	2.30	(2.07)	0.0171	
Smoking during pregnancy									
No	46,420	(91.7)	0.55	(0.36)		2.34	(2.00)		
Yes	4,231	(8.3)	0.54	(0.41)	0.0200	2.27	(2.15)	0.0907	
Alcohol during pregnancy	,	()		~ /			()		
No	44,726	(88.3)	0.55	(0.36)	0.0007	2.30	(1.97)		
Yes	5,925	(11.7)	0.61	(0.38)	0.0001	2.64	(2.15)	0.0001	

Table 1. Prenatal dietary intake of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs (in pg TEQ/kg bw/day) and non-dioxin-like PCBs (in ng/kg bw/day) according to maternal and birth outcomes for 50,651 mother-child pairs.

Parental income								
Low	13,501	(26.7)	0.54	(0.38)		2.26	(1.98)	
Medium	21,413	(42.3)	0.55	(0.36)	0.0001	2.31	(1.98)	0.0001
High	13,488	(26.6)	0.57	(0.35)	0.0001	2.46	(2.02)	
missing	2,249	(4.4)	0.57	(0.41)		2.36	(2.26)	
Child's gender								
Male	25,906	(51.2)	0.55	(0.37)	0.870	2.34	2.03	0 8 4 8
Female	24,745	(48.9)	0.55	(0.36)	0.870	2.33	2.00	0.848
Preterm birth (<37 w	veeks)							
No	46,071	(91.0)	0.55	(0.36)	0.042	2.34	2.00	0.048
Yes	4,580	(9.0)	0.55	(0.37)	0.043	2.30	2.08	0.048
Low birth weight (<2	2,500 g)							
No	49,373	(97.5)	0.55	(0.37)	0.123	2.34	2.01	0.084
Yes	1,278	(2.5)	0.54	(0.39)	0.125	2.24	2.03	0.084
Small-for-gestational	l age							
No	46,956	(92.7)	0.55	(0.37)	0.084	2.34	2.01	0.052
Yes	3,695	(7.3)	0.54	(0.37)	0.004	2.28	2.03	0.032

^a After Bonferroni correction statistically significant differences were for P-value<0.002.

	Dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs intake above TW							
	Ν	0	Y	es				
	(N=49	,522)	(N=1	,129)				
	Mean	(SD)	Mean	(SD)	P-value			
Gestational age (weeks)	40	(2)	40	(1)	0.004			
Birth weight (g)	3602	(539)	3526	(527)	< 0.001			
Birth length (cm)	50.4	(2.4)	50.0	(2.4)	< 0.001			
Birth head circumference (cm)	35.3	(1.6)	35.2	(1.6)	< 0.001			
	Ν	(%)	Ν	(%)	P-value			
Child's gender								
Male	25,351	(51.2)	555	(49.2)	0 177			
Female	24,171	(48.8)	574	(50.8)	0.177			
Preterm birth (<37 weeks)								
No	45,056	(91.0)	1,015	(89.9)	0.211			
Yes	4,466	(9.0)	114	(10.1)	0.211			
Low birth weight $(< 2,500 \text{ g})^a$								
No	46,960	(99.3)	1,067	(99.3)	0.002			
Yes	337	(0.7)	8	(0.7)	0.903			
Small-for-gestational age								
No	45,921	(92.7)	1,035	(91.7)	0.178			
Yes	3,601	(7.3)	94	(8.3)	0.170			

Table 2. Birth outcomes and newborn characteristics according to prenatal dietary intake of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs above the Tolerable Weekly Intake (TWI) for 50,651 mother-child pairs.

^a Only full-term births.

	Birth weight (in g) (n=50,651)					Birth length (in cm) (n=49,684)				Birth head circumference (in cm) (n=49,684)			
	Crude model Adjusted model		C	Crude model Adjusted mo			C	rude model	Adjusted model				
	beta	(95% CI)	beta	(95% CI)	beta	(95% CI)	beta	(95% CI)	beta	(95% CI)	beta	(95% CI)	
Dioxins and dioxin- (pg TEQ/kg bw/day)	like PCBs)	intake											
Q1 (<0.39)	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		
Q2 (0.39-0.55)	-24.2	(-37.5,-11.0)	-28.3	(-38.9,-17.8)	-0.03	(-0.09,0.03)	-0.08	(-0.13,-0.02)	-0.05	(-0.09,-0.01)	-0.04	(-0.08,-0.01)	
Q3 (0.56-0.77)	-49.2	(-62.4,-35.9)	-40.7	(-51.7,-29.8)	-0.17	(-0.23,-0.11)	-0.18	(-0.23,-0.13)	-0.11	(-0.15,-0.07)	-0.07	(-0.10,-0.03)	
Q4 (>0.77)	-79.6	(-92.8,-66.3)	-61.6	(-73.2,-50.0)	-0.27	(-0.33,-0.21)	-0.26	(-0.31,-0.20)	-0.17	(-0.21,-0.13)	-0.10	(-0.14,-0.06)	
P trend Non-dioxin-like PCI (ng/kg bw/day)	Bs intake	<0.001		<0.001		<0.001		<0.001		<0.001		<0.001	
Q1 (<1.59)	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		
Q2 (1.59-2.34)	-25.3	(-38.6,-12.1)	-23.2	(-33.7,-12.7)	-0.09	(-0.15,-0.03)	-0.11	(-0.16,-0.05)	-0.05	(-0.09,-0.01)	-0.03	(-0.06,0.01)	
Q3 (2.35-3.60)	-33.8	(-47.0,-20.5)	-24.8	(-35.6,-14.0)	-0.13	(-0.19,-0.07)	-0.14	(-0.19,-0.09)	-0.08	(-0.12,-0.04)	-0.04	(-0.08,0.00)	
Q4 (>3.60)	-65.3	(-78.6,-52.1)	-40.5	(-51.6,-29.4)	-0.25	(-0.31,-0.19)	-0.21	(-0.26,-0.15)	-0.13	(-0.17,-0.09)	-0.06	(-0.09,-0.02)	
P trend		< 0.001		<0.001		< 0.001		<0.001		<0.001		0.003	

Table 3. Associations of maternal dietary intake of dioxins and dl-PCBs and non-dl-PCBs with anthropometric measurements at birth.

Adjusted models include maternal age, energy intake, pre-pregnancy BMI, parity, weight gain and smoking during pregnancy, gestational age and child's gender

	С	rude model	Adjusted model		
	beta	(95% CI)	beta	(95% CI)	
Birth weight (grams) Dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs intake above TWI					
No	Ref.		Ref.		
Yes	-76.4	(-108.1,-44.6)	-42.4	(-67.1,-17.7)	
Birth length (cm) Dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs intake above TWI					
No	Ref.		Ref.		
Yes	-0.36	(-0.51,-0.22)	-0.23	(-0.35,-0.11)	
Birth head circumference (cm) Dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs intake above TWI					
No	Ref.		Ref.		
Yes	-0.17	(-0.26,-0.07)	-0.06	(-0.14,0.03)	
	OR	(95% CI)	OR	(95% CI)	
Risk for small-for-gestational age Dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs intake above TWI					
No	Ref.		Ref.		
Yes	1.2	(0.9,1.4)	1.2	(0.9,1.5)	
Risk for low birth weight (<2,500g) Dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs intake above TWI ^a					
No	Ref.		Ref.		
Yes	1.1	(0.5,2.1)	0.9	(0.4,1.8)	

Table 4. Associations between maternal dietary intake of dioxinsand dl-PCBs above the TWI and birth outcomes.

Adjusted model includes maternal age, weight gain during pregnancy, energy intake, parity, smoking during pregnancy, pre-pregnancy BMI status, gestational age and child's gender.

^aOnly full-term births.

Figure 1. Adjusted association between high (4th quartile) maternal dietary intake of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs and birth weight, compared to low intake (1st quartile) of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs, by categories of seafood intake during pregnancy.



compared to intakes in the lowest quartile (<0.39 pg TEQs/kg bw/day)

Supplemental material

	Birth weight (in g)					Birth leng	m)	Birth head circumference (in cm)				
	Boys (n=25,906) Girls (n=24,745)		Boy	Boys (n=25,398)		Girls (n=24,286)		Boys (n=25,398)		Girls (n=24,286)		
	beta	(95% CI)	beta	(95% CI)	beta	(95% CI)	beta	(95% CI)	beta	(95% CI)	beta	(95% CI)
Dioxins and diox	in-like l	PCBs intake										
(pg TEQ/kg bw/d	lay)											
Q1 (<0.39)	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
Q2 (0.39-0.55)	-32.4	(-47.2,-17.6)	-24.1	(-39.0,-9.1)	-0.06	(-0.13,0.02)	-0.09	(-0.17,-0.02)	-0.03	(-0.08,0.03)	-0.06	(-0.11,-0.01)
Q3 (0.56-0.77)	-45.0	(-60.5,-29.5)	-36.0	(-51.5,-20.4)	-0.18	(-0.26,-0.10)	-0.18	(-0.25,-0.10)	-0.05	(-0.11,0.00)	-0.08	(-0.13,-0.03)
Q4 (>0.77)	-68.5	(-84.8,-52.1)	-54.2	(-70.7,-37.7)	-0.28	(-0.36,-0.20)	-0.23	(-0.31,-0.15)	-0.08	(-0.14,0.02)	-0.13	(-0.18,-0.07)
P trend		< 0.001		<0.001		< 0.001		< 0.001		0.003		<0.001
Non-dioxin-like	PCBs in	take										
(ng/kg bw/day)												
Q1 (<1.59)	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
Q2 (1.59-2.34)	-32.1	(-46.8,-17.3)	-14.3	(-29.2,0.6)	-0.12	(-0.19,-0.04)	-0.10	(-0.17,-0.03)	-0.02	(-0.07,0.03)	-0.03	(-0.08,0.02)
Q3 (2.35-3.60)	-28.6	(-43.9,-13.4)	-20.6	(-35.9,-5.3)	-0.16	(-0.23,-0.08)	-0.12	(-0.20,-0.05)	-0.03	(-0.08,0.03)	-0.06	(-0.11,-0.01)
Q4 (>3.60)	-52.5	(-68.2,-36.9)	-28.0	(-43.7,-12.3)	-0.24	(-0.32,-0.16)	-0.17	(-0.25,-0.09)	-0.05	(-0.10,0.01)	-0.07	(-0.12,-0.01)
P trend		< 0.001		<0.001		< 0.001		<0.001		0.089		0.011

Supplemental material, Table 1. Adjusted associations of maternal dietary intake of dioxins and dl-PCBs and non-dl-PCBs with anthropometric measurements at birth, by gender.

Adjusted model includes maternal age, weight gain during pregnancy, energy intake, parity, smoking during pregnancy, pre-pregnancy BMI status, and gestational age.

References

Arisawa K, Takeda H, Mikasa H 2005. Background exposure to PCDDs/PCDFs/PCBs and its potential health effects: a review of epidemiologic studies. J. Med. Invest. 52, 10-21.

Barker DJP 1998. In utero programming of chronic disease. Clinical Science. 95, 115-128.

Bilau M, Matthys C, Bellemans M, De NM, Willems JL, De HS 2008. Reproducibility and relative validity of a semi-quantitative food frequency questionnaire designed for assessing the intake of dioxin-like contaminants. Environ. Res. 108, 327-333.

Brantsæter AL, Birgisdottir BE, Meltzer HM, Kvalem HE, Alexander J, Magnus P, et al. 2012. Maternal seafood consumption and infant birth weight, length and head circumference in the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study. Br. J. Nutr. 107, 436-444.

Brantsæter AL, Haugen M, Alexander J, Meltzer HM 2008. Validity of a new food frequency questionnaire for pregnant women in the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study (MoBa). Matern. Child Nutr. 4, 28-43.

Brantsæter AL, Haugen M, Thomassen Y, Ellingsen DG, Ydersbond TA, Hagve TA, et al. 2010. Exploration of biomarkers for total fish intake in pregnant Norwegian women. Public Health Nutr. 13, 54-62.

Bushkin-Bedient S, Carpenter DO 2010. Benefits versus risks associated with consumption of fish and other seafood. Rev. Environ. Health. 25, 161-191.

Bustamante M, Danileviciute A, Espinosa A, Gonzalez JR, Subirana I, Cordier S, et al. 2012. Influence of fetal glutathione S-transferase copy number variants on adverse reproductive outcomes. BJOG. 119, 1141-1146.

Caspersen, I. H., Knutsen, H. K., Brantsæter, A. L., Haugen, M., Alexander, J., Meltzer, H. M., & Kvalem, H. E. Dietary exposure to

dioxins and PCBs in a large cohort of pregnant women - Results from the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study. 2013. Ref Type: Unpublished Work

Cetin I, Mando C, Calabrese S 2013. Maternal predictors of intrauterine growth restriction. Curr. Opin. Clin. Nutr. Metab Care.

De Mul A, Bakker MI, Zeilmaker MJ, Traag WA, Leeuwen SP, Hoogenboom RL, et al. 2008. Dietary exposure to dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs in The Netherlands anno 2004. Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 51, 278-287.

Drouillet-Pinard P, Huel G, Slama R, Forhan A, Sahuquillo J, Goua V, et al. 2010. Prenatal mercury contamination: relationship with maternal seafood consumption during pregnancy and fetal growth in the 'EDEN mother-child' cohort. Br. J. Nutr. 104, 1096-1100.

Duarte-Salles T, von SH, Granum B, Gutzkow KB, Rydberg P, Tornqvist M, et al. 2012. Dietary Acrylamide Intake during Pregnancy and Fetal Growth - Results from the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort study (MoBa). Environ. Health Perspect.

EFSA 2012. Update of the monitoring of levels of dioxins and PCBs in food and feed. EFSA Journal. 10, 2832.

El Majidi N, Bouchard M, Gosselin NH, Carrier G 2012. Relationship between prenatal exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls and birth weight: a systematic analysis of published epidemiological studies through a standardization of biomonitoring data. Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 64, 161-176.

Eskenazi B, Mocarelli P, Warner M, Chee WY, Gerthoux PM, Samuels S, et al. 2003. Maternal serum dioxin levels and birth outcomes in women of Seveso, Italy. Environ. Health Perspect. 111, 947-953.

Fattore E, Fanelli R, Turrini A, di DA 2006. Current dietary exposure to polychlorodibenzo-p-dioxins, polychlorodibenzofurans, and dioxin-like polychlorobiphenyls in Italy. Mol. Nutr. Food Res. 50, 915-921.

Fein GG, Jacobson JL, Jacobson SW, Schwartz PM, Dowler JK 1984. Prenatal exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls: effects on birth size and gestational age. J. Pediatr. 105, 315-320.

Fernandez MA, Gomara B, Bordajandi LR, Herrero L, Abad E, Abalos M, et al. 2004. Dietary intakes of polychlorinated dibenzop-dioxins, dibenzofurans and dioxin-like polychlorinated biphenyls in Spain. Food Addit. Contam. 21, 983-991.

Genuis SJ 2008. To sea or not to sea: benefits and risks of gestational fish consumption. Reprod. Toxicol. 26, 81-85.

Givens ML, Small CM, Terrell ML, Cameron LL, Michels BH, Tolbert PE, et al. 2007. Maternal exposure to polybrominated and polychlorinated biphenyls: infant birth weight and gestational age. Chemosphere. 69, 1295-1304.

Govarts E, Nieuwenhuijsen M, Schoeters G, Ballester F, Bloemen K, de BM, et al. 2012. Birth weight and prenatal exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) and dichlorodiphenyldichloroethylene (DDE): a meta-analysis within 12 European Birth Cohorts. Environ. Health Perspect. 120, 162-170.

Grandjean P, Bjerve KS, Weihe P, Steuerwald U 2001. Birthweight in a fishing community: significance of essential fatty acids and marine food contaminants. Int. J. Epidemiol. 30, 1272-1278.

Grandjean P, Budtz-Jorgensen E 2007. Total imprecision of exposure biomarkers: implications for calculating exposure limits. Am. J. Ind. Med. 50, 712-719.

Guldner L, Monfort C, Rouget F, Garlantezec R, Cordier S 2007. Maternal fish and shellfish intake and pregnancy outcomes: a prospective cohort study in Brittany, France. Environ. Health. 6, 33.

Halldorsson TI, Meltzer HM, Thorsdottir I, Knudsen V, Olsen SF 2007. Is high consumption of fatty fish during pregnancy a risk factor for fetal growth retardation? A study of 44,824 Danish pregnant women. Am. J. Epidemiol. 166, 687-696.

Halldorsson TI, Thorsdottir I, Meltzer HM, Nielsen F, Olsen SF 2008. Linking exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls with fatty fish

consumption and reduced fetal growth among Danish pregnant women: a cause for concern? Am. J. Epidemiol. 168, 958-965.

Halldorsson TI, Thorsdottir I, Meltzer HM, Strom M, Olsen SF 2009. Dioxin-like activity in plasma among Danish pregnant women: dietary predictors, birth weight and infant development. Environ. Res. 109, 22-28.

Henderson LO, Patterson DG, Jr. 1988. Distribution of 2,3,7,8tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin in human whole blood and its association with, and extractability from, lipoproteins. Bull. Environ. Contam Toxicol. 40, 604-611.

Heppe DH, Steegers EA, Timmermans S, Breeijen H, Tiemeier H, Hofman A, et al. 2011. Maternal fish consumption, fetal growth and the risks of neonatal complications: the Generation R Study. Br. J. Nutr. 105, 938-949.

Hertz-Picciotto I, Charles MJ, James RA, Keller JA, Willman E, Teplin S 2005. In utero polychlorinated biphenyl exposures in relation to fetal and early childhood growth. Epidemiology. 16, 648-656.

Huisman M, Eerenstein SE, Koopman-Esseboom C, Brouwer M, Fidler V, Muskiet FA, et al. 1995. Perinatal exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls and dioxins through dietary intake. Chemosphere. 31, 4273-4287.

Irgens LM 2000. The Medical Birth Registry of Norway. Epidemiological research and surveillance throughout 30 years. Acta Obstet. Gynecol. Scand. 79, 435-439.

Karmaus W, Zhu X 2004. Maternal concentration of polychlorinated biphenyls and dichlorodiphenyl dichlorethylene and birth weight in Michigan fish eaters: a cohort study. Environ. Health. 3, 1.

Kezios KL, Liu X, Cirillio PM, Kalantzi OI, Wang Y, Petreas MX, et al. 2012. Prenatal polychlorinated biphenyl exposure is associated with decreased gestational length but not birth weight: archived samples from the Child Health and Development Studies pregnancy cohort. Environ. Health. 11, 49.

Kiviranta H, Ovaskainen ML, Vartiainen T 2004. Market basket study on dietary intake of PCDD/Fs, PCBs, and PBDEs in Finland. Environ. Int. 30, 923-932.

Knutsen HK, Kvalem HE, Haugen M, Meltzer HM, Brantsaeter AL, Alexander J, et al. 2011. Sex, BMI and age in addition to dietary intakes influence blood concentrations and congener profiles of dioxins and PCBs. Mol. Nutr. Food Res. 55, 772-782.

Konishi K, Sasaki S, Kato S, Ban S, Washino N, Kajiwara J, et al. 2009. Prenatal exposure to PCDDs/PCDFs and dioxin-like PCBs in relation to birth weight. Environ. Res. 109, 906-913.

Kvalem HE, Brantsaeter AL, Meltzer HM, Stigum H, Thomsen C, Haugen M, et al. 2012. Development and validation of prediction models for blood concentrations of dioxins and PCBs using dietary intakes. Environ. Int. 50, 15-21.

Kvalem HE, Knutsen HK, Thomsen C, Haugen M, Stigum H, Brantsaeter AL, et al. 2009. Role of dietary patterns for dioxin and PCB exposure. Mol. Nutr. Food Res. 53, 1438-1451.

Lauritsen, J. FoodCalc. http://www.ibt.ku.dk/jesper/FoodCalc/ . 2005. 18-3-2013. Ref Type: Online Source

Liem AK, Furst P, Rappe C 2000. Exposure of populations to dioxins and related compounds. Food Addit. Contam. 17, 241-259.

Llobet JM, Marti-Cid R, Castell V, Domingo JL 2008. Significant decreasing trend in human dietary exposure to PCDD/PCDFs and PCBs in Catalonia, Spain. Toxicol. Lett. 178, 117-126.

Longnecker MP, Klebanoff MA, Brock JW, Guo X 2005. Maternal levels of polychlorinated biphenyls in relation to preterm and small-for-gestational-age birth. Epidemiology. 16, 641-647.

Lundqvist C, Zuurbier M, Leijs M, Johansson C, Ceccatelli S, Saunders M, et al. 2006. The effects of PCBs and dioxins on child health. Acta Paediatr. Suppl. 95, 55-64.

MacMahon S, Peto R, Cutler J, Collins R, Sorlie P, Neaton J, et al. 1990. Blood pressure, stroke, and coronary heart disease. Part 1, Prolonged differences in blood pressure: prospective observational studies corrected for the regression dilution bias. Lancet. 335, 765-774.

Magnus P, Irgens LM, Haug K, Nystad W, Skjaerven R, Stoltenberg C 2006. Cohort profile: the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study (MoBa). Int. J. Epidemiol. 35, 1146-1150.

McGraw JE, Waller DP 2009. Fish ingestion and congener specific polychlorinated biphenyl and p,p'-dichlorodiphenyldichloroethylene serum concentrations in a great lakes cohort of pregnant African American women. Environ. Int. 35, 557-565.

Meltzer HM, Brantsaeter AL, Ydersbond TA, Alexander J, Haugen M 2008. Methodological challenges when monitoring the diet of pregnant women in a large study: experiences from the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study (MoBa). Matern. Child Nutr. 4, 14-27.

Mendez MA, Plana E, Guxens M, Foradada Morillo CM, Albareda RM, Garcia-Esteban R, et al. 2010. Seafood consumption in pregnancy and infant size at birth: results from a prospective Spanish cohort. J. Epidemiol. Community Health. 64, 216-222.

Mose T, Mathiesen L, Karttunen V, Nielsen JK, Sieppi E, Kummu M, et al. 2012. Meta-analysis of data from human ex vivo placental perfusion studies on genotoxic and immunotoxic agents within the integrated European project NewGeneris. Placenta. 33, 433-439.

Nilsen RM, Vollset SE, Gjessing HK, Skjaerven R, Melve KK, Schreuder P, et al. 2009. Self-selection and bias in a large prospective pregnancy cohort in Norway. Paediatr. Perinat. Epidemiol. 23, 597-608.

Nishijo M, Tawara K, Nakagawa H, Honda R, Kido T, Nishijo H, et al. 2008. 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin in maternal breast milk and newborn head circumference. J. Expo. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol. 18, 246-251.

Patandin S, Koopman-Esseboom C, de Ridder MA, Weisglas-Kuperus N, Sauer PJ 1998. Effects of environmental exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls and dioxins on birth size and growth in Dutch children. Pediatr. Res. 44, 538-545.

Perello G, Gomez-Catalan J, Castell V, Llobet JM, Domingo JL 2012. Assessment of the temporal trend of the dietary exposure to PCDD/Fs and PCBs in Catalonia, over Spain: health risks. Food Chem. Toxicol. 50, 399-408.

Rimestad AH, Borgerjordet Å, Vesterhus KN, Sygnestveit K, Løken EB, Trygg K 2001. *Den Store Matvaretabellen/The Norwegian Food Composistion Table*. Statens råd for ernæring og fysisk aktivitet, Statens næringsmiddeltilsyn, Institutt for ernæringsforskning, Oslo.

Rylander L, Stromberg U, Hagmar L 2000. Lowered birth weight among infants born to women with a high intake of fish contaminated with persistent organochlorine compounds. Chemosphere. 40, 1255-1262.

Sagiv SK, Tolbert PE, Altshul LM, Korrick SA 2007. Organochlorine exposures during pregnancy and infant size at birth. Epidemiology. 18, 120-129.

Salvig JD, Lamont RF 2011. Evidence regarding an effect of marine n-3 fatty acids on preterm birth: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Acta Obstet. Gynecol. Scand. 90, 825-838.

Schecter A, Cramer P, Boggess K, Stanley J, Papke O, Olson J, et al. 2001. Intake of dioxins and related compounds from food in the U.S. population. J. Toxicol. Environ. Health A. 63, 1-18.

Sirot V, Tard A, Venisseau A, Brosseaud A, Marchand P, Le BB, et al. 2012. Dietary exposure to polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins, polychlorinated dibenzofurans and polychlorinated biphenyls of the French population: Results of the second French Total Diet Study. Chemosphere. 88, 492-500.

Sonneborn D, Park HY, Petrik J, Kocan A, Palkovicova L, Trnovec T, et al. 2008. Prenatal polychlorinated biphenyl exposures in

eastern Slovakia modify effects of social factors on birthweight. Paediatr. Perinat. Epidemiol. 22, 202-213.

Suter M, Abramovici A, Showalter L, Hu M, Shope CD, Varner M, et al. 2010. In utero tobacco exposure epigenetically modifies placental CYP1A1 expression. Metabolism. 59, 1481-1490.

Swanson D, Block R, Mousa SA 2012. Omega-3 fatty acids EPA and DHA: health benefits throughout life. Adv. Nutr. 3, 1-7.

Tan J, Loganath A, Chong YS, Obbard JP 2009. Exposure to persistent organic pollutants in utero and related maternal characteristics on birth outcomes: a multivariate data analysis approach. Chemosphere. 74, 428-433.

Thorsdottir I, Birgisdottir BE, Halldorsdottir S, Geirsson RT 2004. Association of fish and fish liver oil intake in pregnancy with infant size at birth among women of normal weight before pregnancy in a fishing community. Am. J. Epidemiol. 160, 460-465.

Tornkvist A, Glynn A, Aune M, Darnerud PO, Ankarberg EH 2011. PCDD/F, PCB, PBDE, HBCD and chlorinated pesticides in a Swedish market basket from 2005--levels and dietary intake estimations. Chemosphere. 83, 193-199.

Tsukimori K, Morokuma S, Hori T, Takahashi K, Hirata T, Otera Y, et al. 2013. Characterization of placental transfer of polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins, dibenzofurans and polychlorinated biphenyls in normal pregnancy. J. Obstet. Gynaecol. Res. 39, 83-90.

Van den Berg M, Birnbaum LS, Denison M, De VM, Farland W, Feeley M, et al. 2006. The 2005 World Health Organization reevaluation of human and Mammalian toxic equivalency factors for dioxins and dioxin-like compounds. Toxicol. Sci. 93, 223-241.

Wang RY, Jain RB, Wolkin AF, Rubin CH, Needham LL 2009. Serum concentrations of selected persistent organic pollutants in a sample of pregnant females and changes in their concentrations during gestation. Environ. Health Perspect. 117, 1244-1249. Weisskopf MG, Anderson HA, Hanrahan LP, Kanarek MS, Falk CM, Steenport DM, et al. 2005. Maternal exposure to Great Lakes sport-caught fish and dichlorodiphenyl dichloroethylene, but not polychlorinated biphenyls, is associated with reduced birth weight. Environ. Res. 97, 149-162.

Windal I, Vandevijvere S, Maleki M, Goscinny S, Vinkx C, Focant JF, et al. 2010. Dietary intake of PCDD/Fs and dioxin-like PCBs of the Belgian population. Chemosphere. 79, 334-340.

Wolff MS, Engel S, Berkowitz G, Teitelbaum S, Siskind J, Barr DB, et al. 2007. Prenatal pesticide and PCB exposures and birth outcomes. Pediatr. Res. 61, 243-250.

5.3 Paper III

Anogenital distances in newborns and children from Spain and Greece: predictors, tracking and reliability

<u>Eleni Papadopoulou</u>, Marina Vafeiadi, Silvia Agramunt, Xavier Basagaña, Kleopatra Mathianaki, Polyxeni Karakosta, Arianna Spanaki, Antonis Koutis, Leda Chatzi, Martine Vrijheid, Manolis Kogevinas

Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol. 2013 Jan;27(1):89-99.

This paper is reproduced according to the original print version.

5.4 Paper IV

Maternal diet, prenatal exposure to dioxins and other persistent organic pollutants and anogenital distance in children.

<u>Eleni Papadopoulou</u>, Marina Vafeiadi, Silvia Agramunt, Kleopatra Mathianaki, Polyxeni Karakosta, Ariana Spanaki, Harrie Besselink, Hannu Kiviranta, Panu Rantakokko, Katerina Sarri, Antonis Koutis, Leda Chatzi, Manolis Kogevinas

Under review in Science of the Total Environment

This paper is reproduced according to the original submitted version

Maternal diet, prenatal exposure to dioxins and other persistent organic pollutants and anogenital distance in children.

Eleni Papadopoulou^{1,2,3}, Marina Vafeiadi^{1,2,4,5}, Silvia Agramunt⁶, Kleopatra Mathianaki⁷, Polyxeni Karakosta⁷, Ariana Spanaki⁸, Harrie Besselink⁹, Hannu Kiviranta¹⁰, Panu Rantakokko¹⁰, KaterinaSarri⁷, Antonis Koutis⁷, Leda Chatzi⁷, Manolis Kogevinas^{1,3,4,5}

¹ Centre for Research in Environmental Epidemiology (CREAL), Barcelona, Spain

² Department of Experimental and Health Science, Pompeu Fabra University Barcelona, Spain

³ National School of Public Health, Athens, Greece

⁴ CIBER Epidemiología y Salud Pública (CIBERESP), Spain

⁵ IMIM (Hospital del Mar Research Institute), Barcelona, Spain

⁶ Service of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Hospital Universitari Parc de Salut Mar, Auniversitat Autònoma de Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain

⁷ Department of Social Medicine, Medical School, University of Crete, Heraklion, Greece

⁸ Paediatric Cardiology, Great Ormond Street Hospital, London, UK

⁹ Biodetection Systems B.V., Amsterdam, The Netherlands

¹⁰ National Institute for Health and Welfare (THL), Kuopio, Finland

Corresponding author:

Manolis Kogevinas

Centre for Research in Environmental Epidemiology (CREAL), 88 Dr. Aiguader Rd, Barcelona 08003, Spain Phone number: +34 932147332, Fax number: +34 932147302 E-mail: kogevinas@creal.cat

Abstract

We investigated the potential endocrine disruptive effect of prenatal exposure to persistent organic pollutants (POPs) through maternal diet, by measuring anogenital distance in newborns and young children. We included 231 mothers and their newborns measured at birth from the Rhea study in Crete, Greece and the Hmar study in Barcelona, Spain and 476 mothers and their children measured between 1 to 2 years from the Rhea study. We used food frequency questionnaires to assess maternal diet and estimated plasma dioxinlike activity by the Dioxin-Responsive Chemically Activated LUciferase eXpression (DR-CALUX®) in maternal and cord blood samples, and other POPs in maternal samples. We defined a "highfat diet" score, as a prenatal exposure estimate, that incorporated intakes of red meat, processed meat, fatty fish, seafood, eggs and high-fat dairy products during pregnancy. Increasing maternal "high-fat diet" score was related to increasing dioxin-like activity in maternal and cord blood and serum concentrations of lipophilic persistent organic pollutants in maternal blood. An inverse doseresponse association was found between "high-fat diet" score and anoscrotal distance in newborn males. The highest tertile of the maternal score was associated with -4.2mm (95%CI -6.6 to -1.8) reduction in anoscrotal distance of newborn males, compared to the lowest tertile. A weak positive association was found between the "high-fat diet" score and anofourchetal distance in newborn females. In young children we found no association between maternal "high-fat diet" score and anogenital distances. In conclusion, maternal high-fat diet may be linked to high prenatal exposure to persistent organic pollutants and endocrine disruptive effects, resulting to phenotypic alterations of the reproductive system.

Keywords: pregnancy, maternal diet, persistent organic pollutants, DR-CALUX, anogenital distance, Rhea study

1. Introduction

Maternal diet during pregnancy is crucial because it provides essential nutrients to the developing fetus (Chatzi et al., 2012;Knudsen et al., 2008). However, the fetus is also exposed through the mother to persistent organic pollutants (POPs) (Liem et al., 2000). Human exposure to POPs such as dioxins, biphenyls (PCBs) and organochlorine pesticides occurs mainly through diet. Studies combining food consumption and contamination levels have identified seafood, meat, eggs and dairy products as main sources of dietary exposure to POPs (Darnerud et al., 2006;De Mul et al., 2008;Perello et al., 2012;Tard et al., 2007).

Diet of pregnant women is associated with levels of lipophilic organochlorine contaminants in maternal and cord blood as well as in the placenta (Glynn et al., 2007;Halldorsson et al., 2008;Huang et al., 2007;Llop et al., 2010). During pregnancy, absorbed compounds pass through the placenta and reach the fetus (Lopez-Espinosa et al., 2007;Suzuki et al., 2005). After birth, exposure continues through breastfeeding and concentrations of POPs in maternal blood have been related to concentrations in breast milk (Solomon and Weiss, 2002). Therefore, maternal body burden of POPs is important because of potential health effects in the fetuses.

Organochlorine contaminants can disrupt normal endocrine function and *in-utero* exposures have been linked to several adverse health effects (Lundqvist et al., 2006;Wigle et al., 2008). In animals, prenatal exposure to organochlorine contaminants may induce antiandrogenic effects and alterations in the reproductive system of offspring, including a reduction in anogenital distance (Gray et al., 2001;Ohsako et al., 2002). Anogenital distance, measured from the anus to the genitalia, is used as marker of prenatal exposure to androgens. Additional postnatal androgen production does not affect anogenital distance in animals and may assist as a predictor of androgen responsive outcomes in adulthood (McIntyre et al., 2002;van den Driesche et al., 2011).

In humans, prenatal exposure to phthalates, which can act as hormone disrupters, has been linked to shorter anogenital distance mainly in boys (Huang et al., 2009;Suzuki et al., 2012;Swan et al., 2005). Two studies have investigated the association between prenatal exposure to DDE and anogenital distance in children and reported inconsistent results (Longnecker et al., 2007;Torres-Sanchez et al., 2008). Our research group recently showed that high dioxin-like activity in maternal blood was associated with a reduction in anogenital distance of newborn boys (Vafeiadi et al., 2012). There is no study on the effect of maternal diet, as a source of exposure to POPs, on anogenital distance of children. In adult men, shorter anogenital distance predicted poorer semen quality and hypogonadal testosterone levels, while prostate cancer patients had shorter anogenital distances than healthy adult men (Castano-Vinyals et al., 2012; Eisenberg et al., 2012a; Mendiola et al., 2011). Anogenital distance in humans has been also suggested as a novel marker of adult testicular function (Eisenberg et al., 2012a;Eisenberg et al., 2012b;Eisenberg et al., 2012c).

We examined the association between prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds, through maternal high-fat diet, and anogenital distance measured in males and females, in two motherchild cohorts in Greece and Spain.

2. Methods

2.1 Study population

Mothers and their children included in this analysis were from the mother-child cohort in Crete, Greece ("Rhea study") and the Hospital del Mar cohort in Barcelona, Spain ("Hmar study"). The Rhea study examines prospectively a population-based cohort of pregnant women and their children at the prefecture of Heraklion, Crete, Greece (Chatzi et al., 2009). Women were recruited within a year (from February 2007) at around 12 weeks of gestation. The inclusion criteria were: to be residents of the study area, to be more than 16 years old, to have the 1st visit at hospitals or private clinics at 10-13 week of gestation for the first major ultrasound examination and to have no communication handicap. The Hmar study includes women with singleton pregnancies enrolled at delivery in a public hospital of Barcelona, Spain, from October 2008 to March 2010. Women less than 18 years old, with multiple pregnancies or with pregnancy complications (HIV/B hepatitis/C hepatitis infections, urgent C-sections, postpartum excessive hemorrhage) were excluded.

In the Rhea study, 795 (49.4% of the total "Rhea study" population) women with singleton pregnancies agreed to participate in the anogenital measurement protocol of their children and 647 children were measured. In the Hmar study, 187 (66.5% of the total "Hmar study" population) newborns were measured and 127 mother-newborn pairs were eligible for this analysis with complete maternal dietary information. In both studies, 34 women were excluded due to missing information on maternal socio-demographic characteristics and 33 women were excluded due to implausible maternal energy intake (outside the range of 4184-16736 kj/day) (Davey et al., 2003). Hence, 231 mothers with theirs newborns (n=128 from the Rhea study, n=103 from the Hmar study) and 476 mothers with their children measured between 1 to 2 years (all from Rhea study) were included in our analysis.

All procedures of the study were approved by the ethical committee of the University Hospital in Heraklion, Crete, Greece and by the Clinical Research Ethical Committee at Hospital del Mar (CEIC), Barcelona, Spain. Written informed consent was obtained from all women participating in the studies concerning themselves as well as their children.

2.2 Dietary assessment and maternal "high-fat diet" score

In the Rhea study, a validated food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) was used to assess dietary habits over pregnancy. It was administered by trained research nurses between14 and 18 weeks of gestation (Chatzi et al., 2011). Frequency of intake was obtained for 250 food items. The FFQ used by the Hmar study was adapted by the INMA (INfancia y Medio Ambiente) Project and it has been validated for use among adults living in Spain (Guxens et al., 2012).

Women completed the FFQ after delivery and were asked to report the frequency of intake for 100 food items during the whole period of their pregnancy.

A "high-fat diet" score was created to estimate prenatal exposure to organochlorine contaminants from maternal diet. Foods of animal origin with high fat content, recognized as dietary sources of organochlorine compounds are included in this score as 6 food groups: red meat, processed meat, seafood, fatty fish, eggs and high fat dairy products (EFSA, 2012;EFSA, 2006a;EFSA, 2006b). Each food group was formed as a summary of the weekly frequency of intake of specific food items. The group of "red meat" included: pork, beef, lamb, goat, pork and beef burgers and minced meat. The group of "processed meat" included: cured meat (ham, sausage, salami, mortadella, and smoked turkey), bacon and boiled turkey. Tuna (canned and fresh) and salmon were included in the "fatty fish group", as well as smaller species of fatty fish (i.e sardines, mackerel). The group of "seafood" included: shrimps, squid and shellfish. The "eggs" food group was a summary of intake of boiled eggs, fried eggs and omelets. Finally, "high-fat dairy products" included: whole milk, high-fat cheese, whole yogurt, ice cream and whipped cream. Liver and offal were not included in the "high-fat diet" score because many women reported no intake of such foods (Rhea study: liver 74.7% and offal 85.7% of no intake; Hmar study: liver 63.1% and offal 80.6% of no intake).

Each food group was categorized in tertiles and a value was assigned in each woman, according to her level of intake, as follows: 0 for the lower tertile, 1 for middle tertile and 2 for the upper tertile. The summary of those values was the "high-fat diet" score of each woman. Many women reported no intake of seafood (n=406, 56%), thus we used 2 values for seafood intake. A value of 0 was assigned for no intake and 1 for intake. Hence, the "high-fat" score ranged from 0 to 11 and represents the cumulative weekly intake of 6 food groups (in times/week).

2.3 Dioxin-like activity (DR-CALUX® bioassay)

Dioxin-like activity was estimated in maternal and cord blood samples collected at delivery using the Dioxin-Responsive Chemically Activated LUciferase eXpression (DR-CALUX®) bioassay, in a subsample of our study population from the Rhea and the Hmar study (n=166 maternal samples and 148 cord blood samples). The analysis was conducted at Biodetection Systems B.V., Amsterdam. The protocol performed for the DR-CALUX® bioassay in this study has been described in details elsewhere (Vafeiadi et al., 2012).

2.4 Concentrations of organochlorine compounds in maternal blood

Additional concentrations of organochlorine compounds were measured in maternal blood samples collected at 1st trimester from 475 mothers from the Rhea study in Greece. Samples were analyzed with an Agilent 7000B gas chromatograph triple quadrupole mass spectrometry (GC-MS/MS) at the National Institute for Health and Welfare, Chemical Exposure Unit, Kuopio, Finland. Pretreatment of serum samples for GC-MS/MS analysis has been described elsewhere (Bjermo et al., 2013). Serum concentrations of four individual PCB congeners (IUPAC numbers: 138, 153, 170 and 180). hexachlorobenzene (HCB), and dichlorodiphenyl dichloroethene (p',p'DDE) were analyzed and reported on whole weight as ng/ml serum. Concentration of DDT was also estimated but due to high percentage of samples below the limit of detection (60%), results are not reported. The sum of the four PCB congeners (ΣPCB) was used in our analysis.

Samples below the limit of detection (LOD) for both DR-CALUX and organochlorine compound analyses were assigned the value $0.5 \times LOD$.

2.5 Breastfeeding

Breastfeeding during the first 18 months of life was examined to assess postnatal exposure to lipophilic pollutants. Mothers were asked if they had ever breastfed their child in the 6th and 18th month post-partum follow-up. If the woman had ever breastfed further information on breastfeeding duration and intensity was asked (Vassilaki et al., 2012).

2.6 Anthropometric measurements and gestational age

The measurement protocol of anogenital distances has been previously described in details (Papadopoulou et al., 2013). In brief, anogenital distance (AGD) was measured from the base of the penis to the anus, anoscrotal distance (ASD) from the base of the scrotum to the anus and penis width was also measured in males. In females, anoclitoral distance (ACD) was measured from the clitoris to the anus and anofourchettal distance (AFD) from the posterior convergence of the fourchette to the anus. Weight and length were also reported. The same protocol was followed by both studies. Additionally, within the Rhea study a reliability study was conducted and reported high reliability coefficients for anogenital distance measurements: AGD=0.89, ASD=0.96 and penis width=0.75 in males and ACD=0.91 and AFD=0.91 in females (Papadopoulou et al., 2013).

Gestational age was based on the interval between the last menstrual period and the date of delivery (84.2% for the Rhea study and 96.8% for the Hmar study). The menstrual estimate of gestational age was compared to the 1st trimester ultrasound measurement. In case of inconsistencies greater than 7 days, gestational age was estimated by a quadratic regression formula (15.8% for the Rhea study and 3.2% for the Hmar study) (Westerway et al., 2000).

2.7 Potential confounders

Potential confounders included characteristics that have an established or potential association with maternal diet during pregnancy and anogenital distances of newborns and children including maternal age (years), pre-pregnancy BMI (kg/m^2),

paternal BMI (kg/m²) and age (years), weight gain during pregnancy (kg), maternal education (primary/secondary/highuniversity), maternal ethnicity (Caucasian/non-Caucasian), smoking during pregnancy (yes/no), type of delivery (normal/caesarean), parity (primiparous/multiparous), gestational hypertension and/or preeclampsia (yes/no), gestational diabetes (yes/no), hospital of delivery (private/public), residence (urban/rural), breastfeeding in previous pregnancies (yes/no), alcohol intake during pregnancy (yes/no), vegetables and fruits consumption during pregnancy (times/week).

2.8 Statistical analysis

We examined summary statistics of maternal characteristics, dietary intakes and serum levels of dioxin-like activity and organochlorine compounds. Crude and adjusted linear regression models were used to estimate the association between maternal "high-fat diet" score (as continuous variable or categorized into tertiles) and genitalia distances of newborns and children. Mothers in the lower tertile of "high-fat diet" score were the reference group. Age at the time of examination was included in both crude and adjusted models of young children. The selection of confounders included in the adjusted models was based on directed acyclic graph (DAG) (Supplementary Graph) (Greenland et al., 1999). Maternal ethnicity, age and smoking status during pregnancy have been related to anogenital distances, hence were included in the adjusted models (Fowler et al., 2011;Longnecker et al., 2007;Papadopoulou et al., 2013;Suzuki et al., 2012). Study (Rhea study/Hmar study) was also included in multivariate models. Body weight has been identified as a predictor of anogenital distances but it can also be influenced by prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds (Papadopoulou et al., 2013). Hence, we formed two adjusted models, with and without body weight, to test if the associations are driven by body weight. Similar results were obtained and the fully adjusted models were presented. Lastly, breastfeeding duration was added in adjusted models of young children. Finally, we examined

the association of each food component of the "high-fat diet" score with the genitalia measurements. Multicolinearity was not observed in our analysis, as assessed by the variance inflation factor (VIF>10). All statistical analyses were performed using STATA version 10.0 (Stata Corporation, College Station, TX).

3. Results

3.1 Maternal "high-fat-diet" score

Maternal and child characteristics of our study population are presented in Table 1. The mean "high-fat diet" score of 231 women with newborns was 5.7 (SD 2.8) and of 476 mothers with young children was 5.6 (SD 2.1). Mothers in the upper tertile of the "highfat diet" score were most likely to be of normal BMI status, non-Caucasian, smokers and alcohol drinkers during pregnancy, compared to mothers in the lower tertile (Supplementary Table 1). Higher food scores were observed in non-Caucasian women compared to Caucasian, even when women from the Greek study were excluded (Greek study: 100% Caucasian and Spanish study: 55% Caucasian vs. 45% non-Caucasian) (data not shown). Intakes of vegetables, energy and fat were higher with increasing "high-fat diet" score (Supplementary Table 1).

Dioxin-like activity in maternal and cord blood was higher in the children born by mothers in the upper tertile of the "high-fat diet" score during pregnancy, compared to the lower and middle tertiles and were positively correlated (Spearman's rho=0.47, P <0.001and Spearman's rho=0.42, P <0.001) (Table 2). Median concentration of Σ PCB and HCB were increasing for increasing "high-fat-diet" score tertiles, while differences were not significant. A weak positive correlation was found between "high-fat-diet" score and Σ PCB and HCB in maternal blood (Spearman's rho=0.09, P =0.048 and Spearman's rho=0.10, P <0.029). Regarding the food groups included in the "high-fat diet" score, maternal and cord dioxin-like activity were positively correlated with all food groups, except high-fat dairy products. The highest coefficients were found for red meat (Spearman's rho range=0.44, P<0.001), seafood (Spearman's rho range=0.45, P<0.001) and fatty fish (Spearman's rho range=0.46, P<0.001). Likewise, a positive correlation was found between Σ PCB and fatty-fish (Spearman's rho=0.09, P=0.043) and between HCB and red meat (Spearman's rho=0.10, P=0.029) (data not shown).

3.2 Associations between "high-fat-diet" score and anogenital distances in males and females

The maternal "high-fat diet" score was associated with a reduction of all genitalia distances measured in male newborns in a dose-response relationship, in the crude model (P for trend<0.001) (Table 3). In the adjusted model a one-point increase in maternal "high-fat diet" score was associated with 0.5mm (95% confidence interval (CI) = -0.9 to -0.2) reduction in anoscrotal distance (ASD) of newborn males and the inverse dose-response association between tertiles of maternal "high-fat diet" score remained. The reduction in ASD of males whose mothers were in the middle tertile was -1.9mm (95%CI= -3.8 to 0.1) and for those with mothers in the upper tertile was -4.3 (95%CI= -6.6 to -1.8mm), compared to mothers in the lower tertile. A negative but smaller effect of maternal "high-fat diet" score was also observed for anogenital distance (AGD) and penis width in newborn males in adjusted models.

In newborn females, there was no dose-response association between maternal "high-fat diet" score and genitalia distances. We observed an increase in the measured distances for medium maternal "high-fat diet" scores compared to the lower tertile of the score.

Further, we examined the adjusted association between maternal weekly intake of each of the food groups included in the "high-fat diet" score and anogenital distances. High intake of red meat, fatty fish and eggs was associated with a reduction in ASD of newborn males (Figure 1). In young males and females, measured at 1 to 2 years, we found no association between maternal "high-fat diet" score and anogenital distances (Supplementary Table 2). Adding breastfeeding duration in the adjusted models provided similar null associations.

4. Discussion

In this study we found that increasing maternal "high-fat diet" score was associated with a reduction in anoscrotal distance of newborn males. Additionally, maternal "high-fat diet" score was positively related to maternal and cord dioxin-like activity and serum PCBs and HCB concentrations in maternal blood.

Maternal "high-fat diet" score was positively related to dioxinlike activity in cord blood indicating that the score captures adequately fetal exposure to dioxins and dioxin-like compounds. As recently published by our research group in the same population, maternal dioxin-like activity was associated with a reduction in anogenital distance of newborn males, even in low-levels of exposure (Vafeiadi et al., 2012). The toxicity of dioxins and dioxinlike compounds is mostly traced to their blocking of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) that modulates the function of the estrogen and androgen receptors (Denison et al., 2011). In animal models suppression of the androgen receptor during gestation results in changes in the reproductive system including lower testosterone production and reduced anogenital distance (Hotchkiss et al., 2004). Hence, during pregnancy, environmental contaminants may disrupt or mimic the normal activity of androgens, which stimulate the growth of the perineal region, and result to a phenotype of a shorter anogenital distance of the male offspring (Bowman et al., 2003). In our study maternal dioxin-like activity was positively correlated with the "high-fat diet" score, while other studies in pregnant women have reported controversial results (Halldorsson et al., 2009; Pedersen et al., 2012). The correlation was mainly driven by high consumptions of red meat, seafood and fattyfish. The "high-fat diet" score was also positively related with

maternal serum concentrations of HCB and non-dioxin-like PCBs (sum of PCB-138, 153, 170 and 180), mainly due to red meat and fatty fish consumption during pregnancy, respectively. Our findings are in line with other reports on the major contribution of fish and seafood consumption during pregnancy to body burden of dioxins and PCB, in low-exposed pregnant women (Chevrier et al., 2013;Halldorsson et al., 2008;Huang et al., 2007;Ibarluzea et al., 2011;Llop et al., 2010). Only two studies have found an association between red meat and dairy products consumption during pregnancy with levels of dioxins in maternal blood (Halldorsson et al., 2007).

We found that maternal "high-fat diet" score in the upper tertile was associated with a 15% reduction in anoscrotal distance (ASD) of newborn males. High consumption of red meat, fatty fish and eggs were the foods negatively linked to ASD in newborn males. No previous report exists on the association between maternal diet and anogenital distance in children. Nevertheless, high maternal fish and shellfish intake has been linked to higher risk for hypospadias, mediated by high prenatal exposure to HCB, while researchers did not distinguished between fatty fish, lean fish or shellfish and their link to maternal HCB levels (Giordano et al., 2010; Giordano et al., 2008). Another study reported that a dietary pattern of high meat, poultry and offals intake during pregnancy was linked to increased risk for hypospadias (de Kort et al., 2011). Hsieh et al., found that anogenital distance of young boys with hypospadias is shorter than healthy boys, hence the results of the studies on maternal diet and risk for hypospadias might be relevant to our results (Hsieh et al., 2012).

In adult men, high intakes of red and processed meat, has been related to poor semen quality, while researchers has been focused on the positive effects of antioxidants intake on semen parameters (Gaskins et al., 2012;Mendiola et al., 2009;Mendiola et al., 2010;Minguez-Alarcon et al., 2012). Eisenberg et al, through a series of studies, suggested that neonatal anogenital distance can be a novel metric to predict adult testicular function (Eisenberg et al.,

2012a). Consequently, impaired adult reproductive health might be related prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds, through maternal diet.

High fat intake has been linked to poor semen quality in adult men (Mendiola et al., 2010). In our study, women with high food scores had high intakes of fat which might mediate the observed reduction in ASD. However, red meat and fatty fish were the main contributors of maternal and cord blood levels of toxic contaminants and were also related with a reduction in ASD. This strengthens our hypothesis towards the link of prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds and the observed reduction in ASD.

Prenatal exposures to endocrine disruptive chemicals can be linked to small size at birth. Body size is positively related to genitalia distances, thus a reduction in anogenital distance might be mediated by small size at birth (Papadopoulou et al., 2013). According to the DAG approach, the association between prenatal exposure to contaminants and anogenital distance should not be adjusted for birth weight and the total effect, and not direct or indirect effects, would be estimated (Greenland et al., 1999). A suggested solution is to include in the regression model, body weight along with all maternal lifestyle factors that are confounding the association of body weight with anogenital distance. Since the estimated effects were not modified after adjusting for weight, then we can argue that the observed negative associations are not mediated by a reduction in weight. However, maternal factors that can influence anogenital distances have not been thoroughly studied and the relationship between fetal growth and genital development still remains unclear. The limitations of our observational study are acknowledged and our findings are interpreted as associations and not as causations.

In our study, maternal "high-fat diet" score was associated with an increase in anofourchetal distance (AFD) of newborn females, while due to lack of monotonicity we consider our findings weak. In animal models high prenatal exposure to testosterone was related to increase of female offspring genitalia distance, suggesting
masculinization of female rodents (Hotchkiss et al., 2007). Recently an association was reported between prenatal stress and longer anogenital distance in female newborns, suggesting masculinization of female reproductive development (Barrett et al., 2013). The link between neonatal anogenital distance and women reproductive health is unknown, while there is one recent report suggesting that increased prenatal androgen exposure can be linked to longer anogenital distance in adult women (Mendiola et al., 2012). Results on females are scarce and further follow up of this cohort is needed to investigate possible effects of prenatal exposures on the reproductive health of females.

In children measured at 1 to 2 years of life we observed no effect of maternal high-fat diet during pregnancy on genitalia measurements. In line with our findings, no association was found in the same population between maternal dioxin-like activity, assessed by the DR-CALUX bioassay, and anogenital distances of young children (Vafeiadi et al., 2012). Based on evidence from animal studies, genitalia distances are mainly defined in-utero and the effect of additional postnatal androgen action or production is considered minor. However, in humans the extent to which the postnatal exposures can affect anogenital distances measured in early childhood is unknown, while postnatal growth might mask any prenatal or postnatal effect on genitalia. In our study, exposure misclassification is high during the postnatal period, given that breastfeeding was short for most children and that there was no information concerning child's diet during the first 2 years of life, which might contribute to total postnatal exposure.

Higher prevalence of non-Caucasian ethnicity, smoking and alcohol drinking during pregnancy was observed for women with higher food scores. Hence the relationship between high-fat-diet score and anogenital distances could be driven by unidentified maternal factors of an unhealthy lifestyle. Nevertheless, after adjusting for maternal characteristics our findings were similar, though weaker. Furthermore, it has to be acknowledged that maternal body burden of organochlorine compounds during gestation might not reflect a long-term exposure history, due to the physiological changes occurring in pregnancy that can influence the disposition of chemicals (James et al., 2002;Wang et al., 2009). In addition, exposures of women in early life are important body burden determinants and reduction of maternal body burden long before pregnancy can lead to lower prenatal exposures (Glynn et al., 2007;Huisman et al., 1995).

5. Conclusions

In conclusion, we found that high maternal "high-fat diet" score is associated with a reduction of ASD in newborn males. Our results suggest that prenatal exposure to persistent organic pollutants, through maternal diet, may have an endocrine disruptive effect, expressed as phenotypic alterations of the reproductive system.

Acknowledgements

This study was partly supported by European projects (EU FP6-2003-Food-3-A NewGeneris, EU FP6. STREP Hiwate, EU FP7 ENV.2007.1.2.2.2. CHICOS, EU FP7 ENV.2008.1.2.1.6. Proposal No 226285 ENRIECO); and the Greek Ministry of Health (Program of Prevention of obesity and neurodevelopmental disorders in preschool children, in Heraklion district, Crete, Greece: 2011-2014).

	Newborns (n=231)		=231)	Children (n=4		476)
	Ν	(%)	,	Ν	(%)	<i>,</i>
Rhea study, Crete, Greece	128	(55.4)		476	(100.0)	
Hmar study, Barcelona, Spain	103	(44.6)		0	(0.0)	
Maternal age (years) ^a	29.9	(5.2)		30.1	(4.4)	
Pre-pregnancy BMI $(kg/m^2)^a$	23.1	(4.9)		23.3	(5.0)	
Maternal education						
Primary	55	(23.8)		76	(16.0)	
Secondary	105	(45.5)		238	(50.0)	
Higher/University	71	(30.7)		162	(34.0)	
Smoking during pregnancy						
No	155	(67.1)		379	(79.6)	
Yes	76	(32.9)		97	(20.4)	
Parity (no. of previous pregnancies)						
0	110	(47.6)		189	(39.7)	
≥1	121	(52.4)		287	(60.3)	
Maternal ethnicity						
Non-Caucasian	57	(24.7)		0	(0.0)	
Caucasian	174	(75.3)		476	(100.0)	
Alcohol consumption during pregnancy						
No	178	(77.1)		321	(67.4)	
Yes	53	(22.9)		155	(32.6)	
Breastfeeding						
Never				67	(14.1)	
Ever				409	(85.9)	
Maternal "high-fat diet" score tertiles						
Lower	61	0 to 3		138	0 to 4	
Middle	83	4 to 6		169	5 to 6	
Upper	87	7 to 11		169	7 to 11	
Child characteristics						
		Mean	(SD)		Mean	(SD)
Age at examination		Birth			15.0	(10.0)
Gestational age (weeks) ^a		39	(2)		38	(1)
Weight (kg)		3.2	(0.4)		10.9	(2.1)
Length (cm)		50.0	(2.0)		81.0	(7.9)
Anogenital distances						
Males	119			248		
AGD (mm)		49.0	(5.0)		80.3	(7.8)
ASD (mm)		25.4	(4.8)		39.5	(7.3)
Penis width (mm)		10.7	(1.1)		13.8	(1.7)

Table 1. Characteristics of 707 mother-child pairs by age group.

Females	112		228		
ACD (mm)		35.2	(3.2)	49.4	(5.9)
AFD (mm)		14.2	(2.9)	21.7	(3.9)
9 TT 1 (10 D)					

^aValues presented are median (IQR)

Table 2. Maternal and cord dioxin-like activity and concentration of other compounds in maternal blood, in all mothers and by "high-fat diet" score tertiles.

		Maternal "high-fat diet" score tertiles								
				Lower	Lower $(0 \text{ to } 3)$		Middle (4 to 6)		Upper (7 to 11)	
	Ν	Media	n (IQR)	Media	n (IQR)	Media	n (IQR)	Media	n (IQR)	P-value
Dioxin-like activity in maternal blood (in pg CALUX TEQ/ml plasma) ^a	166	0.29	(0.34)	0.05	(0.20)	0.29	(0.28)	0.34	(0.20)	< 0.001
Dioxin-like activity in cord blood (in pg CALUX TEQ/ml plasma) ^b	148	0.11	(0.13)	0.05	(0.00)	0.05	(0.07)	0.15	(0.16)	< 0.001
$\Sigma PCBs$ (in ng/ml serum) ^c	475	306.5	(247.1)	271.0	(261.3)	308.4	(252.4)	318.8	(229.9)	0.201
HCB (in ng/ml serum) ^c	475	83.5	(58.0)	80.6	(41.6)	83.8	(63.1)	90.3	(64.3)	0.162
DDE (in ng/ml serum) ^c	475	1979.7	(2279.7)	2013.0	(1933.6)	1893.5	(2553.3)	2010.7	(1337.9)	0.943

ΣPCBs: sum of PCBs calculated by summing the concentrations of the individual congeners 153,138,180,170

^a n=166, n=30 in lower tertile ; n=47 in middle tertile ; n=89 in upper tertile.

^b n=148, n=27 in lower tertile ; n=37 in middle tertile ; n=84 in upper tertile.

^c n=475, n=152 in lower tertile ; n=179 in middle tertile ; n=144 in upper tertile. Only women from the Rhea study in Greece.

Table 3. Adjusted association between maternal "high-fat diet" score during pregnancy and anogenital distances ^a of male and female newborns, in the Rhea and Hmar studies.

	Newborn males (n=119)								Newborn females (n=112)			
	Ν	AGD	(mm)(95% CI)	ASD	(mm)(95% CI)	PW(mm)(95% CI)	Ν	ACD	(mm)(95% CI)	AFD	(mm)(95% CI)
Maternal "high-fa	t die	t" sco	re									
Crude model												
Continuous		-0.7	(-1.0 to -0.4)	-0.8	(-1.0 to -0.5)	-0.1	(-0.2 to -0.1)		-0.1	(-0.3 to 0.1)	0.0	(-0.2 to 0.1)
Tertiles												
Lower ^b	31	0.0		0.0		0.0		30	0.0		0.0	
Middle	44	-2.2	(-4.2 to -0.1)	-2.4	(-4.3 to -0.5)	-0.4	(-0.9 to 0.2)	39	1.1	(-0.4 to 2.6)	1.5	(0.2 to 2.9)
Upper	44	-4.3	(-6.3 to -2.2)	-5.4	(-7.3 to -3.5)	-1.0	(-1.4 to -0.5)	43	-0.3	(-1.8 to 1.2)	0.3	(-1.1 to 1.6)
Adjusted model $^{\circ}$												
Continuous		-0.2	(-0.5 to 0.2)	-0.5	(-0.9 to -0.2)	0.0	(-0.1 to 0.1)		0.0	(-0.3 to 0.2)	0.2	(-0.1 to 0.4)
Tertiles												
Lower ^b	31	0.0		0.0		0.0		30	0.0		0.0	
Middle	44	-1.2	(-3.1 to 0.7)	-1.9	(-3.8 to 0.1)	-0.2	(-0.6 to 0.2)	39	1.4	(0.1 to 2.7)	2.0	(0.6 to 3.4)
Upper	44	-1.0	(-3.3 to 1.4)	-4.2	(-6.6 to -1.8)	-0.2	(-0.8 to 0.3)	43	0.2	(-1.5 to 1.9)	1.5	(-0.2 to 3.3)

^a AGD: anogenital distance, ASD: anoscrotal distance, PW: penis width, ACD: anoclitoral distance, AFD: anofourchetal distance.

^b Reference category.

^c Models are adjusted for study, maternal ethnicity, maternal age, smoking status during pregnancy and birth weight

Figure 1. Adjusted change in anoscrotal distance (ASD) of newborn males associated with medium and high maternal weekly intake of red meat, processed meat, seafood, fatty fish, eggs and high fat dairy products. Low weekly intake of each food group is the reference group.



Supplementary material

Supplementary Figure 1. Directed Acyclic Graph for the association between maternal "high-fat diet" and anogenital distances of newborns.



	Maternal "high-fat-diet" score tertiles						
	Lo	wer	Mic	ldle	Ul		
	Ν	(%)	Ν	(%)	Ν	(%)	P-value
Maternal age (years)							
<25	38	(22.8)	31	(14.2)	46	(19.4)	
25-30	45	(27.0)	53	(24.2)	50	(21.1)	0.050
30-35	66	(39.4)	92	(42.0)	93	(39.2)	0.072
>35	18	(10.8)	43	(19.6)	48	(20.3)	
Pre-pregnancy BMI		()		()			
Normal	98		150		176		
(≤25 kg/m2) Overweight/Obese		(58.7)		(68.5)		(74.3)	0.004
(>25 kg/m2)	69	(41.3)	69	(31.5)	61	(25.7)	
Maternal ethnicity							
Non-Caucasian	0	(0.0)	11	(5.0)	46	(19.4)	<0.001
Caucasian	167	(100. 0)	208	(95.0)	191	(80.6)	<0.001
Maternal education							
Primary	35	(21.0)	35	(16.0)	45	(19.0)	
Secondary	90	(53.9)	107	(48.9)	104	(43.9)	0.092
Higher/University	42	(25.1)	77	(35.1)	88	(37.1)	
Smoking during							
No	134	(00 , 2)	166	(75.9)	161	((7,0)	
Yes	33	(80.2)	53	(75.8)	76	(67.9)	0.016
Parity	00	(19.8)	00	(24.2)	, 0	(32.1)	
(no. of pregnancies)							
0	69	(41.3)	84	(38.4)	112	(47.3)	0 147
≥1	98	(58.7)	135	(61.6)	125	(52.7)	0.147
Alcohol consumption							
during pregnancy	132	(=0.0)	157	(- - -)	142		
No	35	(79.0)	62	(71.7)	05	(59.9)	< 0.001
1 cs Breastfeeding	55	(21.0)	02	(28.3)	95	(40.1)	
Never	24		20		14		
Ever	24 110	(16.8)	27 140	(16.3)	14	(8.9)	0.080
EVEI	119	(83.2)	149	(83.7)	143	(91.1	

Supplementary Table 1. Maternal characteristics by "high-fat diet" score tertiles, in the Rhea and Hmar studies ^a.

Dietary intake during pregnancy

	Median	(IQR)	Median	(IQR)	Median	(IQR)	P-value
Red meat	0.5	(1.2)	1.2	(2.4)	3.0	(2.4)	< 0.001
Processed meat	0.3	(1.2)	2.0	(2.5)	3.0	(3.6)	< 0.001
Seafood	0.0	(0.0)	0.0	(0.5)	0.5	(1.0)	< 0.001
Fatty fish	0.2	(0.5)	0.5	(0.8)	1.0	(1.5)	< 0.001
Eggs	0.7	(1.2)	1.2	(2.0)	2.1	(2.0)	< 0.001
High fat dairy	78	(7.4)	12.0	(10.4)	17.0	$(12 \ 1)$	< 0.001
products	7.0	(7.4)	12.0	(10.4)	17.0	(12.1)	
Vegetables	6.4	(4.3)	8.0	(4.6)	9.0	(8.0)	< 0.001
Fruits	17.0	(16.5)	18.0	(15.1)	18.5	(15.9)	0.264
Energy (kcals/day) b	1,583	(899)	1,788	(763)	2,360	(1,042)	< 0.001
Fat (g/day) ^b	79.8	(51.1)	92.0	(44.2)	114.9	(49.9)	< 0.001

(times/week)

^a n=623 (n=167 in lower tertile ; n=219 in middle tertile ; n=237 in upper tertile). Number is smaller than the total sample of mother-child pairs (n=707) because 84 children were measured at both time points, birth and 1^{st} year.

^b n=487 (n=107 in lower tertile ; n=160 in middle tertile ; n=220 in upper tertile).

			,	<u>,</u>					
	Males (n=248)					Females (n=228)			
	Ν	AGD(mm)(95% CI)	ASD(mm)(95% CI)	PW(mm)(95% CI)	Ν	ACD(mm)(95% CI)	AFD(mm)(95% CI)		
Maternal "high-fa	t diet	" score			-				
Crude model									
Continuous		-0.1 (-0.6 to 0.4)	0.2 (-0.3 to 0.6)	-0.1 (-0.2 to 0.0)		-0.1 (-0.5 to 0.2)	0.2 (-0.1 to 0.4)		
Tertiles									
Lower ^b	76	0.0	0.0	0.0	62	0.0	0.0		
Middle	84	1.0 (-1.4 to 3.4)	1.6 (-0.5 to 3.8)	0.0 (-0.5 to 0.5)	85	-1.1 (-2.9 to 0.7)	-0.3 (-1.5 to 0.9)		
Upper	88	-0.5 (-2.9 to 1.9)	1.0 (-1.2 to 3.2)	-0.3 (-0.8 to 0.2)	81	-0.5 (-2.4 to 1.4)	0.6 (-0.7 to 1.8)		
Adjusted model ^c									
Continuous		0.0 (-0.4 to 0.5)	0.2 (-0.2 to 0.6)	-0.1 (-0.2 to 0.0)		-0.1 (-0.4 to 0.3)	0.2 (0.0 to 0.4)		
Tertiles									
Lower ^b	76	0.0	0.0	0.0	62	0.0	0.0		
Middle	84	0.5 (-1.6 to 2.7)	1.4 (-0.7 to 3.6)	0.0 (-0.5 to 0.5)	85	-1.0 (-2.8 to 0.8)	-0.1 (-1.3 to 1.0)		
Upper	88	-0.1 (-2.3 to 2.1)	1.0 (-1.2 to 3.2)	-0.3 (-0.8 to 0.2)	81	-0.3 (-2.1 to 1.4)	0.7 (-0.5 to 1.9)		

Supplementary Table 2. Adjusted association between maternal "high-fat diet" score during pregnancy and anogenital distances ^a of male and female children, in the Rhea study.

^a AGD: anogenital distance, ASD: anoscrotal distance, PW: penis width, ACD: anoclitoral distance, AFD: anofourchetal distance.

^b Reference category.

^c Models are adjusted for maternal age, smoking status during pregnancy, child's birth weight, weight and age at the time of examination.

References

Barrett ES, Parlett LE, Sathyanarayana S, Liu F, Redmon JB, Wang C, Swan SH. Prenatal exposure to stressful life events is associated with masculinized anogenital distance (AGD) in female infants. Physiol Behav 2013.

Bjermo H, Darnerud PO, Lignell S, Pearson M, Rantakokko P, Nalsen C, Enghardt BH, Kiviranta H, Lindroos AK, Glynn A. Fish intake and breastfeeding time are associated with serum concentrations of organochlorines in a Swedish population. Environ Int 2013; 51: 88-96.

Bowman CJ, Barlow NJ, Turner KJ, Wallace DG, Foster PM. Effects of in utero exposure to finasteride on androgen-dependent reproductive development in the male rat. Toxicol Sci 2003; 74: 393-406.

Castano-Vinyals G, Carrasco E, Lorente JA, Sabate Y, Cirac-Claveras J, Pollan M, Kogevinas M. Anogenital distance and the risk of prostate cancer. BJU Int 2012; 110: E707-E710.

Chatzi L, Melaki V, Sarri K, Apostolaki I, Roumeliotaki T, Georgiou V, Vassilaki M, Koutis A, Bitsios P, Kogevinas M. Dietary patterns during pregnancy and the risk of postpartum depression: the mother-child 'Rhea' cohort in Crete, Greece. Public Health Nutr 2011; 14: 1663-1670.

Chatzi L, Mendez M, Garcia R, Roumeliotaki T, Ibarluzea J, Tardon A, Amiano P, Lertxundi A, Iniguez C, Vioque J, Kogevinas M, Sunyer J. Mediterranean diet adherence during pregnancy and fetal growth: INMA (Spain) and RHEA (Greece) mother-child cohort studies. Br J Nutr 2012; 107: 135-145.

Chatzi L, Plana E, Daraki V, Karakosta P, Alegkakis D, Tsatsanis C, Kafatos A, Koutis A, Kogevinas M. Metabolic syndrome in early pregnancy and risk of preterm birth. Am J Epidemiol 2009; 170: 829-836.

Chevrier C, Warembourg C, Gaudreau E, Monfort C, Le BA, Guldner L, Cordier S. Organochlorine Pesticides, Polychlorinated

Biphenyls, Seafood Consumption, and Time-to-Pregnancy. Epidemiology 2013; 24: 251-260.

Darnerud PO, Atuma S, Aune M, Bjerselius R, Glynn A, Grawe KP, Becker W. Dietary intake estimations of organohalogen contaminants (dioxins, PCB, PBDE and chlorinated pesticides, e.g. DDT) based on Swedish market basket data. Food Chem Toxicol 2006; 44: 1597-1606.

Davey GK, Spencer EA, Appleby PN, Allen NE, Knox KH, Key TJ. EPIC-Oxford: lifestyle characteristics and nutrient intakes in a cohort of 33 883 meat-eaters and 31 546 non meat-eaters in the UK. Public Health Nutr 2003; 6: 259-269.

de Kort CA, Nieuwenhuijsen MJ, Mendez MA. Relationship between maternal dietary patterns and hypospadias. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 2011; 25: 255-264.

De Mul A, Bakker MI, Zeilmaker MJ, Traag WA, Leeuwen SP, Hoogenboom RL, Boon PE, Klaveren JD. Dietary exposure to dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs in The Netherlands anno 2004. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 2008; 51: 278-287.

Denison MS, Soshilov AA, He G, DeGroot DE, Zhao B. Exactly the same but different: promiscuity and diversity in the molecular mechanisms of action of the aryl hydrocarbon (dioxin) receptor. Toxicol Sci 2011; 124: 1-22.

EFSA (European Food Safety Authority). Update of the monitoring of levels of dioxins and PCBs in food and feed. EFSA Journal 2012; 10: 2832.

EFSA (European Food Safety Authority). Opinion of the Scientific Panel on contaminants in the food chain (CONTAM) related to Hexachlorobenzene as undesirable substance in animal feed. EFSA Journal 2006a.

EFSA (European Food Safety Authority). Opinion of the Scientific Panel on contaminants in the food chain [CONTAM] related to DDT as an undesirable substance in animal feed. EFSA Journal 2006b.

Eisenberg ML, Jensen TK, Walters RC, Skakkebaek NE, Lipshultz LI. The relationship between anogenital distance and reproductive hormone levels in adult men. J Urol 2012a; 187: 594-598.

Eisenberg ML, Shy M, Herder D, Walters RC, Lipshultz LI. The relationship between anogenital distance and the efficacy of varicocele repair. BJU Int 2012b; 110: E927-E930.

Eisenberg ML, Shy M, Walters RC, Lipshultz LI. The relationship between anogenital distance and azoospermia in adult men. Int J Androl 2012c; 35: 726-730.

Fowler PA, Bhattacharya S, Flannigan S, Drake AJ, O'Shaughnessy PJ. Maternal cigarette smoking and effects on androgen action in male offspring: unexpected effects on second-trimester anogenital distance. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2011; 96: E1502-E1506.

Gaskins AJ, Colaci DS, Mendiola J, Swan SH, Chavarro JE. Dietary patterns and semen quality in young men. Hum Reprod 2012; 27: 2899-2907.

Giordano F, Abballe A, De FE, di DA, Ferro F, Grammatico P, Ingelido AM, Marra V, Marrocco G, Vallasciani S, Figa-Talamanca I. Maternal exposures to endocrine disrupting chemicals and hypospadias in offspring. Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol 2010; 88: 241-250.

Giordano F, Carbone P, Nori F, Mantovani A, Taruscio D, Figa-Talamanca I. Maternal diet and the risk of hypospadias and cryptorchidism in the offspring. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 2008; 22: 249-260.

Glynn A, Aune M, Darnerud PO, Cnattingius S, Bjerselius R, Becker W, Lignell S. Determinants of serum concentrations of organochlorine compounds in Swedish pregnant women: a crosssectional study. Environ Health 2007; 6: 2.

Gray LE, Ostby J, Furr J, Wolf CJ, Lambright C, Parks L, Veeramachaneni DN, Wilson V, Price M, Hotchkiss A, Orlando E, Guillette L. Effects of environmental antiandrogens on reproductive development in experimental animals. Hum Reprod Update 2001; 7: 248-264.

Greenland S, Pearl J, Robins JM. Causal diagrams for epidemiologic research. Epidemiology 1999; 10: 37-48.

Guxens M, Ballester F, Espada M, Fernandez MF, Grimalt JO, Ibarluzea J, Olea N, Rebagliato M, Tardon A, Torrent M, Vioque J, Vrijheid M, Sunyer J. Cohort Profile: The INMA--INfancia y Medio Ambiente--(Environment and Childhood) Project. Int J Epidemiol 2012; 41: 930-940.

Halldorsson TI, Thorsdottir I, Meltzer HM, Nielsen F, Olsen SF. Linking exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls with fatty fish consumption and reduced fetal growth among Danish pregnant women: a cause for concern? Am J Epidemiol 2008; 168: 958-965.

Halldorsson TI, Thorsdottir I, Meltzer HM, Strom M, Olsen SF. Dioxin-like activity in plasma among Danish pregnant women: dietary predictors, birth weight and infant development. Environ Res 2009; 109: 22-28.

Hotchkiss AK, Lambright CS, Ostby JS, Parks-Saldutti L, Vandenbergh JG, Gray LE, Jr. Prenatal testosterone exposure permanently masculinizes anogenital distance, nipple development, and reproductive tract morphology in female Sprague-Dawley rats. Toxicol Sci 2007; 96: 335-345.

Hotchkiss AK, Parks-Saldutti LG, Ostby JS, Lambright C, Furr J, Vandenbergh JG, Gray LE, Jr. A mixture of the "antiandrogens" linuron and butyl benzyl phthalate alters sexual differentiation of the male rat in a cumulative fashion. Biol Reprod 2004; 71: 1852-1861.

Hsieh MH, Eisenberg ML, Hittelman AB, Wilson JM, Tasian GE, Baskin LS. Caucasian male infants and boys with hypospadias exhibit reduced anogenital distance. Hum Reprod 2012; 27: 1577-1580.

Huang MC, Chao HR, Wang SL, Hung HC, Wang YS, Pan WH. Associations of diet with body burden of dibenzo-p-dioxins and dibenzofurans (PCDD/Fs) and dioxin-like polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs): observations on pregnant women from central Taiwan. Food Addit Contam 2007; 24: 784-791. Huang PC, Kuo PL, Chou YY, Lin SJ, Lee CC. Association between prenatal exposure to phthalates and the health of newborns. Environ Int 2009; 35: 14-20.

Huisman M, Eerenstein SE, Koopman-Esseboom C, Brouwer M, Fidler V, Muskiet FA, Sauer PJ, Boersma ER. Perinatal exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls and dioxins through dietary intake. Chemosphere 1995; 31: 4273-4287.

Ibarluzea J, Alvarez-Pedrerol M, Guxens M, Marina LS, Basterrechea M, Lertxundi A, Etxeandia A, Goni F, Vioque J, Ballester F, Sunyer J. Sociodemographic, reproductive and dietary predictors of organochlorine compounds levels in pregnant women in Spain. Chemosphere 2011; 82: 114-120.

James RA, Hertz-Picciotto I, Willman E, Keller JA, Charles MJ. Determinants of serum polychlorinated biphenyls and organochlorine pesticides measured in women from the child health and development study cohort, 1963-1967. Environ Health Perspect 2002; 110: 617-624.

Knudsen VK, Orozova-Bekkevold IM, Mikkelsen TB, Wolff S, Olsen SF. Major dietary patterns in pregnancy and fetal growth. Eur J Clin Nutr 2008; 62: 463-470.

Liem AK, Furst P, Rappe C. Exposure of populations to dioxins and related compounds. Food Addit Contam 2000; 17: 241-259.

Llop S, Ballester F, Vizcaino E, Murcia M, Lopez-Espinosa MJ, Rebagliato M, Vioque J, Marco A, Grimalt JO. Concentrations and determinants of organochlorine levels among pregnant women in Eastern Spain. Sci Total Environ 2010; 408: 5758-5767.

Longnecker MP, Gladen BC, Cupul-Uicab LA, Romano-Riquer SP, Weber JP, Chapin RE, Hernandez-Avila M. In utero exposure to the antiandrogen 1,1-dichloro-2,2-bis(p-chlorophenyl)ethylene (DDE) in relation to anogenital distance in male newborns from Chiapas, Mexico. Am J Epidemiol 2007; 165: 1015-1022.

Lopez-Espinosa MJ, Granada A, Carreno J, Salvatierra M, Olea-Serrano F, Olea N. Organochlorine pesticides in placentas from Southern Spain and some related factors. Placenta 2007; 28: 631-638.

Lundqvist C, Zuurbier M, Leijs M, Johansson C, Ceccatelli S, Saunders M, Schoeters G, ten TG, Koppe JG. The effects of PCBs and dioxins on child health. Acta Paediatr Suppl 2006; 95: 55-64.

McIntyre BS, Barlow NJ, Foster PM. Male rats exposed to linuron in utero exhibit permanent changes in anogenital distance, nipple retention, and epididymal malformations that result in subsequent testicular atrophy. Toxicol Sci 2002; 65: 62-70.

Mendiola J, Roca M, Minguez-Alarcon L, Mira-Escolano MP, Lopez-Espin JJ, Barrett ES, Swan SH, Torres-Cantero AM. Anogenital distance is related to ovarian follicular number in young Spanish women: a cross-sectional study. Environ Health 2012; 11: 90.

Mendiola J, Stahlhut RW, Jorgensen N, Liu F, Swan SH. Shorter anogenital distance predicts poorer semen quality in young men in Rochester, New York. Environ Health Perspect 2011; 119: 958-963.

Mendiola J, Torres-Cantero AM, Moreno-Grau JM, Ten J, Roca M, Moreno-Grau S, Bernabeu R. Food intake and its relationship with semen quality: a case-control study. Fertil Steril 2009; 91: 812-818.

Mendiola J, Torres-Cantero AM, Vioque J, Moreno-Grau JM, Ten J, Roca M, Moreno-Grau S, Bernabeu R. A low intake of antioxidant nutrients is associated with poor semen quality in patients attending fertility clinics. Fertil Steril 2010; 93: 1128-1133.

Minguez-Alarcon L, Mendiola J, Lopez-Espin JJ, Sarabia-Cos L, Vivero-Salmeron G, Vioque J, Navarrete-Munoz EM, Torres-Cantero AM. Dietary intake of antioxidant nutrients is associated with semen quality in young university students. Hum Reprod 2012; 27: 2807-2814.

Ohsako S, Miyabara Y, Sakaue M, Ishimura R, Kakeyama M, Izumi H, Yonemoto J, Tohyama C. Developmental stage-specific effects of perinatal 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin exposure on reproductive organs of male rat offspring. Toxicol Sci 2002; 66: 283-292.

Papadopoulou E, Vafeiadi M, Agramunt S, Basagana X, Mathianaki K, Karakosta P, Spanaki A, Koutis A, Chatzi L, Vrijheid M, Kogevinas M. Anogenital distances in newborns and children from Spain and Greece: predictors, tracking and reliability. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol 2013; 27: 89-99.

Pedersen M, Halldorsson TI, Autrup H, Brouwer A, Besselink H, Loft S, Knudsen LE. Maternal diet and dioxin-like activity, bulky DNA adducts and micronuclei in mother-newborns. Mutat Res 2012; 734: 12-19.

Perello G, Gomez-Catalan J, Castell V, Llobet JM, Domingo JL. Assessment of the temporal trend of the dietary exposure to PCDD/Fs and PCBs in Catalonia, over Spain: health risks. Food Chem Toxicol 2012; 50: 399-408.

Solomon GM, Weiss PM. Chemical contaminants in breast milk: time trends and regional variability. Environ Health Perspect 2002; 110: A339-A347.

Suzuki G, Nakano M, Nakano S. Distribution of PCDDs/PCDFs and Co-PCBs in human maternal blood, cord blood, placenta, milk, and adipose tissue: dioxins showing high toxic equivalency factor accumulate in the placenta. Biosci Biotechnol Biochem 2005; 69: 1836-1847.

Suzuki Y, Yoshinaga J, Mizumoto Y, Serizawa S, Shiraishi H. Foetal exposure to phthalate esters and anogenital distance in male newborns. Int J Androl 2012; 35: 236-244.

Swan SH, Main KM, Liu F, Stewart SL, Kruse RL, Calafat AM, Mao CS, Redmon JB, Ternand CL, Sullivan S, Teague JL. Decrease in anogenital distance among male infants with prenatal phthalate exposure. Environ Health Perspect 2005; 113: 1056-1061.

Tard A, Gallotti S, Leblanc JC, Volatier JL. Dioxins, furans and dioxin-like PCBs: occurrence in food and dietary intake in France. Food Addit Contam 2007; 24: 1007-1017.

Torres-Sanchez L, Zepeda M, Cebrian ME, Belkind-Gerson J, Garcia-Hernandez RM, Belkind-Valdovinos U, Lopez-Carrillo L. Dichlorodiphenyldichloroethylene exposure during the first trimester of pregnancy alters the anal position in male infants. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2008; 1140: 155-162.

Vafeiadi M, Agramunt S, Papadopoulou E, Beeselink H, Mathianaki K, Karakosta P, Spanaki A, Koutis A, Chatzi L, Vrijheid M, Kogevinas M. *In-Utero Exposure to Dioxins and Dioxin-like Compounds and Anogenital Distance in Newborns and Infants. Environ Health Perspect 2012.*

van den Driesche S, Scott HM, MacLeod DJ, Fisken M, Walker M, Sharpe RM. Relative importance of prenatal and postnatal androgen action in determining growth of the penis and anogenital distance in the rat before, during and after puberty. Int J Androl 2011; 34: e578-e586.

Vassilaki M, Chatzi L, Bagkeris E, Papadopoulou E, Karachaliou M, Koutis A, Philalithis A, Kogevinas M. Smoking and caesarean deliveries: major negative predictors for breastfeeding in the mother-child cohort in Crete, Greece (Rhea study). Matern Child Nutr 2012.

Wang RY, Jain RB, Wolkin AF, Rubin CH, Needham LL. Serum concentrations of selected persistent organic pollutants in a sample of pregnant females and changes in their concentrations during gestation. Environ Health Perspect 2009; 117: 1244-1249.

Westerway SC, Davison A, Cowell S. Ultrasonic fetal measurements: new Australian standards for the new millennium. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol 2000; 40: 297-302.

Wigle DT, Arbuckle TE, Turner MC, Berube A, Yang Q, Liu S, Krewski D. Epidemiologic evidence of relationships between reproductive and child health outcomes and environmental chemical contaminants. J Toxicol Environ Health B Crit Rev 2008; 11: 373-517.

6 GENERAL DISCUSSION

This thesis presents a compilation of epidemiological evidence for the effect of prenatal exposure to POPs through maternal diet, on fetal growth and anogenital distance, using estimates of overall maternal diet and biomarkers of prenatal exposure to these contaminants. This section is meant to be a global discussion and provides a broader and more integrated interpretation of the entire study project, avoiding repeating what has been already discussed in each of the manuscripts included in this doctoral thesis.

The main findings of the thesis are:

• Maternal diet is associated with levels of dioxins and other POPs in the mother and the fetus.

• Prenatal exposure to dietary dioxins and other POPs, estimated through overall maternal diet and exposure biomarkers, may reduce birth weight.

• Prenatal exposure to POPs, through maternal diet, might induce endocrine disruptive effects measured as a reduction in anogenital distance of boys.

• Anogenital distances of boys and girls are associated with body size, can track through life and are highly reliable anthropometric measurements.

6.1 The role of diet on prenatal exposure to POPs and related health effects

6.1.1 Overall maternal diet and prenatal exposure to POPs

We assessed prenatal exposure to dietary lipophilic contaminants by three different approaches: 1) by defining dietary patterns, which were based on maternal and cord blood biomarkers of exposure to dioxins and dioxin-like compounds, 2) by creating an *a priori* food score, which included established food sources of exposure and was

positively linked to maternal and cord blood levels of POPs and 3) by estimating daily dietary dioxins and PCBs intake from maternal diet. All three approaches aimed to study overall maternal diet, rather than consumption of single food groups, and were based on levels of the contaminants either in maternal and cord blood or in the food.

Our study is the first to report an association between contaminantbased dietary patterns of pregnant women, derived by reduced rank regression (RRR), and fetal growth. RRR requires the definition of response variables which are based on the scientific knowledge of the disease physiology. Since biomarkers are reflecting the body burden of environmental toxicants that can produce adverse health outcomes, dietary patterns based on biomarkers can be more relevant for the effect of diet on disease ^{153,154}. RRR has been used to identify dietary patterns in children which were further linked to obesity indices ^{136,155,156} and dietary patterns in adults which were linked to risk for mortality, CHD, type 2 diabetes, breast cancer and Alzheimer's disease ¹⁵⁷⁻¹⁶². There is only one report on biomarkerbased dietary patterns in pregnant women and risk for spina bifida ¹³⁸. The RRR has never been used to study prenatal exposure to dietary environmental contaminants. We suggest that RRR is a more suitable method to study the effect of overall diet on human body burden and related health effects.

Moreover, *a priori* food scores are commonly used in epidemiological studies, as a combination of intake of foods related to a health outcome. There is one study using an *a priori* food score to assess prenatal exposure to dietary acrylamide and reported a positive association between the food score and the blood biomarker ¹³⁰. Our predefined food score was also positively related to levels of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds in maternal and cord blood. However, there is no other study using this method to assess dietary exposure to environmental contaminants. This methodology might be rather crude and might serve as a proxy marker for other factors that can be related to the observed health effect.

A way to assess the capacity of a food score to capture exposures to environmental contaminants is to investigate its correlation with the corresponding biomarker. Strong associations with biomarkers can consolidate the use of a food score as an estimate of dietary exposure to environmental contaminants.

Although dietary estimation of dioxins and PCBs is an established methodology for monitoring human exposure, our report is the first to use such an approach to study prenatal exposures to dietary dioxins and PCBs. Estimated dietary dioxins and PCBs intake have been previously linked to blood levels of contaminants and have been also used to predict blood levels ^{40,148,163}. Hence this methodology can be valid as a dietary exposure estimate.

6.1.2 Maternal diet and health outcomes: beneficial nutrients vs. environmental contaminants

As noted in the introduction, foods consumed during pregnancy are a source of both beneficial and harmful compounds for the developing fetus. There is extensive discussion between scientists on this controversy, especially regarding seafood (fish and shellfish) intake during pregnancy and the benefit-risk balancing.

Seafood consumption is an example of simultaneous exposure to toxic contaminants, such as dioxins, PCBs and mercury and beneficial nutrients, such as omega-3 fatty acids ¹⁶⁴. The overlapping nutrients and non-nutrients can result to confounding of the adverse effects of toxic contaminants by the competing nutrients' benefits. Vice versa, the beneficial effects of essential nutrients can be confounded by the competing adverse effects of the toxicants (Figure 8). This type of confounding where two variables are affecting the outcome in opposite directions has been described as negative confounding ¹⁶⁵.



Figure 8. Competing effects of beneficial nutrients and environmental toxicants on child's health.

Under the effect of negative confounding, the potential negative association between environmental contaminants in seafood and child's health is under-estimated, because there is an additional negative effect that is masked by the beneficial effect of the omega-3 in seafood. A similar under-estimation of the beneficial effects of omega-3 occurs due to the competing effects with environmental contaminants in seafood ¹⁶⁴.

A suggested solution is to use sensitive markers of intake of either beneficial nutrients or environmental toxicants. Measured concentrations of nutrients or environmental contaminants in the blood or urine can be used to derive "naked" un-confounded risk or benefit estimates. Another alternative would be to estimate the intake of environmental contaminants from accurate survey data ¹⁶⁴. In this thesis, we have estimated prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds, by combining dietary information with biomarkers of exposure or with concentrations of dioxins and PCBs in food.

Sensitive health end-points that would respond to an increase in the prenatal exposure to contaminants and not in an increase of the prenatal exposure to beneficial nutrients can also assist to obtain unbiased risk estimates. In this thesis, anogenital distance measurements were sensitive to high prenatal exposures to dioxins and other POPs, through maternal diet.

Animal and human studies have used anogenital distance as a marker of fetal androgen disruption, which has been linked to genital defects in young and adult males ¹¹⁴. Hence, anogenital distance might be a novel risk estimate of prenatal exposure to endocrine disruptive chemicals through maternal diet.

6.2 Contribution and main strengths of this thesis

We investigated the extent to which maternal overall diet can contribute to prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds. We found that overall maternal diet can influence prenatal exposure to environmental contaminants and may lead to adverse health impacts. It is established that seafood intake is the main source of exposure to organochlorine compounds. However, overall diet approaches revealed that meat combined with fish consumption was contributing to maternal body burden of dioxins and other POPs and was associated with impaired fetal growth and reduction in anogenital distance. Hence, in populations of low-background exposure, where consumption of single food groups might not be related to health outcomes, combined food consumption might be more relevant to total body burden and adverse health effects.

Strengths

First, all observed associations derived from prospective motherchild cohort studies. The prospective design, allows the evaluation of longitudinal associations between prenatal exposure to dietary contaminants and early health outcomes. Within the NewGeneris project we studied pregnant women from 5 European countries. Both the Cretan Rhea study and the Norwegian MoBa study have large sample size relative to the population of each area and included participants from both urban and rural regions representing all age groups and all socioeconomic groups. Additionally, each cohort study had collected extensive information on several social, lifestyle and environmental factors and their effect as covariates was assessed within this thesis. Second, all FFQs used in this thesis to assess maternal dietary habits, were extensive and validated for use in pregnant women, providing a comprehensive estimation of food consumption during pregnancy. The large study samples and the population-based designs provided great variability in maternal dietary habits. The regional design and application of each FFQ gave us the opportunity to study rare food items and country-specific dietary habits, such as the seagull eggs in Norway or the many different fish species throughout Europe. Moreover, within the MoBa study, we were able to calculate dietary intakes of dioxins and PCBs from the whole diet by using concentrations of contaminants in foods commonly consumed by the Norwegian population. Additionally, for the whole study we were able to calculate micronutrients intake, such as total fat. This allowed us to investigate the association between fat intake, as the main intake pathway of organochlorine compounds and biomarkers of exposure.

Third, the use of biomarkers of exposure and their positive relationship with our dietary estimates strengthen their validity as estimates of prenatal exposure. The derived dioxin-rich diets, either as dioxin-dietary patterns or as food scores were based on maternal and cord dioxin-like activity, measured by the DR-CALUX bioassay. This bioassay is sensitive to the binding of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds to the AhR. Hence, the observed negative associations between prenatal dietary exposures and health outcomes were mediated by prenatal exposure to dioxins and dioxin-like compounds and their binding affinity to the AhR. In addition, in some analyses we were also able to incorporate information on exposure to other POPs.

Finally, we have used birth outcomes information derived by medical records that are accurate regarding basic birth outcome data, such as birth weight and gestational age. Medical reports and registries are less prone to reporting errors. A further strength of our study was the measurement of anogenital distance, which has been suggested to be a sensitive marker of fetal endocrine disruption. All the examiners, including myself, conducting the measurements in the Rhea study were trained under the same measurements protocol. In an absence of a "golden standard" for the measurement of anogenital distance, we were able to assess its reliability as an anthropometric measure. Two examiners, including myself, conducted a reliability study and under a novel statistical method we provided information on between- and within-examiners variation for boys and girls as well as repeatability coefficients.

6.3 Limitations

The main limitation of our study is that dietary data were collected by FFQs. All dietary assessment tools, including FFQs, have uncertainties and errors, such as misreporting and recall bias. FFQs are designed to assess the ranking of intakes within a population and they might not be relied on to produce reliable estimates of absolute intake. However, further formulation of the FFQ-derived dietary intakes into biomarker-based dietary estimates of exposure might reduce the uncertainty in our study. Additionally, it has been suggested that FFQs can be a valid tool for ranking populations according to their intake and dietary exposure to environmental contaminants ¹²⁹. However, the risk of over- or under estimation remains.

Within the NewGeneris project, each study designed and applied a different FFQ. Although the main covered areas were the same, the reported food items varied by study, leading to variation in the derived data and the dietary exposure estimates. However, this limitation is counterbalanced by the large variation in overall and country-specific maternal dietary intake, precisely due to the international characteristics of the study.

Additionally, in the MoBa study dietary intakes of dioxins and PCBs were calculated by using a database of contaminant concentrations in food. This might provide a biased exposure estimate since concentrations of nutrients and toxicants can vary

between food items. An alternative could be a duplicate diet study, where participants are asked to provide a portion of their daily consumed food in order to measure contaminant concentrations ¹⁶⁶. However, in a nation-wide study such as MoBa with more than 90,000 participants this was impossible.

Finally, we acknowledge that dietary estimates provide short-term exposure estimates, while maternal body burden is a result of cumulative environmental exposure to POPs. Hence we are able to capture only a part of the whole picture that links maternal lifestyle with environmental exposures and child health. Especially for persistent pollutants, as dioxins and PCBs, the mother's exposure long before she becomes pregnant can contribute to total body burden of contaminants and we were not able to capture such long-term exposures⁷³.

6.4 Endocrine disruptive effects of prenatal exposure to environmental contaminants through maternal diet: evidence for causality

Fetal development is influenced by the intrauterine environment, which is determined by several factors, including maternal lifestyle, nutrient supply and exposure to environmental chemicals. We provide evidence that a dioxin-rich diet might be linked to impaired fetal growth and anti-androgenic effects. The evidence provided by this study derived from observational studies, and our results were interpreted as associations and not as causal effects.

In epidemiological studies of prenatal exposures and adverse health effects there is a concern that the observed effect is related to the exposure of interest and not confounded by correlated factors. Hill's criteria can be applied to evaluate the level of causality of associations observed in epidemiology and include: consistency, strength of association, dose-response relationship, time order, specificity, consistency on replication, predictive performance, biological plausibility and coherence ¹⁶⁷.

Observational epidemiologic studies can be cross-sectional, casecontrol or cohort studies and each study type contributes differently to epidemiological evidence for a specific causal relationship. In prospective cohort studies, participants are followed over time and exposures are assessed prior to the incidence of the health outcome. Evidence derived from prospective cohort studies have more weight on assessing causal relationships, than case-control and crosssectional studies. Additionally, the validity of the exposure assessment method is a major challenge in studies of environmental toxicants and human health effects ¹⁶⁸. Adequate justification is also needed for the health outcome under study towards its use as an adverse health event.

Epidemiological studies, as the ones included in this thesis, can demonstrate statistically significant associations between contaminant exposure and health outcomes, but it should be noted that statistical significance does not imply a causal relationship. In the same way, absence of a statistically significant association does not prove the absence of a potential relationship.

In this thesis we have included large samples of European prospective mother-child studies, with extensive information on lifestyle and environmental factors. We have explored the effect of overall maternal diet using three different approaches, based on maternal and cord serum levels of contaminants or concentrations of contaminants in food. We have used birth outcomes collected from medical registries and anogenital distance. The consistency of our report on the negative association between prenatal exposure to dioxins and PCBs, through maternal diet, with fetal growth and anogenital distance can add further validity on our epidemiological evidence.

6.5 Public health implications

The public health implications of the findings presented in this thesis are substantial. This thesis provides evidence on the negative association of dioxins and POPs through maternal diet on fetal growth and anogenital distance. As mentioned in the introduction, reduced birth weight can be linked to increase susceptibility to diseases developed either in childhood or in adulthood. Likewise, a reduction in anogenital distance might be linked to impaired testicular function and men's reproductive health. Thus, our findings have implications that can affect earlier as well as later human health.

Women included in this thesis had low levels of exposure during pregnancy, as assessed by the blood biomarkers of dioxins and other POPs and still a dioxin-rich diet was negatively related to fetal growth and anogenital distance. Among all the factors that can influence maternal body burden of dioxins and other POPs, diet is the main modifiable factor. Hence, regulations on food consumption focused on women of reproductive age might be an effective intervention to reduce adverse health effects related to environmental toxicants. A reduction of dietary intake of dioxins and PCBs might lead to an overall reduction in body burden of environmental contaminants because they might share common dietary source of exposure, such as mercury and organochlorine pesticides.

Within the NewGeneris project we found that country-specific dietary habits can be related to maternal body burden of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds. Hence dietary advice for women of reproductive age should also incorporate knowledge on local exposure patterns through diet.

6.6 Future perspectives

This thesis presents epidemiological studies for the relationship of overall maternal diet, as a source of prenatal exposure to POPs, and fetal growth. The essential contribution of large epidemiological longitudinal studies on the relationship between fetal life and chronic diseases has been acknowledged. Future high quality epidemiological studies should be supported, such as mother-child prospective cohorts with large samples, biomarkers of exposure and socio-demographic extensive lifestyle, and environmental information. Dietary assessment is often incorporated, but overall maternal diet is not always well reported or studied and this could be an opportunity for future steps. Additionally, multicenter and multi-country studies are an excellent opportunity to investigate more thoroughly exposure-health outcome relationships in large populations and evaluate replication of findings in different settings.

Background exposure to environmental toxicants is constant and it will be impossible to virtually eliminate human exposure. More research is needed to define the role of diet in reducing prenatal exposure to toxicants that disrupt prenatal development and function. First, exposure biomarkers can play an important role to investigate prenatal exposure-outcome associations. However, in large epidemiological studies is not always a cost-effective assessment tool. In the studies presented in this thesis, questionnaire data were combined with biomarkers to get a biomarker-based dietary estimate of contaminant exposure. This might be an efficient method to assess prenatal exposure to dietary contaminants while more studies are needed to confirm our results. Second, innovative tools for dietary assessment are being developed and validated which are based on computers or smart phones ¹⁶⁹. Such techniques might be more cost-effective and less burdensome for dietary assessment in large populations, while the quality of data provided is still under discussion.

Future suggestions for epidemiological studies include the use of anogenital distance as a sensitive marker of endocrine disruption. Until now, prenatal exposures to anti-androgens have been linked to reduced anogenital distance in boys, while the effects in girls are unclear. Anogenital distance is a highly reliable anthropometric measure. We suggest the incorporation of anogenital distance in the measurements protocol of newborns in epidemiological studies. Additionally, other sensitive end-points are needed to assess early health effects that can predict later disease. An example of a sensitive marker might be the skinfold thickness measurements, which are used to assess body composition and to estimate body fat, but there are scarce reports for newborns and young children. Given the increasing evidence on the obesogenic effect of prenatal exposure to organochlorine compounds in humans, skinfold thickness measurements might assist to elucidate this relationship. In the Rhea study, skinfold thickness measurements were collected for newborns and young children and a future investigation of their relationship with prenatal exposures to environmental contaminants has been planned.

Finally, information on postnatal growth of children in the Rhea and MoBa study has been collected during follow-ups. Hence, it would be of interest to investigate whether the effects of prenatal exposures to dioxins and PCBs, through maternal diet, persist through early childhood and in which direction can affect postnatal growth.

7 CONCLUSIONS

- Diet during pregnancy can contribute to maternal and fetal body burden of dioxins and other POPs.
 - Combined dietary data with levels of POPs in blood samples or in food provided a valid dietary exposure estimate.
 - Reduced rank regression (RRR) provided biomarker-based dietary patterns which can be used as estimates of prenatal exposures to dietary contaminants.
 - High consumption of meat and fish during pregnancy was positively related to biomarker assessed levels of POPs in maternal and cord blood.
 - Dietary exposure estimates might reflect short-term exposures and might not be able to capture cumulative exposures to dioxins and other POPs.
- Prenatal exposure to dioxins and other POPs, through overall maternal diet, was negatively associated with birth size.
 - Maternal diet can be a source of prenatal exposure to POPs and be related to impaired fetal growth even in low exposed populations.
- Prenatal exposure to dioxins and dioxin-like compounds, through overall maternal diet, was related to a reduction of anogenital distance in newborn boys.
 - Maternal diet, as a source of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds, might induce anti-androgenic effects.
- Anogenital distances were related to body size, found to track through life and were highly reliable anthropometric measurements in both boys and girls.

8 REFERENCES

1. El-Shahawi MS, Hamza A, Bashammakh AS, Al-Saggaf WT. An overview on the accumulation, distribution, transformations, toxicity and analytical methods for the monitoring of persistent organic pollutants. *Talanta*. 2010;80:1587-1597.

2. Stockholm Convention. Stockholm convention on persistent organic pollutants. 2001.

3. EFSA. Scientific Colloquium summary report:Dioxins. Methodologies and principles for setting tolerable intake levels for dioxins, furans and dioxin-like PCBs. EFSA, 2004.

4. Kulkarni PS, Crespo JG, Afonso CA. Dioxins sources and current remediation technologies--a review. *Environ Int.* 2008;34:139-153.

5. Van den Berg M, Birnbaum LS, Denison M et al. The 2005 World Health Organization reevaluation of human and Mammalian toxic equivalency factors for dioxins and dioxin-like compounds. *Toxicol Sci.* 2006;93:223-241.

6. Tong M, Yuan S. Physiochemical technologies for HCB remediation and disposal: a review. *J Hazard Mater.* 2012;229-230:1-14.

7. van den Berg H, Zaim M, Yadav RS et al. Global trends in the use of insecticides to control vector-borne diseases. *Environ Health Perspect*. 2012;120:577-582.

8. Hays SM, Aylward LL. Dioxin risks in perspective: past, present, and future. *Regul Toxicol Pharmacol*. 2003;37:202-217.

9. Weber R, Gaus C, Tysklind M et al. Dioxin- and POPcontaminated sites--contemporary and future relevance and challenges: overview on background, aims and scope of the series. *Environ Sci Pollut Res Int.* 2008;15:363-393.

10. EFSA EPoCitFCC. Opinion of the Scientific Panel on contaminants in the food chain (CONTAM) related to
Hexachlorobenzene as undesirable substance in animal feed. *EFSA Journal*. 2006.

11. Gasull M, Bosch de BM, Puigdomenech E, Pumarega J, Porta M. Empirical analyses of the influence of diet on human concentrations of persistent organic pollutants: a systematic review of all studies conducted in Spain. *Environ Int.* 2011;37:1226-1235.

12. EFSA EPoCitFCC. Opinion of the Scientific Panel on contaminants in the food chain [CONTAM] related to DDT as an undesirable substance in animal feed. *EFSA Journal*. 2006.

13. Liem AK, Furst P, Rappe C. Exposure of populations to dioxins and related compounds. *Food Addit Contam.* 2000;17:241-259.

14. EFSA. Results of the monitoring of non dioxin-like PCBs in food and feed . *EFSA Journal*. 2010;8:1701.

15. Mercury Science and Policy Blog. 2013.

16. EU-SCF. Opinion of the Scientific Committe on Food on the Risk Assessment of Dioxins and Dioxin-like PCBs in Food. 2001.

17. EFSA. Update of the monitoring of levels of dioxins and PCBs in food and feed. *EFSA Journal*. 2012;10:2832.

18. EFSA EPoCitFCC. Opinion of the Scientific Panel on contaminants in the food chain [CONTAM] related to the presence of non dioxin-like polychlorinated biphenyls (PCB) in feed and food. *EFSA Journal*. 2005.

19. Rose M, Fernandes A, Foxall C, Dowding A. Transfer and uptake of polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins and furans (PCDD/Fs) and polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) into meat and organs of indoor and outdoor reared pigs. *Food Addit Contam Part A Chem Anal Control Expo Risk Assess.* 2012;29:431-448.

20. Fernandes AR, Foxall C, Lovett A, Rose M, Dowding A. The assimilation of dioxins and PCBs in conventionally reared farm animals: occurrence and biotransfer factors. *Chemosphere*. 2011;83:815-822.

21. Berge JA, Hylland K, Schlabach M, Ruus A. Accumulation of polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins and furans in Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua)--cage experiments in a Norwegian Fjord. *J Toxicol Environ Health A*. 2011;74:455-465.

22. Blanco SL, Sobrado C, Quintela C, Cabaleiro S, Gonzalez JC, Vieites JM. Dietary uptake of dioxins (PCDD/PCDFs) and dioxin-like PCBs in Spanish aquacultured turbot (Psetta maxima). *Food Addit Contam.* 2007;24:421-428.

23. Bocio A, Domingo JL, Falco G, Llobet JM. Concentrations of PCDD/PCDFs and PCBs in fish and seafood from the Catalan (Spain) market: estimated human intake. *Environ Int.* 2007;33:170-175.

24. Berntssen MH, Maage A, Julshamn K, Oeye BE, Lundebye AK. Carry-over of dietary organochlorine pesticides, PCDD/Fs, PCBs, and brominated flame retardants to Atlantic salmon (Salmo salar L.) fillets. *Chemosphere*. 2011;83:95-103.

25. Marti M, Ortiz X, Gasser M, Marti R, Montana MJ, Diaz-Ferrero J. Persistent organic pollutants (PCDD/Fs, dioxin-like PCBs, marker PCBs, and PBDEs) in health supplements on the Spanish market. *Chemosphere*. 2010;78:1256-1262.

26. Focant JF, Eppe G, Pirard C, Massart AC, Andre JE, De PE. Levels and congener distributions of PCDDs, PCDFs and non-ortho PCBs in Belgian foodstuffs--assessment of dietary intake. *Chemosphere*. 2002;48:167-179.

27. Bilau M, Matthys C, Baeyens W et al. Dietary exposure to dioxin-like compounds in three age groups: results from the Flemish environment and health study. *Chemosphere*. 2008;70:584-592.

28. Windal I, Vandevijvere S, Maleki M et al. Dietary intake of PCDD/Fs and dioxin-like PCBs of the Belgian population. *Chemosphere*. 2010;79:334-340.

29. Kiviranta H, Ovaskainen ML, Vartiainen T. Market basket study on dietary intake of PCDD/Fs, PCBs, and PBDEs in Finland. *Environ Int.* 2004;30:923-932.

30. Sirot V, Tard A, Venisseau A et al. Dietary exposure to polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins, polychlorinated dibenzofurans and polychlorinated biphenyls of the French population: Results of the second French Total Diet Study. *Chemosphere.* 2012;88:492-500.

31. Fattore E, Fanelli R, Turrini A, di DA. Current dietary exposure to polychlorodibenzo-p-dioxins, polychlorodibenzofurans, and dioxin-like polychlorobiphenyls in Italy. *Mol Nutr Food Res.* 2006;50:915-921.

32. Baars AJ, Bakker MI, Baumann RA et al. Dioxins, dioxinlike PCBs and non-dioxin-like PCBs in foodstuffs: occurrence and dietary intake in The Netherlands. *Toxicol Lett.* 2004;151:51-61.

33. De Mul A, Bakker MI, Zeilmaker MJ et al. Dietary exposure to dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs in The Netherlands anno 2004. *Regul Toxicol Pharmacol.* 2008;51:278-287.

34. Fernandez MA, Gomara B, Bordajandi LR et al. Dietary intakes of polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins, dibenzofurans and dioxin-like polychlorinated biphenyls in Spain. *Food Addit Contam.* 2004;21:983-991.

35. Llobet JM, Marti-Cid R, Castell V, Domingo JL. Significant decreasing trend in human dietary exposure to PCDD/PCDFs and PCBs in Catalonia, Spain. *Toxicol Lett.* 2008;178:117-126.

36. Marin S, Villalba P, Diaz-Ferrero J, Font G, Yusa V. Congener profile, occurrence and estimated dietary intake of dioxins and dioxin-like PCBs in foods marketed in the Region of Valencia (Spain). *Chemosphere*. 2011;82:1253-1261.

37. Perello G, Gomez-Catalan J, Castell V, Llobet JM, Domingo JL. Assessment of the temporal trend of the dietary exposure to PCDD/Fs and PCBs in Catalonia, over Spain: health risks. *Food Chem Toxicol.* 2012;50:399-408.

38. Darnerud PO, Atuma S, Aune M et al. Dietary intake estimations of organohalogen contaminants (dioxins, PCB, PBDE and chlorinated pesticides, e.g. DDT) based on Swedish market basket data. *Food Chem Toxicol.* 2006;44:1597-1606.

39. Tornkvist A, Glynn A, Aune M, Darnerud PO, Ankarberg EH. PCDD/F, PCB, PBDE, HBCD and chlorinated pesticides in a Swedish market basket from 2005--levels and dietary intake estimations. *Chemosphere*. 2011;83:193-199.

40. Kvalem HE, Knutsen HK, Thomsen C et al. Role of dietary patterns for dioxin and PCB exposure. *Mol Nutr Food Res.* 2009;53:1438-1451.

41. Tard A, Gallotti S, Leblanc JC, Volatier JL. Dioxins, furans and dioxin-like PCBs: occurrence in food and dietary intake in France. *Food Addit Contam.* 2007;24:1007-1017.

42. Charnley G, Doull J. Human exposure to dioxins from food, 1999-2002. *Food Chem Toxicol*. 2005;43:671-679.

43. Arrebola JP, Mutch E, Rivero M et al. Contribution of sociodemographic characteristics, occupation, diet and lifestyle to DDT and DDE concentrations in serum and adipose tissue from a Bolivian cohort. *Environ Int.* 2012;38:54-61.

44. Arisawa K, Uemura H, Hiyoshi M et al. Dietary patterns and blood levels of PCDDs, PCDFs, and dioxin-like PCBs in 1656 Japanese individuals. *Chemosphere*. 2011;82:656-662.

45. Knutsen HK, Kvalem HE, Haugen M et al. Sex, BMI and age in addition to dietary intakes influence blood concentrations and congener profiles of dioxins and PCBs. *Mol Nutr Food Res.* 2011;55:772-782.

46. Bilau M, De HS, Schroijen C et al. The relation between the estimated dietary intake of PCDD/Fs and levels in blood in a Flemish population (50-65 years). *Environ Int.* 2009;35:9-13.

47. Lucena RA, Allam MF, Jimenez SS, Villarejo ML. A review of environmental exposure to persistent organochlorine residuals during the last fifty years. *Curr Drug Saf.* 2007;2:163-172.

48. EFSA. Results of the monitoring of dioxin levels in food and feed. *EFSA Journal*. 2010;8:1385.

49. Zhang L, Li J, Liu X et al. Dietary intake of PCDD/Fs and dioxin-like PCBs from the Chinese total diet study in 2007. *Chemosphere*. 2012.

50. Knobeloch L, Turyk M, Imm P, Schrank C, Anderson H. Temporal changes in PCB and DDE levels among a cohort of frequent and infrequent consumers of Great Lakes sportfish. *Environ Res.* 2009;109:66-72.

51. Consonni D, Sindaco R, Bertazzi PA. Blood levels of dioxins, furans, dioxin-like PCBs, and TEQs in general populations: a review, 1989-2010. *Environ Int.* 2012;44:151-162.

52. Barker DJP. In utero programming of chronic disease. *Clinical Science*. 1998;95:115-128.

53. Barker DJ. The fetal and infant origins of adult disease. *BMJ*. 1990;301:1111.

54. Barker DJ. Fetal origins of coronary heart disease. *BMJ*. 1995;311:171-174.

55. Rodriguez-Bernal CL, Rebagliato M, Iniguez C et al. Diet quality in early pregnancy and its effects on fetal growth outcomes: the Infancia y Medio Ambiente (Childhood and Environment) Mother and Child Cohort Study in Spain. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2010;91:1659-1666.

56. Chatzi L, Mendez M, Garcia R et al. Mediterranean diet adherence during pregnancy and fetal growth: INMA (Spain) and RHEA (Greece) mother-child cohort studies. *Br J Nutr.* 2012;107:135-145.

57. Meltzer HM, Brantsaeter AL, Nilsen RM, Magnus P, Alexander J, Haugen M. Effect of dietary factors in pregnancy on risk of pregnancy complications: results from the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2011;94:1970S-1974S.

58. Papadopoulou E, Stratakis N, Roumeliotaki T et al. The effect of high doses of folic acid and iron supplementation in early-to-mid pregnancy on prematurity and fetal growth retardation: the

mother-child cohort study in Crete, Greece (Rhea study). Eur J Nutr. 2012.

59. Borgen I, Aamodt G, Harsem N, Haugen M, Meltzer HM, Brantsaeter AL. Maternal sugar consumption and risk of preeclampsia in nulliparous Norwegian women. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* 2012;66:920-925.

60. Scholl TO, Chen X, Goldberg GS, Khusial PR, Stein TP. Maternal diet, C-reactive protein, and the outcome of pregnancy. *J Am Coll Nutr.* 2011;30:233-240.

61. Novakovic B, Saffery R. The ever growing complexity of placental epigenetics - role in adverse pregnancy outcomes and fetal programming. *Placenta*. 2012;33:959-970.

62. Henderson LO, Patterson DG, Jr. Distribution of 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin in human whole blood and its association with, and extractability from, lipoproteins. *Bull Environ Contam Toxicol.* 1988;40:604-611.

63. Tsukimori K, Morokuma S, Hori T et al. Characterization of placental transfer of polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins, dibenzofurans and polychlorinated biphenyls in normal pregnancy. *J Obstet Gynaecol Res.* 2013;39:83-90.

64. Chevrier C, Warembourg C, Gaudreau E et al. Organochlorine Pesticides, Polychlorinated Biphenyls, Seafood Consumption, and Time-to-Pregnancy. *Epidemiology*. 2013;24:251-260.

65. Ibarluzea J, Alvarez-Pedrerol M, Guxens M et al. Sociodemographic, reproductive and dietary predictors of organochlorine compounds levels in pregnant women in Spain. *Chemosphere*. 2011;82:114-120.

66. Cao LL, Yan CH, Yu XD et al. Relationship between serum concentrations of polychlorinated biphenyls and organochlorine pesticides and dietary habits of pregnant women in Shanghai. *Sci Total Environ.* 2011;409:2997-3002.

67. Llop S, Ballester F, Vizcaino E et al. Concentrations and determinants of organochlorine levels among pregnant women in Eastern Spain. *Sci Total Environ*. 2010;408:5758-5767.

68. Halldorsson TI, Thorsdottir I, Meltzer HM, Nielsen F, Olsen SF. Linking exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls with fatty fish consumption and reduced fetal growth among Danish pregnant women: a cause for concern? *Am J Epidemiol.* 2008;168:958-965.

69. Fein GG, Jacobson JL, Jacobson SW, Schwartz PM, Dowler JK. Prenatal exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls: effects on birth size and gestational age. *J Pediatr*. 1984;105:315-320.

70. McGraw JE, Waller DP. Fish ingestion and congener specific polychlorinated biphenyl and p,p'-dichlorodiphenyldichloroethylene serum concentrations in a great lakes cohort of pregnant African American women. *Environ Int.* 2009;35:557-565.

71. Mariscal-Arcas M, Lopez-Martinez C, Granada A, Olea N, Lorenzo-Tovar ML, Olea-Serrano F. Organochlorine pesticides in umbilical cord blood serum of women from Southern Spain and adherence to the Mediterranean diet. *Food Chem Toxicol.* 2010;48:1311-1315.

72. Halldorsson TI, Thorsdottir I, Meltzer HM, Strom M, Olsen SF. Dioxin-like activity in plasma among Danish pregnant women: dietary predictors, birth weight and infant development. *Environ Res.* 2009;109:22-28.

73. Glynn A, Aune M, Darnerud PO et al. Determinants of serum concentrations of organochlorine compounds in Swedish pregnant women: a cross-sectional study. *Environ Health.* 2007;6:2.

74. Cardonick E, Iacobucci A. Use of chemotherapy during human pregnancy. *Lancet Oncol.* 2004;5:283-291.

75. Wigle DT, Arbuckle TE, Turner MC et al. Epidemiologic evidence of relationships between reproductive and child health outcomes and environmental chemical contaminants. *J Toxicol Environ Health B Crit Rev.* 2008;11:373-517.

76. Kogevinas M. Human health effects of dioxins: cancer, reproductive and endocrine system effects. *Hum Reprod Update*. 2001;7:331-339.

77. Godfrey KM, Barker DJ. Fetal nutrition and adult disease. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2000;71:1344S-1352S.

78. Tedner SG, Ortqvist AK, Almqvist C. Fetal growth and risk of childhood asthma and allergic disease. *Clin Exp Allergy*. 2012;42:1430-1447.

79. Guo YL, Lambert GH, Hsu CC, Hsu MM. Yucheng: health effects of prenatal exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls and dibenzofurans. *Int Arch Occup Environ Health.* 2004;77:153-158.

80. Baccarelli A, Giacomini SM, Corbetta C et al. Neonatal thyroid function in Seveso 25 years after maternal exposure to dioxin. *PLoS Med.* 2008;5:e161.

81. Tsukimori K, Tokunaga S, Shibata S et al. Long-term effects of polychlorinated biphenyls and dioxins on pregnancy outcomes in women affected by the Yusho incident. *Environ Health Perspect*. 2008;116:626-630.

82. Tsukimori K, Uchi H, Mitoma C et al. Maternal exposure to high levels of dioxins in relation to birth weight in women affected by Yusho disease. *Environ Int.* 2012;38:79-86.

83. Rylander L, Stromberg U, Dyremark E, Ostman C, Nilsson-Ehle P, Hagmar L. Polychlorinated biphenyls in blood plasma among Swedish female fish consumers in relation to low birth weight. *Am J Epidemiol*. 1998;147:493-502.

84. Wang RY, Jain RB, Wolkin AF, Rubin CH, Needham LL. Serum concentrations of selected persistent organic pollutants in a sample of pregnant females and changes in their concentrations during gestation. *Environ Health Perspect.* 2009;117:1244-1249.

85. Solomon GM, Weiss PM. Chemical contaminants in breast milk: time trends and regional variability. *Environ Health Perspect*. 2002;110:A339-A347.

86. Lundqvist C, Zuurbier M, Leijs M et al. The effects of PCBs and dioxins on child health. *Acta Paediatr Suppl.* 2006;95:55-64.

87. El Majidi N, Bouchard M, Gosselin NH, Carrier G. Relationship between prenatal exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls and birth weight: a systematic analysis of published epidemiological studies through a standardization of biomonitoring data. *Regul Toxicol Pharmacol.* 2012;64:161-176.

88. Halldorsson TI, Meltzer HM, Thorsdottir I, Knudsen V, Olsen SF. Is high consumption of fatty fish during pregnancy a risk factor for fetal growth retardation? A study of 44,824 Danish pregnant women. *Am J Epidemiol*. 2007;166:687-696.

89. Grandjean P, Bjerve KS, Weihe P, Steuerwald U. Birthweight in a fishing community: significance of essential fatty acids and marine food contaminants. *Int J Epidemiol.* 2001;30:1272-1278.

90. Guldner L, Monfort C, Rouget F, Garlantezec R, Cordier S. Maternal fish and shellfish intake and pregnancy outcomes: a prospective cohort study in Brittany, France. *Environ Health*. 2007;6:33.

91. Brantsaeter AL, Birgisdottir BE, Meltzer HM et al. Maternal seafood consumption and infant birth weight, length and head circumference in the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study. *Br J Nutr.* 2012;107:436-444.

92. Denison MS, Soshilov AA, He G, DeGroot DE, Zhao B. Exactly the same but different: promiscuity and diversity in the molecular mechanisms of action of the aryl hydrocarbon (dioxin) receptor. *Toxicol Sci.* 2011;124:1-22.

93. Mrema EJ, Rubino FM, Brambilla G, Moretto A, Tsatsakis AM, Colosio C. Persistent organochlorinated pesticides and mechanisms of their toxicity. *Toxicology*. 2012.

94. Levin M, Morsey B, Mori C, Nambiar PR, De GS. Noncoplanar PCB-mediated modulation of human leukocyte phagocytosis: a new mechanism for immunotoxicity. *J Toxicol Environ Health A*. 2005;68:1977-1993. 95. Boas M, Feldt-Rasmussen U, Main KM. Thyroid effects of endocrine disrupting chemicals. *Mol Cell Endocrinol*. 2012;355:240-248.

96. Gray LE, Ostby J, Furr J et al. Effects of environmental antiandrogens on reproductive development in experimental animals. *Hum Reprod Update*. 2001;7:248-264.

97. Hotchkiss AK, Lambright CS, Ostby JS, Parks-Saldutti L, Vandenbergh JG, Gray LE, Jr. Prenatal testosterone exposure permanently masculinizes anogenital distance, nipple development, and reproductive tract morphology in female Sprague-Dawley rats. *Toxicol Sci.* 2007;96:335-345.

98. Baum MJ, Woutersen PJ, Slob AK. Sex difference in wholebody androgen content in rats on fetal days 18 and 19 without evidence that androgen passes from males to females. *Biol Reprod.* 1991;44:747-751.

99. Ohsako S, Miyabara Y, Nishimura N et al. Maternal exposure to a low dose of 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (TCDD) suppressed the development of reproductive organs of male rats: dose-dependent increase of mRNA levels of 5alpha-reductase type 2 in contrast to decrease of androgen receptor in the pubertal ventral prostate. *Toxicol Sci.* 2001;60:132-143.

100. McIntyre BS, Barlow NJ, Foster PM. Male rats exposed to linuron in utero exhibit permanent changes in anogenital distance, nipple retention, and epididymal malformations that result in subsequent testicular atrophy. *Toxicol Sci.* 2002;65:62-70.

101. Hotchkiss AK, Parks-Saldutti LG, Ostby JS et al. A mixture of the "antiandrogens" linuron and butyl benzyl phthalate alters sexual differentiation of the male rat in a cumulative fashion. *Biol Reprod.* 2004;71:1852-1861.

102. Welsh M, Saunders PT, Fisken M et al. Identification in rats of a programming window for reproductive tract masculinization, disruption of which leads to hypospadias and cryptorchidism. *J Clin Invest.* 2008;118:1479-1490.

103. van den Driesche S, Scott HM, MacLeod DJ, Fisken M, Walker M, Sharpe RM. Relative importance of prenatal and postnatal androgen action in determining growth of the penis and anogenital distance in the rat before, during and after puberty. *Int J Androl.* 2011;34:e578-e586.

104. Sathyanarayana S, Beard L, Zhou C, Grady R. Measurement and correlates of ano-genital distance in healthy, newborn infants. *Int J Androl.* 2010;33:317-323.

105. Salazar-Martinez E, Romano-Riquer P, Yanez-Marquez E, Longnecker MP, Hernandez-Avila M. Anogenital distance in human male and female newborns: a descriptive, cross-sectional study. *Environ Health.* 2004;3:8.

106. Thankamony A, Ong KK, Dunger DB, Acerini CL, Hughes IA. Anogenital distance from birth to 2 years: a population study. *Environ Health Perspect*. 2009;117:1786-1790.

107. Miao M, Yuan W, He Y et al. In utero exposure to bisphenol-A and anogenital distance of male offspring. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol.* 2011;91:867-872.

108. Swan SH, Main KM, Liu F et al. Decrease in anogenital distance among male infants with prenatal phthalate exposure. *Environ Health Perspect*. 2005;113:1056-1061.

109. Suzuki Y, Yoshinaga J, Mizumoto Y, Serizawa S, Shiraishi H. Foetal exposure to phthalate esters and anogenital distance in male newborns. *Int J Androl.* 2012;35:236-244.

110. Huang PC, Kuo PL, Chou YY, Lin SJ, Lee CC. Association between prenatal exposure to phthalates and the health of newborns. *Environ Int.* 2009;35:14-20.

111. Longnecker MP, Gladen BC, Cupul-Uicab LA et al. In utero exposure to the antiandrogen 1,1-dichloro-2,2-bis(p-chlorophenyl)ethylene (DDE) in relation to anogenital distance in male newborns from Chiapas, Mexico. *Am J Epidemiol.* 2007;165:1015-1022.

112. Torres-Sanchez L, Zepeda M, Cebrian ME et al. Dichlorodiphenyldichloroethylene exposure during the first trimester of pregnancy alters the anal position in male infants. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* 2008;1140:155-162.

113. Vafeiadi M, Agramunt S, Papadopoulou E et al. *In-Utero Exposure to Dioxins and Dioxin-like Compounds and Anogenital Distance in Newborns and Infants. Environ Health Perspect.* 2012.

114. Hsieh MH, Eisenberg ML, Hittelman AB, Wilson JM, Tasian GE, Baskin LS. Caucasian male infants and boys with hypospadias exhibit reduced anogenital distance. *Hum Reprod.* 2012;27:1577-1580.

115. Carmichael SL, Shaw GM, Lammer EJ. Environmental and genetic contributors to hypospadias: a review of the epidemiologic evidence. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol.* 2012;94:499-510.

116. Christensen JS, Asklund C, Skakkebaek NE et al. Association between organic dietary choice during pregnancy and hypospadias in offspring: a study of mothers of 306 boys operated on for hypospadias. *J Urol.* 2013;189:1077-1082.

117. Castano-Vinyals G, Carrasco E, Lorente JA et al. Anogenital distance and the risk of prostate cancer. *BJU Int.* 2012;110:E707-E710.

118. Eisenberg ML, Shy M, Walters RC, Lipshultz LI. The relationship between anogenital distance and azoospermia in adult men. *Int J Androl.* 2012;35:726-730.

119. Eisenberg ML, Jensen TK, Walters RC, Skakkebaek NE, Lipshultz LI. The relationship between anogenital distance and reproductive hormone levels in adult men. *J Urol.* 2012;187:594-598.

120. Hsieh MH, Breyer BN, Eisenberg ML, Baskin LS. Associations among hypospadias, cryptorchidism, anogenital distance, and endocrine disruption. *Curr Urol Rep.* 2008;9:137-142.

121. Mendiola J, Stahlhut RW, Jorgensen N, Liu F, Swan SH. Shorter anogenital distance predicts poorer semen quality in young

men in Rochester, New York. *Environ Health Perspect.* 2011;119:958-963.

122. Eisenberg ML, Shy M, Herder D, Walters RC, Lipshultz LI. The relationship between anogenital distance and the efficacy of varicocele repair. *BJU Int.* 2012;110:E927-E930.

123. Eisenberg ML, Hsieh MH, Walters RC, Krasnow R, Lipshultz LI. The relationship between anogenital distance, fatherhood, and fertility in adult men. *PLoS One.* 2011;6:e18973.

124. Meltzer HM, Brantsaeter AL, Ydersbond TA, Alexander J, Haugen M. Methodological challenges when monitoring the diet of pregnant women in a large study: experiences from the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study (MoBa). *Matern Child Nutr*. 2008;4:14-27.

125. Emmett P. Assessing diet in longitudinal birth cohort studies. *Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol*. 2009;23 Suppl 1:154-173.

126. Ortiz-Andrellucchi A, Doreste-Alonso J, Henriquez-Sanchez P, Cetin I, Serra-Majem L. Dietary assessment methods for micronutrient intake in pregnant women: a systematic review. *Br J Nutr.* 2009;102 Suppl 1:S64-S86.

127. Brantsaeter AL, Haugen M, Thomassen Y et al. Exploration of biomarkers for total fish intake in pregnant Norwegian women. *Public Health Nutr.* 2010;13:54-62.

128. Brantsaeter AL, Haugen M, Mul A et al. Exploration of different methods to assess dietary acrylamide exposure in pregnant women participating in the Norwegian Mother and Child Cohort Study (MoBa). *Food Chem Toxicol.* 2008;46:2808-2814.

129. Bilau M, Matthys C, Bellemans M, De NM, Willems JL, De HS. Reproducibility and relative validity of a semi-quantitative food frequency questionnaire designed for assessing the intake of dioxin-like contaminants. *Environ Res.* 2008;108:327-333.

130. Pedersen M, von SH, Botsivali M et al. Birth Weight, Head Circumference, and Prenatal Exposure to Acrylamide from

Maternal Diet: The European Prospective Mother-Child Study (NewGeneris). *Environ Health Perspect*. 2012;120:1739-1745.

131. Waijers PM, Feskens EJ, Ocke MC. A critical review of predefined diet quality scores. *Br J Nutr.* 2007;97:219-231.

132. Brantsaeter AL, Haugen M, Samuelsen SO et al. A dietary pattern characterized by high intake of vegetables, fruits, and vegetable oils is associated with reduced risk of preeclampsia in nulliparous pregnant Norwegian women. *J Nutr.* 2009;139:1162-1168.

133. Sanchez-Villegas A, Brito N, Doreste-Alonso J et al. Methodological aspects of the study of dietary patterns during pregnancy and maternal and infant health outcomes. A systematic review. *Matern Child Nutr.* 2010;6 Suppl 2:100-111.

134. Chatzi L, Melaki V, Sarri K et al. Dietary patterns during pregnancy and the risk of postpartum depression: the mother-child 'Rhea' cohort in Crete, Greece. *Public Health Nutr.* 2011;14:1663-1670.

135. Ocke MC. Evaluation of methodologies for assessing the overall diet: dietary quality scores and dietary pattern analysis. *Proc Nutr Soc.* 2013;1-9.

136. Manios Y, Kourlaba G, Grammatikaki E, Androutsos O, Ioannou E, Roma-Giannikou E. Comparison of two methods for identifying dietary patterns associated with obesity in preschool children: the GENESIS study. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* 2010;64:1407-1414.

137. Hoffmann K, Schulze MB, Schienkiewitz A, Nothlings U, Boeing H. Application of a new statistical method to derive dietary patterns in nutritional epidemiology. *Am J Epidemiol.* 2004;159:935-944.

138. Vujkovic M, Steegers EA, Looman CW, Ocke MC, van der Spek PJ, Steegers-Theunissen RP. The maternal Mediterranean dietary pattern is associated with a reduced risk of spina bifida in the offspring. *BJOG*. 2009;116:408-415.

139. Barouki R, Gluckman PD, Grandjean P, Hanson M, Heindel JJ. Developmental origins of non-communicable disease: implications for research and public health. *Environ Health*. 2012;11:42.

140. Schug TT, Janesick A, Blumberg B, Heindel JJ. Endocrine disrupting chemicals and disease susceptibility. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol.* 2011;127:204-215.

141. Mose T, Mathiesen L, Karttunen V et al. Meta-analysis of data from human ex vivo placental perfusion studies on genotoxic and immunotoxic agents within the integrated European project NewGeneris. *Placenta*. 2012;33:433-439.

142. Long M, Bonefeld-Jorgensen EC. Dioxin-like activity in environmental and human samples from Greenland and Denmark. *Chemosphere*. 2012;89:919-928.

143. Klecka G, Persoon C, Currie R. Chemicals of emerging concern in the Great Lakes Basin: an analysis of environmental exposures. *Rev Environ Contam Toxicol.* 2010;207:1-93.

144. Odland JO, Deutch B, Hansen JC, Burkow IC. The importance of diet on exposure to and effects of persistent organic pollutants on human health in the Arctic. *Acta Paediatr*. 2003;92:1255-1266.

145. Suzuki G, Nakano M, Nakano S. Distribution of PCDDs/PCDFs and Co-PCBs in human maternal blood, cord blood, placenta, milk, and adipose tissue: dioxins showing high toxic equivalency factor accumulate in the placenta. *Biosci Biotechnol Biochem.* 2005;69:1836-1847.

146. Tsukimori K, Uchi H, Mitoma C et al. Comparison of the concentrations of polychlorinated biphenyls and dioxins in mothers affected by the Yusho incident and their children. *Chemosphere*. 2011;84:928-935.

147. Bingham S, Luben R, Welch A et al. Associations between dietary methods and biomarkers, and between fruits and vegetables and risk of ischaemic heart disease, in the EPIC Norfolk Cohort Study. *Int J Epidemiol.* 2008;37:978-987.

148. Huisman M, Eerenstein SE, Koopman-Esseboom C et al. Perinatal exposure to polychlorinated biphenyls and dioxins through dietary intake. *Chemosphere*. 1995;31:4273-4287.

149. Bourdon JA, Bazinet TM, Arnason TT, Kimpe LE, Blais JM, White PA. Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) contamination and aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) agonist activity of Omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid supplements: implications for daily intake of dioxins and PCBs. *Food Chem Toxicol.* 2010;48:3093-3097.

150. Merlo DF, Wild CP, Kogevinas M, Kyrtopoulos S, Kleinjans J. NewGeneris: a European study on maternal diet during pregnancy and child health. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.* 2009;18:5-10.

151. Bjermo H, Darnerud PO, Lignell S, Pearson M, Rantakokko P, Nalsen C, Enghardt BH, Kiviranta H, Lindroos AK, Glynn A. Fish intake and breastfeeding time are associated with serum concentrations of organochlorines in a Swedish population. *Environ Int.* 2013; 51: 88-96.

152. Callegari C, Everett S, Ross M, Brasel JA. Anogenital ratio: measure of fetal virilization in premature and full-term newborn infants. *J Pediatr*. 1987;111:240-243.

153. Hoffmann K, Boeing H, Boffetta P et al. Comparison of two statistical approaches to predict all-cause mortality by dietary patterns in German elderly subjects. *Br J Nutr*. 2005;93:709-716.

154. Ambrosini GL, Johns DJ, Jebb SA. Identifying dietary patterns by using reduced rank regression. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2010;92:1537-1538.

155. Ambrosini GL, Emmett PM, Northstone K, Howe LD, Tilling K, Jebb SA. Identification of a dietary pattern prospectively associated with increased adiposity during childhood and adolescence. *Int J Obes (Lond).* 2012;36:1299-1305.

156. Wosje KS, Khoury PR, Claytor RP et al. Dietary patterns associated with fat and bone mass in young children. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2010;92:294-303.

157. Gu Y, Nieves JW, Stern Y, Luchsinger JA, Scarmeas N. Food combination and Alzheimer disease risk: a protective diet. *Arch Neurol.* 2010;67:699-706.

158. Schulz M, Hoffmann K, Weikert C, Nothlings U, Schulze MB, Boeing H. Identification of a dietary pattern characterized by high-fat food choices associated with increased risk of breast cancer: the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC)-Potsdam Study. *Br J Nutr.* 2008;100:942-946.

159. Meyer J, Doring A, Herder C, Roden M, Koenig W, Thorand B. Dietary patterns, subclinical inflammation, incident coronary heart disease and mortality in middle-aged men from the MONICA/KORA Augsburg cohort study. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* 2011;65:800-807.

160. Heroux M, Janssen I, Lam M et al. Dietary patterns and the risk of mortality: impact of cardiorespiratory fitness. *Int J Epidemiol.* 2010;39:197-209.

161. McNaughton SA, Mishra GD, Brunner EJ. Dietary patterns, insulin resistance, and incidence of type 2 diabetes in the Whitehall II Study. *Diabetes Care*. 2008;31:1343-1348.

162. McNaughton SA, Mishra GD, Brunner EJ. Food patterns associated with blood lipids are predictive of coronary heart disease: the Whitehall II study. *Br J Nutr.* 2009;102:619-624.

163. Kvalem HE, Brantsaeter AL, Meltzer HM et al. Development and validation of prediction models for blood concentrations of dioxins and PCBs using dietary intakes. *Environ Int.* 2012;50:15-21.

164. Stern AH, Korn LR. An approach for quantitatively balancing methylmercury risk and omega-3 benefit in fish consumption advisories. *Environ Health Perspect*. 2011;119:1043-1046.

165. Choi AL, Cordier S, Weihe P, Grandjean P. Negative confounding in the evaluation of toxicity: the case of methylmercury in fish and seafood. *Crit Rev Toxicol.* 2008;38:877-893.

166. Fromme H, Albrecht M, Boehmer S et al. Intake and body burden of dioxin-like compounds in Germany: the INES study. *Chemosphere*. 2009;76:1457-1463.

167. HILL AB. THE ENVIRONMENT AND DISEASE: ASSOCIATION OR CAUSATION? *Proc R Soc Med.* 1965;58:295-300.

168. Grandjean P, Budtz-Jorgensen E. Total imprecision of exposure biomarkers: implications for calculating exposure limits. *Am J Ind Med.* 2007;50:712-719.

169. Long JD, Littlefield LA, Estep G et al. Evidence review of technology and dietary assessment. *Worldviews Evid Based Nurs*. 2010;7:191-204.